Structure, Biochemistry, and Substrate Selectivity of the Hydroxymethylglutaryl Synthase of Polyketide β-branching

by

Finn P. Maloney

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Chemical Biology) in the University of Michigan 2017

Doctoral Committee:

Professor Janet L. Smith, Chair Professor Carol A. Fierke Professor David H. Sherman Professor John J.G. Tesmer Finn P. Maloney

fpmalone@umich.edu

ORCID ID: 0000-0003-1057-9442

© Finn P. Maloney 2017

Acknowledgement

Many people contributed to this thesis. First and foremost, I would like to thank my mentor, Professor Janet Smith, who has consistently challenged me to be a better scientist. I would like to thank the members of my committee, including Janet, Professor Carol Fierke, Professor David Sherman, and Professor John Tesmer, who have given crucial guidance and have always pushed me to think outside of the focus of my project. All members of the Smith lab have been tremendously supportive over the years and to whom I owe much of my success. In particular I have to thank Dr. Steffen Bernard, who mentored me as a rotation student and who taught me crystallography, and Rachel Cueny, an undergraduate who contributed to the results presented here. I also acknowledge the beamline staff of GM/CA at APS, for their invaluable contribution to the diffraction experiments presented in this thesis.

I of course need to thank my family for all of their support these past five years, as well as all of my friends in Ann Arbor and from Oberlin who have helped me stay sane. I am also lucky to have had my cat, Arya, for the last three years. Though some others may find her vicious, she shows me every day that there is still good in her. I want to make a special acknowledgment of all those responsible for making Magic: the Gathering (because everyone needs a hobby), which has helped me escape the allconsuming intellectual vortex of graduate school. In the cold, dreary days of Michigan, I

ii

want to thank Buffalo Wild-Wings and Little Bangkok for consistently bringing the heat. Finally, I want to acknowledge the artisans at the Jolly Pumpkin, Bells, and Shorts breweries, whose work has contributed immeasurably to my graduate school career.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgement	ii
List of Figures	vi
List of Tables	vii
Abstract	viii
Chapter 1. Background and introduction	1
Significance, enzymology, and engineering of polyketide synthase pathways	1
Polyketide diversification by β-branching Branching ACPs and orchestration of β-branching Thesis summary	7 11 14
Chapter 2. HMGS structure and interaction with ACP_D	15
Summary Introduction Results CurD HMGS activity HMGS structure ACP _D /HMGS complex ACP _D /HMGS interface Discussion Methods Protein expression and purification Site directed mutagenesis Activity assay Fluorescence anisotropy binding assay	15 16 21 25 25 39 43 48 48 48 49 51 51
Structure solution and refinement Homology modeling of myxovirescin HMGS and ACP _D	53 54

Chapter 3. Importance of conserved structural motifs to HMGS reactivity and ACP interaction	55
Introduction	55
Results	61
Dependence of ACP interactions on surface electrostatics	61
Importance of the active site thiol pocket to HMGS activity	64
Role of the HMGS flexible loop region	66
Discussion	69
Methods	/4
Protein expression and purification	74
Site directed mutagenesis	75 77
Activity assay	71
FP aminity assay	/8 07
Appendix	87
Chapter 4. HMGS selectivity for non-natural donor substrates	94
Introduction	94
Results	98
Structure of acetyl-HMGS intermediate	98
HMGS reaction with propionyl and butyryl substrates	103
Discussion	106
Methods	108
Protein expression and purification	108
Site directed mutagenesis	109
Protein crystallization	110
Structure solution and refinement	111
HMGS activity assay	111
ACP _D acyl-transfer assay	112
Chapter 5. Conclusions and Future Directions	113
Summary and Conclusions	113
Future Directions	115
Bibliography	123

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Architecture of modular PKS	3
Figure 1.2 Reactions catalyzed by PKS domains	6
Figure 1.3 Flowchart of polyketide β-branching	8
Figure 2.1 HMGS reaction	18
Figure 2.2 A. Curacin A β-branching	19
Figure 2.3 Sample HMGS activity data	23
Figure 2.4 Ramachandran analysis of the HMGS structure	27
Figure 2.5 CurD HMGS structure	28
Figure 2.6 Electron density for holo-ACP _D -HMGS	29
Figure 2.7 Alignment of HMGS and HMGCS sequences	30
Figure 2.8 HMGS interaction with the donor ACP	32
Figure 2.9 Ramachandran analysis of apo-ACP _D /HMGS complex	33
structure	
Figure 2.10 Ramachandran analysis of holo-ACP _D /HMGS complex	34
structure	
Figure 2.11 Acetylation-dependent position of Ppant	35
Figure 2.12 Alignment of ACP _D and ACP _A sequences	36
Figure 2.13 Ramachandran analysis of acetyl-ACP _D /HMGS complex	38
structure	
Figure 2.14 Electrostatic surface potentials and interacting surfaces for	40
HMGS and selected ACPs	
Figure 2.15 Affinity of ACP_D for wild type and variant HMGS	41
Figure 3.1 Structure of conserved structural elements of HMGS	57
Figure 3.2 Electrostatic comparison of HMGS and HMGCS	60
Figure 3.3 ACP competitive binding	63
Figure 3.4 Deacetylation of ACP _D by HMGS	65
Figure 3.5 Fluorescence anisotropy for ACP _D and ACP _A binding	79
experiments	
Figure 4.1 Polyketide β -branching with non-canonical outcomes	96
Figure 4.2 Role of Met298 in the acetyl-HMGS intermediate	99
Figure 4.3 Ramachandran analysis of HMGS _{C114Q}	101
Figure 4.4 Ramachandran analysis of Holo-ACP _D /HMGS _{C114Q} complex	102
Figure 4.5 HMGS activity with a propionyl donor	103
Figure 5.1 Engineering PKS by addition of β -branches	119

List of Tables

Table 2.1 HMGS activity and ACP_D affinity	22
Table 2.2 Conversion of acetoacetyl-ACP _A to HMG-ACP _A evaluated by	24
Ppant ejection	
Table 2.3 HMGS-dependent de-acetylation of acetyl-ACP _D	24
Table 2.4 Crystallographic data collection and refinement rtatistics	26
Table 2.5 Cloning and mutagenic primers	50
Table 3.1 Surface electrostatic substitutions	61
Table 3.2 Thiol pocket substitutions	64
Table 3.3 Flexible loop substitutions	68
Table 3.4 Mutagenic primers	75
Table 4.1 Data collection and refinement statistics	100
Table 4.2 Donor acyl-transfer	105
Table 4.3 Mutagenic primers	110

Abstract

Modular polyketide synthase (PKS) pathways generate a diverse array of pharmaceutically significant small molecule natural products, and synthetic PKS biology may facilitate pharmaceutical development, production of industrially important compounds, and discovery of chemoenzymatic reagents. Of interest to these efforts are biosynthetic schemes that install unusual functional groups, including " β -branching" enzymes that generate alkyl substituents found in some polyketides. PKS enzymes act on substrates linked to acyl carrier proteins (ACP) via a phosphopantetheine arm (Ppant), but β -branching enzymes are further selective for an intermediate linked to a specialized, branch-acceptor ACP (ACP_A). ACP-enzyme interactions are a poorly understood facet of PKS biology and selectivity of β -branching enzymes for ACP_A is essential for fidelity of the biosynthetic pathway.

A hydroxymethylglutaryl synthase (HMGS) initiates β -branching using an acetyl nucleophile that is delivered to HMGS by a distinct, branch-donor ACP (ACP_D). This thesis summarizes research into the structural basis for the distinct selectivity of HMGS for its acetyl-ACP_D and polyketide-ACP_A substrates. We solved crystal structures of HMGS and determined features that both distinguish it from its primary metabolism homolog and are involved in ACP interaction. Structures of the ACP_D/HMGS complex revealed that ACP_D recognition is dependent on electrostatic interactions and on unique

viii

structural features of ACP_D. In these first structures of a natively bound PKS ACP/enzyme complex, we discovered that ACP_D Ppant positioning is substrate dependent and identified distinct pre- and post-reaction positions of the Ppant. Furthermore, differences in the ACP_A and ACP_D interactions with HMGS apparently result in different Ppant positions that we selectively disrupted with active site substitutions. Finally, we demonstrated that HMGS is reactive with a non-natural donor-substrate, which has promising implications for the use of HMGS in synthetic biology and chemoenzymatic applications.

Chapter 1. Background and introduction

Significance, enzymology, and engineering of polyketide synthase pathways

From the use of herbal remedies to modern pharmaceuticals, natural products have been at the center of medicine since antiquity. Natural products and their derivatives make up half of approved pharmaceuticals and encompass diverse chemical scaffolds that have found use in virtually every category of therapeutic¹. These bioactive small molecules often have complex structures, containing several stereocenters and/or unusual functional groups. While natural products can be difficult to produce synthetically, in many cases they can be cheaply produced by fermentation or semisynthetic means. Due to this difficulty of total synthesis, much effort has been invested in engineering natural product biosynthetic pathways to produce altered molecules that may have improved pharmaceutical properties, however, such engineered pathways are often marred by diminished throughput. By understanding enzymology of the biosynthetic pathway one may facilitate engineering of processive pathways.

Fungi, plants, and bacteria, all contain polyketide synthases (PKS), which have been a major focus of engineering efforts due to their capacity to assemble acyl-CoA building blocks into complex molecules^{2,3}. Modular polyketide synthases are a PKS subclass that form enzyme assembly lines^{4–6}, where each module is a set of fused

enzymes that extend the nascent polyketide by two carbons and perform chemical modifications after each building block is incorporated (Figure 1.1). Different modifications can be made at each point in the pathway, depending on the modification domains present in the corresponding module. An acyl-carrier protein domain (ACP) tethers intermediates via a post-translationally added phosphopantetheine arm (Ppant), shuttles them between different catalytic domains of a module, and transfers the finished product to the next module of the pathway.

The catalytic sequence of each PKS module is loading, extension, modification, and transfer to the next module⁴ (coinciding with that module's extension). A summary of these reactions and the intermediates they generate is provided in Figure 1.2. The ACP is loaded by transthioesterification of an acyl group from an acyl-CoA to the Ppant arm, which is catalyzed by an acyltransferase domain (AT). ATs may occur as a domain within each module (*cis*-AT pathways⁵), or as a standalone enzyme that acts in *trans* on each ACP within the pathway (trans-AT pathways⁶). During extension, the ketosynthase domain (KS) accepts the nascent polyketide from the ACP of the previous module (upstream ACP) to a conserved cysteine in the active site. The ketosynthase then decarboxylates the malonyl or methylmalonyl-loaded ACP from within the module during a Claisen condensation that results in a β-keto intermediate tethered to the downstream ACP. The β -keto intermediate is either subject to α -methylation and/or reduction, or to β -branching. At the end of the pathway, the polyketide is released from the final ACP by a thioesterase (TE) domain. Many TEs catalyze cyclization of the polyketide to hydrolyze it from the Ppant. Finally, modifications are often made to the polyketide after

offloading, such as the glycosylations that are present in the biosynthesis of macrolide antibiotics.



Figure 1.1 Architecture of modular PKS. A. The PKS pathway that generates pikromycin, a macrolide antibiotic, consists of 7 modules outlined in black. The intermediate generated by each module is shown tethered to that module's ACP, and

the final product is generated from cyclization by the TE and glycosylation. **B**. mFAS⁷ (2VZ8), for a long time, was a model for the architecture of domains with in a module. A cryo EM structure of PikAIII⁸ revealed that the module adopts an an arch-like arrangement and that the ACP (yellow) repositions depending on the intermediate that it tethers. A recent model of a mycocerosic acid PKS module⁹ suggests a FAS like architecture for fully reducing modules (containing the full KR-DH-ER reductive sequence). See Figure 1.2 for reactions catalyzed by each enzymatic domain.

While there are structures for many of these domains commonly found in PKS modules¹⁰, information on substrate selectivity and the architecture of the module is still limited. For a long time, the best model for the domain architecture of a PKS module was fatty-acid synthase (FAS, Figure 1.1), which was supported by crystal structures of KS-AT didomains^{11–13}. The cryo-EM structure of PikAIII (Figure 1.1) turned this paradigm on its head, and captured a new, arch-like arrangement for a KS-AT-KR-ACP module^{8,14}. Crucially, these structures also revealed a new entrance to the KS active site to which the intramodular ACP can dock for the extension reaction. This structure may not be the end of the story though, as indicated by a recent study of a mycocerosic acid synthase-like PKS module (MAS), which contained a full DH-ER-KR reductive suite, unlike PikAIII. Independent structures of the KS-AT didomain and DH-ER-KR tridomain both revealed FAS-like arrangements for each multidomain⁹.

Currently, prospects for engineering new PKS pathways with the goal of creating custom molecules or libraries of molecules are grim, though success has been found with more limited goals^{2,3,15}. Conservative changes, such as point mutations to individual domains or domain swaps, have been the most successful². Combinatorial approaches sometimes result in compatible sequences of a few modules¹⁶, but the rules determining why some combinations of modules have throughput and others don't are

still unknown. Finally, some studies aimed at engineering PKS dimodules to produce biofuels and molecules of industrial interest have had success as a proof of principle¹⁷. An additional concern for synthetic biology is that the natural producers of these molecules are often unculturable, necessitating the use of a heterologous host in which to express the pathway.

Some pathways include β -alkylations, referred to a " β -branches", where the β keto intermediate produced by a module with no reductive modification domains may be substituted with a β -alkyl, most commonly a methyl¹⁸. β -branching is catalyzed by a set of standalone enzymes that are almost always encoded by a β -branching cassette that follows the gene for the module that accepts the branch. For virtually every step of the PKS catalytic cycle, a variation or non-canonical activity can be found in nature, which increases the vast chemical space accessible by PKS pathways. KR domains can generate either stereochemistry of a β -hydroxyl and DH domains can create cis, trans, and even β - γ double bonds, for example. β -branching may be the most versatile of these modification schemes, as changing the enzymes encoded by the β -branching cassette can lead to incorporation of exotic and seldom-seen functional groups into the polyketide (Figure 1.3).



Figure 1.2 Reactions catalyzed by PKS domains. Domains within the same module are depicted as unfilled circles, while the upstream ACP is shown in gray. β -branching enzymes, which act *in trans* are shown as squares. R corresponds to the remainder of the polyketide intermediate, R' to the α -methyl or hydrogen (depending on the use of methylmalonyl- or malonyl-CoA as the extender), and R'' to a β -branch.



Figure 1.3 Flowchart of polyketide β **-branching.** The canonical enzymatic sequence that generates a methyl branch is outlined. Branch atoms are shown in red. Alternative branch processing steps are labeled in italics. Alternative branch processing involving halogenation, as occurs in curacin A and jamaicamide branching¹⁹ is boxed in green.

Use of a propionyl donor by HMGS, as occurs in myxovirescin²⁰ and leinamycin²¹ branching is boxed in yellow. The bryostatin and leinamycin β -branches (gray box) are highly unusual and the processing steps that generate them have not been conclusively determined.

Polyketide diversification by β-branching

Just as each module follows the pattern of a conserved extension step followed by variable extension steps to produce the different functional groups that decorate a polyketide natural product, β -branching proceeds by a conserved branch initiation step, followed by variable branch modification steps that tailor the final structure of the *B*-alkyl substituent¹⁸ (Figure 1.3). The branch carbon originates from an acetyl group, or, rarely, a propionyl, that is tethered by a specialized donor ACP (ACP_D) encoded in the βbranching cassette. The ACP that tethers the polyketide intermediate subject to branching is referred to as the acceptor ACP (ACP_A). Often, β -branching will happen at only one point in the biosynthetic pathway, though some pathways have as many as five branches^{22,23}, and, very rarely, such pathways may install different branches. A common, hydroxymethylglutaryl-like (HMG) intermediate is the starting point for the branch modification enzymes, which is formed from the activity of а hydroxymethylglutaryl synthase (HMGS)^{24,20,25} (Figure 1.3). The following is a discussion of the reactions catalyzed by each enzyme associated with β-branching and how they contribute to the formation of diverse branches.

i. pre-branching enzymes. The acetyl branch unit is generated by decarboxylation of malonyl-ACP_D by a decarboxylating ketosynthase $(KS_{DC})^{18,24,20}$. KS_{DC} sequences are highly divergent compared to non-branching KSs, but they all have a conserved serine

substitution for the KS catalytic cysteine. The KS_{DC} is often encoded with HMGS in a polycistronic gene^{26–28}. In the leinamycin pathway, which generates an ethyl branch, a malonyl-CoA decarboxylase-like enzyme replaces KS_{DC} and decarboxylates a methymalonyl-ACP_D, producing a propionyl-ACP_D substrate for HMGS^{29,21}. Finally, the question of how ACP_D is loaded with malonyl or methylmalonyl is open in most cases. For some *trans*-AT pathways, the AT has been shown to be capable of loading $ACP_D^{24,20}$. An embedded AT is often proposed to load ACP_D in *cis*-AT pathways, but this hypothesis is untested.

ii. Hydroxymethylglutaryl synthases. HMGS generates the initial branch by the aldol addition of an acetyl donor to a β -keto polyketide acceptor, forming an HMG-like product (Figure 1.3). It is homologous to HMG-CoA synthase (HMGCS), a primary metabolism enzyme of the mevalonate isoprenoid biosynthesis pathway³⁰, which catalyzes the same reaction as HMGS, but with CoA-tethered substrates³¹. ACP_D delivers the acetyl branch-unit to a cysteine in the HMGS active site, which is subsequently converted to an enolate. After HMGS interacts with the acceptor ACP (ACP_A), the enolate attacks the β -carbon of the β -keto polyketide acceptor, forming the carboxymethyl branch. In rare cases, a specialized HMGS may use a propionyl donoracyl, resulting in an ethyl branch^{20,29,21}.

iii. ECH₁ dehydratases. β -branching cassettes often encode two enoyl-CoA hydratase-like enzymes that dehydrate and decarboxylate the HMG-like initial branch³². ECH₁ dehydrates the β -carbon to generate an α - β unsaturated 3-R-glutaconyl intermediate. β -branching during bryostatin biosynthesis creates unusual O-methyl-

carboxyvinyl branches that have " β - γ " double bonds, but it is unclear whether these result from a non-canonical activity of the bryostatin ECH₁ or from the activity of another processing enzyme^{25,33}.

iv. ECH₂ decarboxylases. The second ECH decarboxylates the γ -carbon of the ECH₁ product³² (this corresponds to the carboxylate of the acetyl added by HMGS) to generate a 3-methylcrotonyl-like intermediate. This is often the final step of β -branching, after which the branched intermediate is delivered to the KS of the next module in the pathway. ECH₂ is proposed to decarboxylate its 3-R-glutaconyl substrate first, resulting in an enolate intermediate that is stabilized by an oxyanion hole³⁴. Canonically, the enolate intermediate collapses and is reprotonated at the γ -position, producing and α - β unsaturated product. In several cases¹⁸, ECH₂ instead reprotonates at the α -position to generate a vinyl branch. Unfortunately crotonase enzymes like ECH₂ have notoriously poor active site conservation and the identity of the catalytic acid for these non-canonical ECH₂s is unclear^{34,35}.

v. Enoylreductases. In some pathways, the methylcrotonyl product of ECH₂ is further reduced by an enoylreductase domain. While most ERs simply saturate the α , β positions, the curacin A pathway encodes an unusual ER that executes a cyclopropanation reaction by eliminating a chloride added to the branch carbon by a halogenase¹⁹. The structure of the curacin A ER is known and structural motifs in the ER active site were identified that are specific to cyclopropanase activity³⁶.

vi. Halogenases. The curacin A halogenase chlorinates the branch carbon to allow the cyclopropanation reaction, but the jamaicamide pathway also uses a β -

branching halogenase to create a vinyl-chloride branch^{19,37,38}. In both cases, the halogenase enzyme is a domain in the same module as ACP_A. The pathways diverge at the decarboxylation step and the jamaicamide ECH₂ generates a non-canonical β - γ double bond as the final step of branching. Interestingly the jamaicamide ER is active and able to reduce an α - β unsaturated substrate, but cannot reduce the β - γ unsaturated vinyl-chloride branch¹⁹.

vii. Other modification enzymes. The final step of bryostatin branching is catalyzed by an O-methyltransferase, which methylates the carboxylates of both O-methyl-carboxyvinyl branches³³. A few pathways encode enzymes that tailor the final β -branch structure after the polyketide is offloaded from the assembly line. In myxovirescin biosynthesis, a P450 hydroxylates the methyl branch and that hydroxyl is then methylated by and O-MT^{20,39}. Finally, several pathways⁴⁰⁻⁴² install unusual epoxide branches. This requires a non-canonical ECH₂ to generate vinyl branches, which are then converted to epoxides by a diooxygenase⁴¹.

Branching ACPs and orchestration of β-branching

β-branching requires several enzymes to act *in trans* on an ACP-tethered substrate, whereas most other PKS enzymes act *in cis* on the ACP fused within their respective module. Handoff of the polyketide intermediate from an ACP to the KS of the next module sometimes requires the interaction of those two domains *in trans*, but this is facilitated by docking domains appended to the ACP and KS that enhance affinity and ensure pairing of the ACP with the correct KS^{12,43,44}. Docking domains are not present

on the *trans*-acting enzymes to efficiently target them to ACP_A , implying a different mechanism for how β -branching is targeted to a specific module in the assembly line.

ACP_A and ACP_D are specialized for their roles in β -branching. ACP_D sequences clade separately from other PKS ACPs, and ACP_D is a standalone domain. ACP_As have a conserved tryptophan in the hydrophobic core that also allows them to be distinguished from other ACPs by sequence⁴⁵. The tryptophan occurs 6 residues after the Ppant serine and packs between helix II and helix III in the ACP. These helices define a surface commonly associated with enzyme interaction^{46,47}. ACP_As also often occur as tandem di- or tri-domains, whereas non-branching ACPs are always single domains. Tandem ACP di- and tri-domains enhance the efficiency of β-branching in vitro and in vivo^{48,49}. Inactivation of one or more ACPs in a multidomain protein decreases catalytic throughput, but the presence of the dead ACPs increases throughput relative to a single ACP⁴⁹. Thus, these multidomains may create a high effective concentration to promote the successive reactions of standalone β-branching enzymes on the ACP_A-tethered substrate. Whereas ACP_A is specialized in a way that allows it to interact with both the β -branching enzymes as well as KS and AT domains, ACP_D needs to be specialized such that it interacts only with the β -branching KS_{DC}, HMGS, and whatever domain primes the Ppant arm with a malonyl substrate (or methylmalonyl).

HMGS plays a critical role as the initiating enzyme of β -branching that establishes the chemical platform upon which the other β -branching enzymes act. HMGS is a homolog of KS domains, and similarly it must selectively and sequentially

interact with distinct ACPs. For the KS, selectivity is mediated by discrete active site entrances and docking domains, which localize the upstream ACP to its cognate entrance. HMGS likely achieves its high ACP selectivity exclusively by direct proteinprotein interaction with ACP_D and ACP_A. Swapping the donor and acceptor substrates between ACP_D and ACP_A results in diminished or abolished HMGS activity, and HMGS is non-reactive when a non-branching associated ACP from the same biosynthetic pathway delivers the acceptor substrate^{24,20,25}. Taken together, these data are strongly suggestive that distinguishing structural motifs of ACP_D and ACP_A enable them to make protein-protein interactions with HMGS that are adapted to their respective roles in the HMGS mechanism. It is unknown whether HMGS, like the KS, has distinct active site entrances to accomplish this.

Due to the extreme versatility of β -branching, understanding the rules that allow it to proceed efficiently should naturally be a goal of synthetic biology. As with PKS modules, individual enzymes and their mechanisms are generally well understood, but architectural details are sparse. In particular, little is known about enzyme-ACP interactions, which are even more crucial for standalone β -branching enzymes than module enzymes that are fused to the ACP. Sequence motifs that acceptor ACPs have been identified but it is not understood how these allow ACP_A, but not other ACPs, to interact with β -branching enzymes. Even more puzzling is HMGS, which needs to interact with the unusual donor ACP and the acceptor ACP, but not the ACP of any other module.

Thesis summary

This work focuses on how structural elements of HMGS, ACP_D, and ACP_A influence substrate selectivity during β-branching initiation. Chapter 2 describes the structure of the curacin A HMGS and ACP_D, and how the two proteins interact both preand post-acetyl transfer, as adapted from Maloney et. al. *PNAS*. 2016. Next, chapter 3 describes the role that residues which were observed to be important to the HMGS-ACP_D interaction play in the ACP_A interaction. Conserved residues that surround the HMGS active site, and were not observed to interact with ACP_D, are also studied here to evaluate whether they may be important for ACP_A docking to HMGS. Finally, chapter 4 covers donor-acyl selectivity by HMGS. Several substitutions based on HMGSs that use a propionyl donor were made to the curacin A HMGS to determine whether they confer greater donor-acyl tolerance to the enzyme.

Chapter 2. HMGS structure and interaction with ACP_D

This chapter is published as: Maloney FP, Gerwick L, Gerwick WH, Sherman DH, and Smith JL. Anatomy of the β -branching enzyme of polyketide biosynthesis and its interaction with an acyl-ACP substrate. *PNAS.* **113.** 10316-10321 (2016)

Summary

Alkyl branching at the β position of a polyketide intermediate is an important variation on canonical polyketide natural product biosynthesis. The branching enzyme, 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl synthase (HMGS), catalyzes the aldol addition of an acyl donor to a β-keto-polyketide intermediate acceptor. HMGS is highly selective for two specialized acyl carrier proteins (ACP) that deliver the donor and acceptor substrates. The HMGS from the curacin A biosynthetic pathway (CurD) was examined to establish the basis for ACP selectivity. The donor ACP (CurB) had high affinity for the enzyme (K_d 0.5 µM) and could not be substituted by the acceptor ACP. High-resolution crystal structures of HMGS alone and in complex with its donor ACP reveal a tight interaction that depends on exquisite surface shape and charge complementarity between the proteins. Selectivity is explained by HMGS binding to an unusual surface cleft on the donor ACP, in a manner that would exclude the acceptor ACP. Within the active site, HMGS discriminates between pre- and post-reaction states of the donor ACP. The free phosphopantetheine (Ppant) cofactor of ACP occupies a conserved pocket that excludes the acetyl-Ppant substrate. In comparison to HMG-coenzyme A (CoA) synthase, the homologous enzyme from primary metabolism, HMGS has several

differences at the active site entrance, including a flexible-loop insertion, which may account for the specificity of one enzyme for substrates delivered by ACP and the other by CoA.

Introduction

Polyketides are a large and chemically diverse group of natural products that includes many pharmaceuticals with a broad range of biological activities and applications as antibiotics, antifungals, anti-inflammatory drugs, and cancer chemotherapeutic agents⁵⁰. Polyketide synthase (PKS) biosynthetic pathways are subjects of efforts to engineer diversification of natural products in pursuit of pharmaceutical leads and compounds of industrial importance². They are rich sources for development of chemo-enzymatic catalysts based on PKS enzymes with unusual catalytic activities.

Modular type-I PKS pathways, among the most versatile of nature's systems, are biosynthetic assembly lines composed of modules that act in a defined sequence to produce complex products with a variety of functional groups and chiral centers. Each module is a set of fused catalytic domains that extend and modify a polyketide intermediate. Biosynthesis proceeds from intermediates tethered to acyl carrier protein (ACP) domains via a thioester link to a phosphopantetheine (Ppant) cofactor. A ketosynthase (KS) domain catalyzes extension of the intermediate, and subsequent modification domains typically catalyze reduction and/or methylation of the β -keto (3keto) extension product. Beyond the enzymes for these core reactions, many PKS pathways also include other catalytic functionality. Among the most interesting of these

non-canonical capabilities is alkylation at the β position by a set of β -branching enzymes¹⁸. A 3-hydroxymethylglutaryl (HMG) synthase enzyme (HMGS) catalyzes the key branch-incorporation step, generating a β -hydroxy, β -carboxyalkyl acyl-ACP (Figure 2.1). The final structure of a β -branch depends on the carboxyalkyl group and the series of enzymatic steps that tailor the initial branch generated by HMGS¹⁸.

The natural product curacin A, produced by the marine cyanobacterium *Moorea producens*²⁸, has cytotoxic activity and has been explored as an anticancer agent⁵¹. The hybrid PKS/NRPS (non-ribosomal peptide synthetase) pathway for curacin A contains an abundance of unique enzymes that install distinctive functional groups⁵², including a cyclopropane ring formed by a surprising variation of the β -branching process¹⁹. In curacin A β -branching, the initial HMG-ACP intermediate undergoes chlorination, dehydration, and decarboxylation before a reductive ring-closing reaction generates the final cyclopropane group¹⁹ (Figure 2.2).

HMGS is a homolog of the KS extension enzyme in PKS pathways but it is more closely related to HMG-coenzyme A (CoA) synthase (HMGCS), an enzyme of primary metabolism in the mevalonate-dependent isoprenoid pathway, where it acts directly before HMG-CoA reductase³⁰. HMGCS generates HMG-CoA from acetyl-CoA and acetoacetyl-CoA by an aldol addition (Figure 2.2). The acetyl group is transferred to a catalytic cysteine, then deprotonated by a conserved glutamate. The resulting enolate nucleophile attacks the β -carbonyl of the second substrate, acetoacetyl-CoA. The covalent enzyme-product complex is hydrolyzed to release HMG-CoA. HMGCS is well

characterized, including crystal structures of complexes between the enzyme and its product, substrates, and inhibitors^{53–58}.



Figure 2.1 HMGS reaction. A. Reaction steps. 1) ACP_D transfers an acetyl group to HMGS Cys114 and Glu82 deprotonates the acetyl group; 2) the resulting enolate nucleophile attacks acetoacetyl-ACP_A; 3) The HMG-ACP_A product is hydrolyzed from Cys114. R indicates the polyketide intermediate (methyl in curacin A biosynthesis). **B.** Structure of the Ppant cofactor (represented as a squiggle symbol in **A**).



Figure 2.2 A. Curacin A β **-branching.** CurC KS_{DC} is proposed to decarboxylate malonyl-CurB, generating acetyl-CurB (ACP_D), **1**. CurD HMGS catalyzes formation of HMG-CurA ACP³ (ACP_A), **2**. CurA Hal chlorinates the γ -carbon of HMG-ACP_A, which is subsequently dehydrated to **3** and decarboxylated to **4** by CurE ECH₁ and CurF ECH₂, respectively. CurF ER catalyzes cyclopropanation to **6** by NADPH-dependent addition of hydride and elimination of chloride. **B. HMGCS Reaction.** HMG-CoA synthase generates HMG-CoA from acetyl- and acetoacetyl-CoA via an aldol addition.

The HMGS and HMGCS reactions (Figure 2.1) are analogous and, in the case of the curacin A HMGS (CurD), have identical acyl substrates that are tethered to distinct ACPs and not to CoA. Whereas HMGCS distinguishes acetyl-CoA and acetoacetyl-CoA based on the acyl group and the acetylation status of the catalytic cysteine, HMGS also displays ACP selectivity: a standalone acetyl "donor" ACP (ACP_D), and an acetoacetyl-like "acceptor" ACP (ACP_A) bearing the polyketide intermediate within a specific module of the PKS pathway^{20,25}. HMGS enzymes are highly selective for acetoacetyl-ACP_A and acetyl-ACP_D, and do not react with CoA substrates^{24,20,25}. At the sequence level, the donor and acceptor ACPs clade separately from each other and from non-branch ACPs from the same pathways^{25,45}. Thus, by selecting for the correct acyl-ACPs, HMGS prevents the formation of aberrantly branched metabolites.

The basis of ACP selectivity by HMGS is unknown, and detailed views of ACP interactions with PKS enzymes are few. The homologous KS extension enzymes distinguish their cognate donor and acceptor ACPs through two active site entrances⁸ in interactions facilitated by fusion or non-covalent interaction of appended docking domains^{43,44}, which are absent in HMGS. HMGS selectivity for ACP_A and ACP_D presumably originates from distinguishing features of each ACP that result in different modes of interaction with HMGS. Here we present the biochemical characterization of the curacin A HMGS (CurD) and the interaction with its cognate ACP_D (CurB). Crystal structures of HMGS and of complexes with ACP_D reveal a striking shape complementarity between the proteins and specific charge interactions that orient the Ppant cofactor in the HMGS active site. Pre- and post-acetyl transfer states of Ppant

capture sequential views of the catalytic cycle. The results are a detailed benchmark of high-affinity enzyme-ACP interactions that advance our understanding of enzyme selectivity for carrier proteins.

Results

CurD HMGS activity. Purified, recombinant ACP_D (CurB) and the second cognate ACP_A from the CurA tandem ACP_A tridomain (Figure 2.2) were acylated *in vitro*. Recombinant CurD HMGS converted 83% of equimolar acetyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A in a 10 minute reaction at 25 °C (Table 2.1). Reaction progress was monitored by LC-MS using the acyl-Ppant ejection assay⁵⁹ (Figure 2.3, Table 2.2). We detected no conversion of acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A when the catalytic Cys114 was substituted with serine (Table 2.2). The C114S substitution also prevented acetyl transfer from acetyl-ACP_D (Table 2.3).

	HMGS activity ¹ (%)	K _d (apo-ACP _D) (μM) ²	K _d (holo-ACP _D) (μΜ)
	HMGS and crys	stallization variant ³	3
Wild type	82.8 ± 0.3	1.1 ± 0.1	0.5 ± 0.2
AAA ³	87 ± 1		
	Mismatched ac	yl-ACP substrates ^t	5
ACP _D as donor and acceptor	29 ± 2		
ACP _A as donor and acceptor	ND		
	HMGS active	site substitutions	
C114S	ND^4		
P166A	88.1 ± 0.3		
S167A	95.5 ± 0.3		
	ACP _D /HMGS int	erface substitution	S
ACPD			
R42A	95.7 ± 0.2		
HMGS			
R33A	ND	6.9 ± 0.7	8 ± 2
R33D	2 ± 3	29 ± 3	25 ± 3
D214A	86 ± 8	10.9 ± 0.9	9 ± 2
D214R	45 ± 4	17 ± 5	11 ± 3
D222A	27 ± 1	28 ± 2	1.5 ± 0.6
D222R	17 ± 1	34 ± 2	5 ± 1
E225A	55 ± 3	90 ± 4	
E225R	8 ± 1	68 ± 5	12 ± 1
R266A	56 ± 1	110 ± 10	17 ± 2
R266E	26 ± 1	180 ± 10	17 ± 5

Table 2.1 HMGS activity and ACP_D affinity

¹ Conversion of equimolar acetyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A in a 10 minute reaction at 25 °C. Each value corresponds to the average of 3 measurements.

² Affinities were measured by fluorescence polarization using BoDIPY-tagged ACP_D. Each value corresponds to the average of 3 measurements. ³ All crystal structures were of the HMGS_{AAA} variant (K343A/Q344A/Q346A). Cys114 is the catalytic

nucleophile.

⁴No product detected.

 5 In each reaction, either ACP_D or ACP_A was loaded with both acyl substrates, and equimolar quantities of acetyl-ACP and acetoacetyl-ACP were used.



Figure 2.3 Sample HMGS activity data. Ppant ejection mass spectra of the ACP_A elution of an HMGS reaction mix. Ion counts were recorded for the acetoacetyl (calculated m/z=345.15) and HMG (calculated m/z=405.17) peaks. See Table 2.2 for total ion counts for each species.

Table 2.2 Conversion of acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A evaluated by pant ejection

	Acetoacetyl (345.15) ¹	HMG (405.17)	Conversion to product (%)
Wild type	1091.33 ²	5258.49	82.8
R33A	6255.19	0	0
D214A	870.19	3527.54	80.2
D222A	7059.05	2753.29	28.1
E225A	2997.98	3324.05	52.6
R266A	3447.38	4178.93	54.8

¹Predicted masses for each species are given in parentheses.

²EIC for spectra in Figure 2.3. One of three replicate experiments for each mutant is shown. Conversion to product was calculated as HMG/(HMG+Acetoacetyl) and averaged for the three trials. Error estimates are given in Table 2.1.

Sample	% Acetyl-ACP
acetyl-ACP _D (no incubation)	87
acetyl-ACP _D (18-hr incubation, no enzyme)	88 ± 4
acetyl-ACP _D (18-hr incubation with HMGS _{WT})	13 ± 10
acetyl-ACP _D (18-hr incubation with HMGS _{C114S})	86 ± 0.3

Table 2.3 HMGS-dependent de-acetylation of acetyl-ACP_D

Acetyl-ACP_D was evaluated by mass spec Ppant ejection. Values given are the percent of total ion counts for ejected acetyl-Ppant among all ejected Ppant species. Incubations were at 20 °C in a buffer of 1X MMT (Qiagen) pH 6.5, 20 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄. HMGS was present at a 1:10 ratio to ACP_D. Under the conditions of the experiment, wild type HMGS removed the acetyl group from ACP_D by the, but the catalytic variant HMGS C114S did not. Each incubation measurement was made in duplicate on independently prepared samples.

HMGS structure. A triple alanine HMGS variant (K344A/Q345A/Q347A, HMGS_{AAA}) was used for all crystal structures and had catalytic activity indistinguishable from the wild type (Table 2.1). The 2.1-Å crystal structure in space group $P3_121$ (Table 2.4, Figure 2.4) was solved by molecular replacement. HMGS is dimeric in solution and in the crystal structure, where the asymmetric unit consists of one subunit (Figure 2.5). The catalytic amino acids Glu82, Cys114, and His250 (Fig 2.6 A) are identically positioned in HMGS and HMGCS, and the overall folds are similar (RMSD of 2.03 Å for 368 Ca atoms). Striking differences occur at the active site entrance and the dimer interface. A disordered loop (HMGS residues 149-163) near the active site encompases a conserved insertion in HMGS (residues 155-164) relative to HMGCS. (Figure 2.7). An adjacent loop at the subunit interface (residues 203-210) has a different conformation than the analogous loop in HMGCS. The HMGS 203-210 loop forms hydrophobic contacts with the partner subunit that involve several residues conserved among HMGS but not HMGCS.

ACP_D/HMGS complex. We tested the ACP selectivity of the curacin A HMGS in experiments where acyl groups were mismatched with ACP_D or ACP_A (Table 2.1, Figure 2.3). ACP_A was not a surrogate acetyl donor, as we detected no conversion of acetyl-ACP_A + acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A. In contrast, ACP_D was a weak surrogate acceptor with threefold-reduced conversion of acetyl-ACP_D + acetoacetyl-ACP_D to HMG-ACP_D relative to the natural partners. Thus, HMGS had greater selectivity for the donor ACP than for the acceptor. To investigate the structural basis of ACP selectivity, we pursued structures of HMGS complexes with ACP_A and ACP_D.

	Ta	able 2.4 cryst	HMGS/ holo-	HMGS _{c1145} / ac-	n and refiner	ment statistic	S HMGS _{c1145} / Ac-	
	HMGS		ACPD	ACP		Holo-ACP _D	ACPD	HMGS _{C114S}
Wavelength (Å)	1.033	1.033	1.033	1.033	1.033	1.033	1.771	1.771
Space Group	P3 ₁ 21	P3 ₁ 21	P3 ₁ 21	P3 ₁ 21	P3121	P3 ₁ 21	P3 ₁ 21	P3 ₁ 21
a,b (Å)	101.16	101.31	101.12	100.89	100.85	101.94	100.79	101.2
c (Å)	106.23	104.59	104.6	104.46	104.27	104.56	104.32	105.92
Data range (Å)	45.67-2.10	45.59-2.05	45.54-1.60	45.43-1.90	45.39-2.10	45.82-1.89	45.38-2.38	45.66-2.38
	(2.16-2.10)	(2.11-2.05)	(1.63-1.60)	(1.94-1.90)	(2.16-2.10)	(1.93-1.89)	(2.47-2.38)	(2.47-2.38)
Unique Reflections	37159 (3003)	39403 (3028)	81779 (4012)	48869 (3115)	36,067 (2867)	50,923 (3099)	24,958 (2520)	25,488 (2526)
Completeness (%)	100 (100)	100 (99.9)	100 (100)	100.0 (100.0)	99.8 (98.2)	99.7 (94.9)	99.6 (96.7)	99.4 (95.0)
Multiplicity	19.5 (20.0)	19.5 (16.4)	19.8 (20.3)	19.5 (19.5)	10.4 (6.1)	9.9 (9.0)	18.3 (11.2)	18.3 (11.4)
Wilson B-factor	51.1	37	23.9	29.6	37.3	31.1	38.3	46.9
R _{merge} (%)	11.2(222.1)	11.7 (218.1)	7.1 (257.9)	11.6 (152.3)	13.2 (152.4)	7.4 (194.0)	8.9 (123.1)	5.7 (145.6)
Average I/o _i CC 1/2	15.5 (1.5) 1.00 (0.62)	19.1 (1.4) 0.99 (0.53)	24.0 (1.4) 1.00 (0.51)	16.9 (2.2) 1.00 (0.73)	14.8 (1.2) 1.00 (0.48)	17.3 (1.2) 1.00 (0.49)	25.9 (1.7) 1.00 (78.4)	35.3 (1.5) 1.00 (0.73)
R _{work} (%)	15.6	15.5	14.8	15.8				
R _{free} (%)	19	19.3	16.5	18.2				
Protein Atoms	3139	3747	3848	3825				
Ppant Atoms	ł	ł	21	45				
Water/Ion Atoms	161	219	351	219				
RMSD bond length (Å)	0.011	0.011	0.01	0.009				
RMSD bond angle (°)	1.362	1.476	1.437	1.352				
Average B- factors								
Protein	58.5	44.0(HMGS) 76.7(ACP)	30.4 (HMGS) 52.9(ACP)	35.9(HMGS) 53.9(ACP)				
Ppant Water	64	55.9	43.6 43.9	37.2 47				
Ramachandran								
Favored (%)	96.8	97.3	86	97.1				
Generously allowed (%)	99.7	99.8	99.8	99.8				
Outlier (%)	0.3	0.2	0.2	0.2				


Figure 2.4 Ramachandran analysis of the HMGS structure. 96.7% (386/399) of all residues were in favored (98%) regions. 99.7% (398/399) of all residues were in allowed (>99.8%) regions.

There were 1 outliers (phi, psi): 112 GLN (-170.5, 68.7)



Figure 2.5 CurD HMGS structure. Within the dimer, the right-hand subunit is colored by sequence from the blue N-terminus to the red C-terminus. Key residues are shown in ball-and-stick on the gray left monomer, including the catalytic Cys114, Glu82 and His250. Phe148 and Ala164 are the boundaries of the 15-residue disordered loop at the active site entrance. The basic side chain of Arg33 interacts with the Ppant phosphate and is conserved in HMGCS sequences. A dotted line denotes the disordered loop region connecting Phe148 to Ala164.



Figure 2.6 Electron density for holo-ACP_D**-HMGS.** Key residues (ball-&-stick) were omitted, and models were refined in phenix.refine with simulated annealing. SA-omit density is contoured at 3.0 σ in green (A-H) and at 1.5 σ in pale green (D,F). HMGS residues are in cyan, ACP_D in orange, and Ppant in yellow in each panal: **A.** Catalytic HMGS residues. **B.** Ppant. **C-G.** Ionic contacts (Figure 2.7) **H.** Nonpolar contacts (Figure 2.7 D). Weaker omit density for Arg33 and Arg266 is shown in D and F.

	R33 -	
CurD/1-419	1 MOOVGIEAL SVYGGAAOLELRK LAOAROLDISEFDNLMMK-EKAVSLPYEDPVSYAVNAAKPIIDRLSDADKORIEMVIT 79	
PksG/1-419	1 MV SAGI EAMNV FGGTAY LDVM E LAKYRHLDTAR FENLLMK- EKAVALPY EDPVT FGVNAAKPI I DALSEA EKDRIELLIT 79	
BryR/1-419	1 MRY I G I E SMNA F GGT A F LDVMK LAQ H RQ L EM S R F DN LLMH - Q K SVA L P Y EDP I T F G V NA A K P I I DG L S DV E K NN I E L LI T 79	
MupH/2-420	2 T RQVG I EAMNVFGGAA SLDVTMLARH R KLD SQ <mark>R</mark> FGNLLM <u>H</u> -EK SVALH SEDPV T FAVNAAKPL I DAL SPQ ERDQ I ELLI T80	
TaC/1-419	1 MGP VG I EAMNAY CG I AR LD V LQ LAT H <mark>R</mark> G LD T S <mark>R</mark> FAN LLME- EK T VP LP Y EDP VTY GV NAA <mark>R</mark> P I LD Q LT AA E <mark>R</mark> D SI EL LVA 79	
TaF/6-416	6 <mark>P G G V G I E A I NAY G G A A S I P V L D L F R G R R L D P E R F S N L M M O - E R G V A L P F E D P V T NAV NAA R P I L D A M <mark>S P</mark> E A <mark>R</mark> E R I E L L V T</mark> 84	
E.faecalis/1-383	1 - MT I G I DK I S F F V P P Y Y I DMT A LA EA <mark>R</mark> N V D P G <mark>K</mark> F H I G I G Q D Q MA V N P I S Q D I V T F A A N A A <u>E</u> A I L T K E D K E A I D M V I V 76	
S.aureus/1-387	1 - MTIGIDKINFYVPKYVDMAKLAEARQVDPNKFLIGIGQTEMAVSPVNQDIVSMGANAAKDIITDEDKKKIGMVIV76	
B.juncea/2-443	2 <u>AKNVGILAMDIYFPPTCVQ</u> QEALEAHDGA <u>S</u> KG <mark>K</mark> YTIGLGQDCLAFCTELEDVISMSFNAVTSLLEK-YKIDP <u>NQIG</u> RLEV 80	
H.sapiens/14-469	14 PKDVGIVALEIYFP SQYVDQAELEKYDGVDAGKYTIGLGQAKMGFCTDREDINSLCMTVVQNLMER-NNLSYDCIGRLEV 92	
	E82 - C114-	
CurD/1-419	80 C S E S G L D F G K SM ST Y L D F Y L G L S R N C RM F F L KOA CY S G T A G L MA L N L L I S O T F P G A KAL V L A T D L S R F L V A F G G F A L 157	
PksG/1-419	80 C S E S G L D F G K S L S T Y L H EY L G L N B N C B L F EV K O A C Y S G T A G F O MA V N E L L S O T S P G A KA L Y L A S D L S B E L L A F G G D A L 157	
BryR/1-419	80 C S E S G I D F S K SM ST Y I H K Y L G L N R S C R I F E I K O A C Y S G T A G F O MA I N F I L S R T S P G A K A L I V A T D I S R F I I D K N N S E O 157	
MupH/2-420	81 CTESGIDFGK SV STYVHDYLGLKKNCRV - FELKOACY SGTAGFH SAVOFVLSOT SPNAKALVVAVDLCRFLMIGEGGAA 158	
TaC/1-419	80 CTESSEDEGKAMSTYLHOHLGLSRNCRLIELKSACYSGVAGLOMAVNFILSGVSPGAKALVVASDLSRESIAEGGDAS 157	
TaF/6-416	85 S S E S G V D F S K S I S S Y A H E H L G L S R H C R F L E V KO A C Y A A T G A L O L A L G Y I A S G V S P G A K A L V I A T D V T L V	
E.faecalis/1-383	77 GTESSIDESKAAAVVLHRLMGIOPFARS- FEIKEACYGATAGLOLAKNHVA - LHPDKKVLVVAADIAKYGLNSGG 149	
S.aureus/1-387	77 ATESAVDAAKAAAVQIHNLLGIOPFARC FEMKEACYAATPAIQLAKDYLA TRPNEKVLVIATDTARYGLNSGG 149	
B.juncea/2-443	81 GSETVIDKSKSIKTFVMQLFEKCGNTDVEGVDSTNACYGGTAALLNCVNWVESNSWDGRYGLVICTDSAVYAEG 154	
H.sapiens/14-469	93 GT ET I I DK SK SVKT N LMQ L F E E SGNT D I EG I DT T NACYGGT AAV F NAV NWI ESS SWDGRYALVVAGD I AVYAT G 166	
	E163S167 D200S216(217 V220 C222 E225	
CurD/1_410		
DkcG/1-419	130 TOWSTAEF SACAVALU VSENE FYOI DE GANGY GY EVMIT CHILD S. EAGDADLE LINE DOCEON THE EVOL	
RryR/1-419	158 FOWSYAEP SNGAGAVALLISESPHIYOVDIGANGYYGYEVMDTC PPEA, DG, DAGDADISLISU CCEHAFLEYOK 234	
MunH/2-420	150 AO DWA E SEP S G G A G A VAM LI S DY DHVE SLIDI G A SGY Y SE EVMDT CEDE ED. D.S. FAGDADI SIM SY LDCC FOT EN EY BLB. 235	
TaC/1-419	1581 FOWSFAFP S SGAGAVAM I V SDTP RV FRV DV GANGY Y GY FVMDT C BP VA- DS- FAGDADI SI I SY I DC C FNA FR FY T B- 234	
TaF/6-416	154 DESGLYSEPAMGTGGVAVILIGDEPRVMKMDLGAFGNYSYDVEDTARPSP-EL-DIGDVDRSLETYLDCLKHSFAAYGBB-230	
E.faecalis/1-383	150 EPTOGAGAVAMLVASEPRILALKEDNY-MLTODIYDEWRPTG-HPYPMYDGPLSNETYIOSEAOVWDEHKKR-219	
S.aureus/1-387	150 EPTOGAGAVAMVIAHNPSILALNEDAV-AYTEDVYDFWRPTG-HKYPLVDGALSKDAYIRSFOOSWNEYAKR-219	
B juncea/2-443	155 PARPTGGAAAJAMI IGPDAPIV- FESKI RGSH IPHVYDFYKPNI ASEY PVVDGKI SOTCYLMAI DSCYKHI CNKF 228	
Dijunceu/2-445		
H.sapiens/14-469	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKKI 240	
H.sapiens/14-469	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKKI 240 H250 - P252 - M256 - P266	
H.sapiens/14-469	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKKI 240 H250-, P252 M256 FR266 235 VEGVDY, PEEDYLSEHTDEGGWYKGAHDNMAPL	
CurD/1-419	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI - FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY KPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKK 1 240 H250 P252 M256 F266 235 VEGVDY - RESFDYLSFHTFFGGWVKGAHRNMMRRL	
CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryB/1-419	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYRPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKRI240 H250 P252 W1250 P252 W250 P250 W250 P250 W250 P252 W250 P250	
CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420	167 NAR P T G G V G A V A L L I G P NA P L I - F E R G L R G T H MQ HA Y D F Y K P D M L S E Y P I V D G K L S I Q C Y L S A L D R C Y S V Y C K I 240 167 167	
LightCo/2 445 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419	167 NAR P T G G V G A V A L L I G P NA P L I - F E R G L R G T H MQ HA Y D F Y K P D M L S E Y P I V D G K L S I Q C Y L S A L D R C Y S V Y C K I 240 H250 P252 235 V E G V D Y - R E S F D Y L S F H T P F G G M V K G A H R NMM R L 235 V P G A NY - Q D T F Q Y L A Y H T P F G G M V K G A H R T MM R K V 236 V E D V D Y - R H S F D Y L A F H T P F G G M V K G A H R T MM R K I 236 V D V D Y - A R T F D Y L A F H T P F G G M V K G A H R T MM R K F 236 V D V D Y - A R T F D Y L A F H T P F G G M V K G A H R T MM R K F 236 V D A M Y - A E F G Y L A F H T P F G G M V K G A H R T MM R K F 236 V D V D Y - A R T F D Y L A F H T P F G G M V K G A H R T MM R K F 237 V D A M Y - A E F G Y L A F H T P F G G M V K G A H R T MM R K F	
CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416	167 NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY CDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1 240 18250 P252 P250 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGWVKGAHRNMMRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAPHTPFGGWVKGAHRNMMRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAPHTPFGGWVKGAHRNMMRL 236 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAPHTPFGGWVKGAHRNMKRL 237 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAPHTPFGGWVKGAHRNMKRL 238 VEGVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKV 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKKI 236 VDDVDY-ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKF 236 VDQVDY-ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKF 236 VDQVDY-ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKF 237 VPAANY AESFGYLAFHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKF 238 VDQVDY-ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKF SGKNR 273 231 VDQVDY-FYTFDYLAMHTPFGGWVKGAHRTMRKF SGKNR 273	
Lisapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383	167 NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY RPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK I 240 H250 P252 P4266 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGAHRNMMRRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGAHRNMMRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAPHTPFGGMVKGAHRNMRRL 236 VEDVDY-RHSFDYLAPHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKV 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKF 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKF 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKF 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKF 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKF 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKF 237 VPAANY-AESFGYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKF 238 VPAANY-AESFGYLAFHTPFGGNVKGAHRTMRKF 239 VPAANY-AESFGYLAFHTPFGGNVKGAHRTMRKF 231 VDVDY-ARTFDYLAMHTPFAGLVKAGHRKMREL 220 TG-LDF-ADYDALAFHTPYKKMKKAKAKAKSDQ	
Lisapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387	167 NAR P T G G V G A V A L L I G P NA P L I - F E R G L R G T H MQ H A Y D F Y R P D M L S E Y P I V D G K L S I Q C Y L S A L D R C Y S V Y C K I 240 167 H250 P252 235 V E G V D Y - R E S F D Y L S F H T P F G M V K G A H R NMM Ř R L K R A K P 235 V P G A NY - 0 D T F Q Y L A Y H T P F G M V K G A H R T M R K V A K V K T 273 236 V E D V D Y - R H S F D Y L A F H T P F G M V K G A H R T M R K V A K A Q P 273 236 V D D V D Y - R H S F D Y L A F H T P F G M V K G A H R T M R K K I A K A Q P 274 236 V D D V D Y - A R H T P F G G M V K G A H R T M R K F A P A O P 274 235 V P A A NY - A E S F G Y L A F H T P F G M V K G A H R T M M R K F S G K N R 273 231 V D Q V D Y - A R T F D Y L A F H T P F G M V K G A H R T M M R K F S G K N R 273 231 V D Q V D Y - A R T F D Y L A F H T P F G M V K G A H R T M M R K F S G K N R 273 231 V D Q V D Y - A A L A F H T P F G M V K G A H R T M M R K F S G K N R 273 231 V D Q V D Y - A L A F H T P F G M V K G A H R T M M R K F T C D V 269 220 T G - L D F - A D Y A L A F H T P Y K M G K K A L L A K I S D Q T E A E Q 256 220 G K S L - A D F A S L C F H V P F T K M G K K A L L A K I S D Q T E A E Q 256	
Lapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443	167 NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 1250 P220 P220 P220 235 VEGVDY RES FDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRKL 235 VEGVDY RES FDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRKL 235 VEGVDY RES FDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRKL 235 VEGVDY RES FDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRKL 235 VEGVDY RES FDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRKL 235 VEGVDY RES FDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 235 VEGVDY RES FDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 236 VDVDY RHS FOYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 237 VDVDY RHS FOYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 238 VDAVY PANY A ES FGYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 239 VDVDY RHS FOYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 231 VDGVDY FVSTFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 200 VDV PANY A ES FGYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 200 VDV PANY A ES FGYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRTMRKK 200 VDV PANY A SA FGYLAFHTPFGGMVKGALKKLLKK <td colsp<="" td=""></td>	
Lisapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469	167 NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 1250 P252 P256 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMMRRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMMRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAPHTPFGGVVGAHRNMMRL 236 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMMRL 237 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMRRL 238 VEGVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMRRL 239 VEGVDY-RHSFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMRRL 236 VDVDY-RHFFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKI 236 VDVDY-RHFFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKF 236 VDVDY-ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKF 237 VEGVDY-KARFFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKF 238 VDQDF-VSTFDYLAHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKF 239 VEGVDY-KARFFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKF 231 VDQDF-VSTFDYLAHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKF 220 TG-LDF-ADYDALAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMRKKF 220 TG-LDF-ADYDALAFHTPFTKMGKKALLAKISDQ 220 TG-LDF-ADYDALAFHTPFTKMGKKALLAKISDQ 220 CG-KSL-ADFASLCFHVPFTKMGKKALLAKISDQ 220 CG-KSL-ADFASLCFHVPFTKMGKKALLAKISDQ 220 CG-KSL-ADFASLCFHVPFTKMGKKALLAKISDQ 220 CG-KSL-ADFASLCFHVPKKQKSFARLLYNDFTKNSSIDEAAKEKFTPYSLSLDESYQSRD	
Lapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKI 1240 1235 235 235 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGAHRNMMRRL 235 236 237 236 237 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 236 VDVDY-RHS FDY LAFHTP F GGMVK GAHRTMMRK I 236 VDVDY - RHS FDY LAFHTP F GGMVK GAHRTMMRK F 236 VDVDY - RHS FDY LAFHTP F GGMVK GAHRTMMRK F 237 VDAVDF - VST FDY LAMHTP F GGMVK GAHRTMMR K F 231 VDGVDF - VST FDY LAMHTP F AG LVKAGHRKMMR R	
H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419	167	
Lapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 Tac/1-419 Tac/1-419 Tac/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 H250 P252 M256 F266 235	
Lapicol 4469 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKI 1240 H250 167 167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKI 1240 167 167 167 167 167 167 167 167 167 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 168 170 170 170 170 170 170 <td colsp<="" td=""></td>	
Dijutecuz 4469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 BryR/1-419	167 NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 H250 P252 W256 F286 235 VEGVDY- RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRRL 235 VEGVDY- RHSFDYLAYHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRRL 235	
Lapiens/14-469 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 BryR/1-419	167 NAR PT GG VG AVALLI GP NAPLI - FE RG LR GTHMQ HAYD FY RP DM L S EY PIVDG KL SIQ CYL SALD R CY SVY CK I 240 H250 P252 W256 F266 235	
Dijurcul 4469 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419	167 · · · · NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK I 240 H250 P252 W256 F266 235 · · · VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMMRL 235 · · · VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMMRL 235 · · · VEGVDY-RHSFDVLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMKRL 235 · · · VEDVDY-RHSFDVLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMKRL 236 · · · VDVDY-RHSFDVLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMKF 236 · · · VDVDY-ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRNMKF 236 · · · VDVDY-ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMMRKF 237 · · · · VPAANY - AESFGYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMMRKF 238 · · · · VDADY - ARTFDYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMMRKF 239 · · · · VPAANY - AESFGYLAFHTPFGGVVGAHRTMMRKF 231 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaF/6-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383	167 NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 H250 P252 W256 F266 235 VEGVDY- RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGARRMMRRL 235 VEGVDY- RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGARRMMRRL 235	
Lapiens/14-469 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387	167 NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 H250 + P252 + W256 + W256 235 VEGVDY- RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRRL 235 VEGVDY- RESFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRRL 235	
Lapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PrsG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 Tac/1-419 Tac/1-419 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PrsG/1-419 Tac/1-419 Tac/1-419 Tac/1-419 Tac/1-419 Tac/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea2-443	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 H250 P252 W256 P266 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGNVKGAHRMMRRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGNVKGAHRMMRRL 235	
Lisapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 Sign(2-416) E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1 240 H250 P252 W256 F266 235 VEGVDY- RESFDYLSFHTPFGGNVKGARRMMRRL 235 VEGVDY- RESFDYLSFHTPFGGNVKGARRMMRRL 235	
B. Juncea/2 4469 H. sapiens/14-469 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S. aureus/1-387 B. Juncea/2-443 H. sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S. aureus/1-387 B. Juncea/2-443 H. sapiens/14-469	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI- FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 H250 + P252 + W256 + W256 235	
Lapiceuz 4469 Lapiceuz 4469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFY PDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCK 1240 H250 P252 W256 F266 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLSFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRRL 235 VEGVDY-RESFDYLAFHTPFGGMVKGAHRMMRRL 235	
CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 S.aureus/1-387 S.aureus/1-387 B.Juncea2-2443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419	167 NARPT GGVGAVALLI GPNAPLI - FERGLRGTHMOHAYD FYRP DMLSEY PIVDGKLS OCYLSALDRCY SVYCK 1240 H250 P252 M256 F266 235 VEGVDY - RESFDYLSFHTP FGGWVKGAHRNMMRRL	
Dijuteol2 44 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faccalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faccalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419	167 NAR PT GGVGAVALLI GPNAPLI - FERGLRGTHMOHAYD FY KP DMLSEY PIVDGKLSIOCYLSALDRCY SVYCKI 1240 1230	
Dijunceuz 4469 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-420	167 NAR PT GGVGAVALLIGP NAPLI-FERGLRGTHMOHAYD FY KPDMLSEY PIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCY SVYCKKI 1240 H250 235 COLSPAN=2260 235 V GGVDY - RESFDYLSFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRRL STATE STATE V GGVDY - RESFDYLSFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRRL COLSPAN=2000 STATE STATE VEGVDY - RESFDYLSFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRKL AKAOP 273 235 VEDVDY - RHSFDYLAFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRKL A PADE 235 VEDVDY - RHSFDYLAFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRKL A PADE 235 VEDVDY - RHSFDYLAFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRKL 235 VEDVDY - RHSFDYLAFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRKL A PADE 210 OCOLSPAN VEDVDY - RHSFDYLAFHT PEGGMVK GAHRIMMRKF 200 OCOLSPAN COLSPAN 200	
Dijurcul 4469 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 Tac/1-419 Taf/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 Taf/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 Taf/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR1-419 MupH/2-420 Tac/1-419	167 ····· NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMOHAYDFYRPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIOCYLSALDRCMSVCKKI 240 H250 235 ····································	
CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaF/6-416	167 ····· NAR PTGGVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMOHAYDFYRPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIOCYLSALDRCMSVCCKI 240 H250 235 ·····VGVDY-RESFDYLSHIPFGGMVKGAHRNMMRRL 235 ·····VGVDY-RESFDYLSHIPFGGMVKGAHRNMMRRL 235 ······VGVDY-RESFDYLSHIPFGGMVKGAHRNMMRRL 236 ····································	
b), incode 4469 H. sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 By/R/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E,faecalis/1-383 S. aureus/1-387 B, juncea/2-443 H. sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E,faecalis/1-383 BynR1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaC/1-416	167 NARP T G Q V G AV ALL I G PNAPLI - FER G L R GT HMQ HAY D FY P DM L SEY P IV DG K L S I Q C K L SALDR C Y SVM C KK I 240 1230 P250 P250 233	
Dijuteoiz 44 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387	167 NARP TGQVGAVALLIGPNAPLI-FERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYNPDMLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSVYCKKI 240 (H250 235 VEGVDY-REGFDYLGFH7PFGGWVKGAHRNMMRRL 235 VPGVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRNMMRRL 236 VPGVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKL 237 VEDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKL 238 VPGVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKL 239 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKL 231 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 232 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 233 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 233 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 234 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 235 VDAAWY-AESFGYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 236 VDVDY-RHSFDYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 237 VDAAWY-AESFGYLAFH7PFGGWVKGAHRTMMRKF 238 VDAAWY-AESFGYLAFH7PFGWVKGAHRLMMRKF 239 VDAAWY-AESFGYLAFH7PFGWVKGYKALLAKSDO TEAEQ260 220 KSL-ADFAZ FACUYADAUTPFGKVKGYKALLESVYKGYKGYKKSSGYKGYKXYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGYKGY	
CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 PksG/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 MupH/2-420 TaC/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443 H.sapiens/14-469 CurD/1-419 PksG/1-419 BryR/1-419 BryR/1-419 BryR/1-419 TaF/6-416 E.faecalis/1-383 S.aureus/1-387 B.juncea/2-443	167 NARPTGGVGAVALLIGP NAPLI - FERGLRGTHMOHAYDFYRP DMLSEY PIVDGKLSIOCYLSALDRCKSVIGKI - 240 H250 CV256 CV256 235	

Figure 2.7 Alignment of HMGS and HMGCS sequences. Alignments were generated using Clustal Omega⁶⁰ and analyzed in Jalview⁶¹. The boxed sequences, identified by protein name, are for the β-branching HMGS and the bottom sequences are for the primary metabolism HMGCS, identified by species of origin. Important residues are numbered by the CurD HMGS sequence. Ppant interacting residues are identified in yellow, catalytic residues in blue, thiol pocket residues in green, and ACP_D interacting residues in red. Species of origin and accession codes for HMGS sequences are as follows: CurD from *Moorea producens*, Q6DNE9; PksG from *Bacillus subtilis*, P40830; MupH from *Pseudomonas fluorescens*, Q8RL63; TaC from *Myxococcus xanthus*, Q1D5E5; TaF from *Myxococcus xanthus*, Q1D5E8; BryR from *Ca. Endobugula sertula*, A2CLL9. Accession codes for HMGCS sequences: *Enterococcus faecalis*, Q9FD71; *Staphylococcus aureus*, Q9FD87; *Brassica juncea*, Q9M6U3; *Homo sapiens*, Q01581.

The HMGS active site entrance and surrounding surface were unhindered by crystal contacts, and we captured complexes of HMGS with apo-ACP_D, holo-ACP_D, and acetyl-ACP_D by cocrystallization (Figure 2.8-2.10, Table 2.4). The ACP_D was well ordered at the HMGS active site entrance, made no lattice contacts, and contacted neither the partner subunit of the HMGS dimer nor its bound ACP_D. The holo-ACP_D Ppant had clear electron density in the active site (Figure 2.11, 2.6 B) yet formed only a few interactions, including the phosphate to HMGS Arg33 and ACP_D Arg42, which was also salt-bridged to HMGS Asp214 (Figure 2.8). The Ppant-Arg42-Asp214 network is specific to ACP_D-HMGS pairs (Figure 2.7, 2.12), but the Arg33-Ppant interaction also occurred in HMGCS-CoA complexes^{53,55}. Ppant binding induced ordering of amino acids 159-163 in the HMGS disordered loop, forming a 3_{10} helix with hydrogen bonds of Phe163 and Ser167 to the Ppant (Figure 2.8). The Ppant thiol occupies a relatively hydrophobic "thiol pocket" (conserved amino acids Ser216, Leu217, Tyr220, Pro252, Met256 and Tyr326) and is hydrogen bonded to the Ser216 hydroxy group (Figure 2.8). An extensive network of hydrogen bonds involving Ser216, Tyr220, Tyr326 and conserved Asp200 maintains the structure of the thiol pocket.

In the holo-ACP_D/HMGS structure, the Ppant and Cys114 thiol groups are too far apart (7.9 Å) for the acetyl-transfer step of HMGS catalysis (Figure 2.11). This "distal" Ppant position was also occupied in crystals grown from acetyl-ACP_D + HMGS, with no density for an acetyl at either the Ppant or Cys114 (Figure 2.11, Table 2.4). The acetyl group of acetyl-ACP_D was apparently transferred to Cys114 and subsequently hydrolyzed during crystallization (2-3 days) (Table 2.3). We propose that the distal

Ppant position represents a post acetyl-transfer state. Nonproductive loss of the acetyl-CoA donor in absence of the acetoacetyl-CoA acceptor has also been reported for HMGCS⁶².



Figure 2.8 HMGS interaction with the donor ACP. A. ACP_D (orange) / HMGS (cyan) complex. Ppant (yellow) and catalytic residues shown in ball-and-stick form. **B.** Ppant in the HMGS active site. Dashed lines represent hydrogen bonds (yellow) and the long separation of Ppant and Cys114 thiol groups (black). **C.** Stereo view of charged contacts in the HMGS - ACP_D interface. **D.** Stereo view of hydrophobic contacts between ACP_D and HMGS. HMGS helices are numbered as in Figure 2.5, and ACP_D helices are labeled by Roman numeral. Helices in C and D are transparent for clarity.



Figure 2.9 Ramachandran analysis of apo-ACP_D/HMGS complex structure. 97.3% (463/476) of all residues were in favored (98%) regions.

99.8%~(475/476) of all residues were in allowed (>99.8%) regions.

There were 1 outliers (phi, psi): A 112 GLN (-174.3, 64.4)



Figure 2.10 Ramachandran analysis of holo-ACP_D/HMGS complex structure. 98.0% (482/492) of all residues were in favored (98%) regions. 99.8% (491/492) of all residues were in allowed (>99.8%) regions.

There were 1 outliers (phi, psi): A 112 GLN (-172.6, 64.7)



Figure 2.11 Acetylation-dependent position of Ppant. Panels show Fo-Fc omit density (3σ , Ser-Ppant omitted, green) for structures of ACP_D-HMGS in different biochemical states crystallized in identical conditions. **A.** Holo-ACP_D and HMGS_{WT}. White box indicates field of view for B and C. **B.** Acetyl-ACP_D and HMGS_{WT}, showing that the acetyl group has been lost. **C.** Holo-ACP_D and HMGS_{C114S}. **D.** Acetyl-ACP_D and HMGS_{C114S}. **A.** Anomalous difference density (3σ , magenta) indicates that S is present in both terminal densities for the Ppant and also shows the Ppant P atom. Atoms are colored as in Figure 2.8.



Figure 2.12 Alignment of ACP_D and ACP_A sequences. The alignment was generated using Clustal Omega⁶⁰ and analyzed in Jalview⁶¹. Boxed sequences are for ACP_D and below for ACP_A. Important residues are numbered by the CurB ACP_D sequence. The positions of hydrophobic side chains that are conserved aliphatics in ACP_D and aromatic in ACP_A are indicated by arrows below the alignment (see also Figure 2.14). Species of origin and accession codes for HMGS sequences are as follows: CurB and CurA from *Moorea producens 3L* (F4Y434, F4Y435); MacpC and MmpA3_ACPs from *Pseudomonas fluorescens* (Q8RL65, Q8RL76); AcpK and PksL from *Bacillus subtilis* (Q7PC63, Q05470); TaB, TaE, and Ta1 ACPs from *Myxococcus xanthus* (Q9XB07, Q9XB04, Q9Z5F4), BryA and BryC from *Candidatus Endobugula sertula* (A2CLL5, A2CLL2).

To trap an acetyl-ACP_D complex, we co-crystallized the inactive HMGS_{C114S} with acetyl-ACP_D (Figure 2.13), resulting in multiple positions for the Ppant terminus (Figure 2.11), including the previously identified distal holo-Ppant position, again lacking density for an acetyl group. A second position was interpreted from a new strong density (15 σ) near Ser114 that could represent acetyl-Ppant (Figure 2.11). Two experiments validated the interpretation of the second "proximal" acetyl-Ppant position, as its density was discontinuous with the rest of the Ppant. We solved the structure of holo-ACP_D/HMGS_{C114S}, yielding density in the distal Ppant position and no density in the Ser114-proximal position, establishing that the new density was not due to the C114S substitution (Figure 2.11, Table 2.4). To distinguish whether the density near Ser114 was due to free acetate or the acetyl-Ppant terminus, we used anomalous scattering to identify atomic positions of S atoms. Data were recorded at an X-ray energy of 7.0 keV from acetyl-ACP_D/HMGS_{C114S} co-crystals, yielding anomalous difference electron density for the Ppant S in both the distal site and at the site proximal to Ser114 (Figure 2.11, Table 2.4). A similar experiment with HMGS_{C114S} crystals (no ACP_D) lacked anomalous difference electron density near Ser114. Thus, we conclude that during crystallization some of the acetyl-ACP_D hydrolyzed spontaneously, and the remaining acetyl-Ppant was adjacent to the nucleophilic side chain (C114S), defining a pre-acetyltransfer position.



97.1**Figure/2813 Ramachandran analysis of acetyl-ACPD/HMGS complex structure.** 99.8% (486/487) of all residues were in allowed (>99.8%) regions.

There were 1 outliers (phi, psi): A 112 GLN (-173.2, 67.7) **ACP_D/HMGS** interface. The interacting surfaces of ACP_D and HMGS are complementary in shape and charge (Figure 2.8, 2.14). The primary contact is between the N-terminal half of HMGS helix α8 (Figure 2.8) and an ACP_D cleft between the Ppant-Ser39 and helix III. On the ACP_D surface, conserved basic residues form a strongly electropositive region, which is separated from an electronegative region by a hydrophobic stripe (Figure 2.14). We compared the surface features of other ACPs in complexes with cognate enzymes^{37,63–67} to ACP_D (Figure 2.14). Positive and negative surface regions are typical of PKS ACPs (Figure 2.14 B-E) whereas fatty acid synthase (FAS) ACPs are highly electronegative (Figure 2.14 F-I). Among PKS ACPs, ACP_D has two distinctive features: a strongly electropositive region and a cleft that is complementary to a conserved hydrophobic patch (Figure 2.8) (Leu217, Leu218) on the outer surface of HMGS helix α8. The analogous surface of the HMGCS helix is polar.

We evaluated several salt bridges in the ACP_D-HMGS interface by mutagenesis and, for each variant, measured HMGS activity and ACP_D affinity (Table 2.1). Each of the HMGS charged residues (Arg33, Asp214, Asp222, Glu225, Arg266) was substituted with alanine and an oppositely charged amino acid. Affinities were measured by fluorescence anisotropy with a fluorophore-conjugated ACP_D (Figure 2.15). The HMGS K_d was 1.1 μ M for apo-ACP_D and 0.5 μ M for holo-ACP_D, indicating significant proteinprotein affinity and a twofold contribution from the Ppant cofactor. Asp222, Glu225, and Arg266 are involved in only the protein-protein interface and do not contact the Ppant (Figure 2.8). Correspondingly, substitutions to these residues had a greater impact on

the affinity of apo-ACP_D than holo-ACP_D. Substitutions to phosphate-interacting Arg33 and Asp214 resulted in equal affinities for holo and apo-ACP_D.



Figure 2.14 Electrostatic surface potentials and interacting surfaces for HMGS and selected ACPs. For ACPs from structures of enzyme complexes, the black outline delineates the molecular surface within 5 Å of any atom in the interacting enzyme and the yellow star denotes the site of Ppant attachment. **A.** CurD HMGS (complex with CurB ACP_D). **B.** CurB holo-ACP_D (complex with CurD HMGS). **C.** CurA ACP_A (2LIW ³⁷, RMSD 2.2 Å). **D.** DEBS module 2 ACP (2JU2 ⁶³, RMSD 2.7 Å). **E.** VinL ACP (5CZD, ⁶⁸, complex with VinK Acyltransferase, RMSD 2.6 Å). **F.** *E. coli* AcpP (complex with *E. coli* FabA dehydratase, 4KEH ⁶⁴, RMSD 2.1 Å). **G.** *E. coli* AcpP (complex with *E. coli* LpxD, 4IHG ⁶⁵, RMSD 3.5 Å). **H.** *B. subtilis* ACP (complex with *B. subtilis* ACP synthase, 1F80 ⁶⁷, RMSD = 2.2 Å). **I.** *R. communis* ACP (complex with *R. communis* ACP desaturase, 2XZ1 ⁶⁶, RMSD 1.7). Molecular surfaces are colored by electrostatic potential (±5 kT/e, blue electropositive, red electronegative) ⁶⁹. RMSD values are from Ca superposition with CurB ACP_D.



Figure 2.15 Affinity of ACP_D for wild type and variant HMGS. Fluorescence anisotropy of BODIPY-tagged ACP_D was recorded as a function of HMGS concentration. For each HMGS variant, binding curves are shown for apo-ACP_D (left) and holo-ACP_D (right). Data were recorded and analyzed with Graphpad Prism⁷⁰. Data represent the average of 3 measurements.

We evaluated several salt bridges in the ACP_D-HMGS interface by mutagenesis and, for each variant, measured HMGS activity and ACP_D affinity (Table 2.1). Each of the HMGS charged residues (Arg33, Asp214, Asp222, Glu225, Arg266) was substituted with alanine and an oppositely charged amino acid. Affinities were measured by fluorescence anisotropy with a fluorophore-conjugated ACP_D. The HMGS K_d was 1.1 μ M for apo-ACP_D and 0.5 μ M for holo-ACP_D, indicating significant protein-protein affinity and a twofold contribution from the Ppant cofactor. Asp222, Glu225, and Arg266 are involved in only the protein-protein interface and do not contact the Ppant (Figure 2.8). Correspondingly, substitutions to these residues had a greater impact on the affinity of apo-ACP_D than holo-ACP_D. Substitutions to phosphate-interacting Arg33 and Asp214 resulted in equal affinities for holo and apo-ACP_D.

The effect of the HMGS substitutions on activity did not show a clear pattern for Ppant-interacting and protein-protein contact residues. The Arg33 variants had little or no activity, suggesting that the Arg33 may orient Ppant in the active site. In contrast, substitutions to Asp214 did not significantly affect activity. To further test the importance of HMGS-Ppant interactions, we made alanine substitutions to Ser167 and to Pro166, which we hypothesized would increase helicity of Phe163 and prevent its carbonyl from interacting with Ppant. Despite the conservation of these residues, both variants had similar activity to wild-type HMGS, suggesting their interaction with Ppant may be unimportant for the acetylation step of the HMGS mechanism.

Substitutions to charged side chains in the protein-protein interface caused modest reductions in HMGS activity that were not correlated with changes in affinity,

indicating that HMGS-ACP_D affinity is not limiting in the assay conditions. At each position, the effect of the charge-reversal substitution was more deleterious to HMGS activity (3- to 10-fold) than was the Ala substitution (3-fold or less). The greatest effects occurred for charge-reversal substitutions at Asp222 (5-fold) and Glu225 (10-fold). Located on adjacent turns of helix α 8 (Figure 2.8), Glu225 forms a salt bridge with ACP_D Arg59, and the Asp222 carboxylate "caps" ACP_D helix III, which is an atypical 3₁₀ helix in an unusual position in the ACP (Figure 2.8). Thus, Asp222 and Glu225 may help orient ACP_D on HMGS, or may be anti-selective for ACP_A at this position.

Discussion

HMGS catalyzes the key reaction of polyketide β -branching, a critical process for chemical diversification in this important class of natural products. The β -branching HMGS of the curacin A biosynthetic pathway exhibits a remarkable selectivity for its donor (ACP_D) and acceptor (ACP_A) substrates (Table 2.1), like related enzymes^{24,20,25}. This selectivity enables proper sequencing of substrates during catalysis and prevents aberrant β -branching by mis-association with other ACPs within the PKS pathway.

The ACP_D-HMGS structures capture the ACP_D Ppant in pre- and post-acetyl transfer positions. In the Cys-distal, post-acetyl-transfer position, the Ppant thiol was bound deep within a conserved thiol pocket that occludes the acetyl group, whereas the poorly ordered acetyl-Ppant was in the Cys-proximal position (captured in the Ser114 variant). This contrasts with structures of HMGCS-CoA complexes^{53–55,57,71} where, in all cases supported by electron density, the Ppant was bound near the distal site with the thiol directed into the active site cavity regardless of its acylation state. Nevertheless,

the HMGS and HMGCS active sites are nearly identical, and thus we infer that HMGS and HMGCS have identical stereochemical outcome, generating only S-HMG products.

A major motivation for our study was to investigate how HMGS distinguishes the two ACP substrates. The structures of the ACP_D-HMGS complexes indicate that HMGS excludes ACP_A from the ACP_D site, consistent with the inability of ACP_A to act as an acetyl donor in the reaction (Table 2.1). ACP_D has a surface shape that is complementary to the HMGS surface and that differs from surfaces of ACP_A and other ACPs. A hydrophobic cleft, due to the unique position of ACP_D helix III, is matched with a hydrophobic ridge on the surface of HMGS helix α 8 (amino acids 213-234) and is flanked by polar contacts, including Asp222 on helix α 8 with backbone amides at the N-terminus of ACP_D helix III. ACP_A has no hydrophobic surface cleft because helix III is in a more typical position. None of the salt bridges between amino acids in ACP_D and HMGS was critical for binding or catalysis when tested by single-residue mutagenesis (Table 2.1), leading us to conclude that surface complementarity is the dominant factor in the HMGS-ACP_D interface.

ACPs from PKS pathways^{37,45,63,68} have distinctive surface charge distributions compared to FAS ACPs^{64–67}, but in both systems the ACP helix II-III surface interacts with enzymes (Figure 2.14). The PKS ACPs have regions of positive surface potential near the point of contact with their cognate enzymes, whereas the analogous surface of the FAS ACPs is negatively charged. The distinctive pattern of negative/neutral/positive surface potential of β -branching ACPs (ACP_D, curacin A and mupirocin ACP_As) may contribute to HMGS selectivity against the ACPs within PKS modules where the surface

potential pattern differs (Figure 2.14). The unusual ACP_D helix III, accompanying surface cleft, and striking electrostatics specialize ACP_D for selective interaction with only the β -branching HMGS and KS_{DC} enzymes (Figure 2.2). In contrast, ACP_A shuttles substrates to seven enzymes in the curacin A pathway, including β -branching and module enzymes, necessitating a more promiscuous ACP-surface for enzyme interaction.

The ACP_D-HMGS interface provides clues about the selectivity of β -branching in the myxovirescin pathway, which has two ACP_D/HMGS pairs (TaB/TaC and TaE/TaF). TaB/TaC generates a methyl branch, while the unusual TaE/TaF pair installs an ethyl branch⁷². Each HMGS (TaC and TaF) is highly selective for its donor ACP (acetyl-TaB and propionyl-TaE, respectively) and does not react with the non-cognate ACP_D²⁰. We generated homology models of TaB and TaE, based on the CurB ACP_D structure and of TaC and TaF based on CurD HMGS. Some ACP_D/HMGS interactions are recapitulated in both myxovirescin β -branching reactions, and the TaB/TaC pair retains most of the interactions of CurB/CurD. However, at other interacting positions, complementary sequence changes in TaE ACP_D and TaF HMGS would interfere with binding to the non-cognate partner. For example, TaE Lys57 pairs well with TaF Glu267, but not with TaC Lys267; and TaB Arg59 pairs well with TaC Glu225, but not with TaE Lys225.

Catalytic fidelity in a reaction with distinct donor and acceptor substrates is a common problem for HMGS and two homologs: the HMGCS of primary metabolism and the KS domain of modular PKS pathways. The enzymes employ different mechanisms of substrate selectivity, although they have analogous active site entrances for their acyl donor substrates. HMGCS has a single binding site for the acetyl-donor and

acetoacetyl-acceptor CoAs^{54,71}, but excludes the acetyl-CoA donor following acetyl transfer to the enzyme³¹. Like HMGS, the PKS KS domain has two ACP substrates, but uses separate active site entrances for the donor (upstream module) and acceptor (intra-module)⁸. The PKS KS restricts access of each ACP to the appropriate entrance by the module architecture and ACP tethering via fusion or interaction of docking domains^{8,12,14,43,44}. In contrast, HMGS interacts with two ACPs *in trans*, and robust binding of ACP_D (K_d 0.5 μ M for holo-ACP_D) is not acyl-group dependent. Nor is the ACP_D docking site on HMGS analogous to either of the ACP-KS docking sites observed in cryo-EM maps of a PKS module⁸. We find no evidence of a second active site entrance in the HMGS structure (for example, poorly ordered loops that could expose the active site, as in the KS^{8,13,44,73}). We conclude that ACP_A and ACP_D insert acyl-Ppant through the same active site entrance, as do the donor and acceptor-CoAs of HMGCS, but that the ACPs interact with different regions of the HMGS surface.

The HMGS flexible loop, which does not exist in either HMGCS or KS, is a prime candidate for ACP_A interaction, as it is adjacent to the active site. A critical question is whether the ACPs engage HMGS simultaneously or sequentially. The affinity of HMGS for ACP_D is tenfold greater than a native docking domain pair (K_d 0.5 μ M *vs.* 5-25 μ M)^{43,44}. HMGS has lower affinity for ACP_A than for ACP_D, based on the K_d of 150-200 μ M for the bryostatin HMGS and its cognate ACP_A²⁵. Cooperativity may enhance weak intrinsic ACP_A binding to HMGS because β -branching cassettes typically encode tandem ACP_As, for example the CurA tandem ACP_A tridomain of nearly identical sequences with an additional dimerization element at the C-terminus⁴⁹. In the HMGS

dimer, the two active site entrances are separated by 40-50 Å, a distance that may be spanned by tandem or dimeric ACPs. However, the high activity of HMGS under assay conditions with equal concentrations of ACP_D and single-domain ACP_A implies that HMGS may either promote dissociation of ACP_D, following acetyl transfer to Cys114, or simultaneously engage acetoacetyl-ACP_A to prevent formation of a dead-end complex. Thus, interaction with acetoacetyl-ACP_A could trigger both catalytic and conformational events, including rearrangement of the flexible loop to disengage ACP_D or to widen the active site entrance to accommodate two Ppant cofactors. The possibilities are not resolved by the present structures.

In conclusion, the first structure of an HMG synthase involved in polyketide biosynthesis reveals features that distinguish HMGS from its primary metabolism homolog and allow it to interact selectively with its cognate ACPs. Analysis of the HMGS-ACP_D interface provides insight into HMGS selectivity in other pathways, including those with multiple β -branching functions. The HMGS structures with acetyl and holo-ACP_D provide a unique view of the molecular interactions between a PKS enzyme and its substrate, revealing the mechanism by which HMGS prevents its substrate from adopting a non-productive orientation in the active site. Finally, the unusual position of helix III in ACP_D is a new structural motif in acyl carrier proteins that can be selectively recognized by specialized enzymes such as HMGS.

Methods

Protein expression and purification

Our expression plasmid for the curacin A HMGS (pHMGScur) was generated by amplifying the CurD gene from the pLM54⁵² cosmid (Table 2.5) and inserting it into pMCSG7⁷⁴ by ligation independent cloning (LIC). The *curB* gene encoding ACP_D was amplified from a pET28b construct⁷⁴ (Table 2.5) and inserted by LIC into pMCSG7 (pACP_dcur). pHMGScur was coexpressed with pGro7⁷⁵ (Takara) in *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) cells. pACP_Dcur was coexpressed with pRARE-CDF⁴⁴ in *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) (for apo/acyl-loaded proteins) or Bap1⁷⁶ (for holo proteins) cells containing pRARE. *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) cells were transformed with pLG003⁴⁹ for expression of CurA ACP II, the second of the CurA tandem ACP_A tridomain. Transformed bacteria were grown with 100 mg/L ampicillin and 35 mg/L chloramphenicol for HMGS, 100 mg/L ampicillin and 50 mg/L spectinomycin for ACP_D, or 50 mg/L kanamycin for ACP_A at 37 °C in TB to an OD₆₀₀ of 1. GroEL/ES chaperone expression was induced with 2 g/L arabinose for HMGS cultures at an OD₆₀₀ of 0.3. Cells were cooled to 20 °C and target gene expression was induced with 200 µM IPTG. After 18 hr of expression, cells were harvested and stored at -20 °C. Cell pellets were resuspended in buffer A (300 mM NaCl, 50 mM tris pH 7.5, 20 mM imidazole pH 8.0, and 10% glycerol for ACPs; 50 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 50 mM HEPES pH 7.0, 20 mM imidazole pH 8.0, and 10% glycerol for HMGS). Cell suspensions were treated with 1 mg/mL lysozyme (Sigma), 2 mM MgCl₂. and 20 U/mL Pierce universal nuclease for 30 minutes at room temperature (RT), then cooled on ice. Cells were lysed by sonication and cleared by centrifugation. Each

protein was purified by immobilized metal affinity chromatography on a 5 mL His Trap column (GE Healthcare) with a 50 mL gradient from 20 mM (buffer A) to 400 mM imidazole (buffer B), followed by size exclusion chromatography (SEC). HMGS was purified on a Superdex S200 column in 50 mM $(NH_4)_2SO_4$, 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0, and 10% glycerol (HMGS buffer C), and ACPs on a Superdex S75 column in 150 mM NaCl. 20 mM Tris pH 7.5, and 10% glycerol (ACP buffer C). Proteins were concentrated to ~10 mg/mL, flash cooled in liquid N_2 and stored at -80 °C.

Site directed mutagenesis

Constructs encoding HMGS and ACP_D variants were generated by site directed mutagenesis (SDM) on pHMGScur and pACP_Dcur by PCR with overlapping primers (Table 2.5). SDM PCR components were 2 ng/µL of pHMGScur or pACP_Dcur, 200 nM sense and 200 nM antisense primer, 0.05 U/µL Pfu Turbo polymerase (Agilent), and 250 nM dNTPs, in 1X Pfu buffer (Agilent). After PCR, 0.4 U/µL DpnI (NEB) was added to each reaction and incubated for 2 hr at 37 °C. 2µL of this mixture was transformed into E. coli XL-1 Blue cells. Mutant expression constructs were purified by miniprep kit (Qiagen), and the mutations were verified by Sanger sequencing.

Table 2.5. Primers for cloning and mutagenesis of CurD HMGS and CurB ACP_D. Ligation independent cloning (LIC) overhangs are bolded.

Cloning Primers						
Construct	Sense Primer	Antisense Primer				
pHMGScur	TACTTCCAATCCAATGCT ATGCAACAAGT TGG C	TTATCCACTTCCAATGCTA TACCCACTCG TATTTTCGG				
pACP _D cur	TACTTCCAATCCAATGCA ATGAGCAAgGA ACAAGTAC	TTATCCACTTCCAATGCTA CAATTTTGCT GCA				

Mutagenic Primers					
Mutation	Sense Primer	Antisense Primer			
HMGS: C114S	tttgaactcaagcaagctagctactc	cggttcctgagtagctagcttgcttga			

Cloning Drimoro

	aggaaccg	gttcaaa	
HMGS: AAA	gggctgatataccttgttgagctgca attgccgccccttctggagtcacaac cccac	gtggggttgtgactccagaaggggcgg caattgcagctcaacaaggtatatcag ccc	
HMGS: P166A	ccagcaccactactggcttcagcaaa agaccaatc	gattggtcttttgctgaagccagtagt ggtgctgg	
HMGS: S167A	ggctccagcaccactagcgggttcag caaaagac	gtcttttgctgaacccgctagtggtgc tggagcc	
HMGS: R33A	catcattagattgtcaaaggcggaga tatccaactgacgc	gcgtcagttggatatctccgcctttga caatctaatgatg	
HMGS: D214A	aagaaagcaaggataaggcggcatct cctgcttct	agaagcaggagatgccgccttatcctt gctttctt	
HMGS: D222A	taggcattttcgcaacaggctaggta agaaagcaagg	ccttgctttcttacctagcctgttgcg aaaatgccta	
HMGS: E225A	taatgtcggtaggcatttgcgcaaca gtctaggtaag	cttacctagactgttgcgcaaatgcct accgacatta	
HMGS: R266A	ggtttagctcttttcaacctagccat catatttctatgagcgcc	ggcgctcatagaaatatgatggctagg ttgaaaagagctaaacc	
HMGS: R33D	tcatcattagattgtcaaagtcggag atatccaactgacgcg	cgcgtcagttggatatctccgactttg acaatctaatgatga	
HMGS: D214R	gtaagaaagcaaggataagcgggcat ctcctgcttctgaa	ttcagaagcaggagatgcccgcttatc cttgctttcttac	
HMGS: D222R	ggcattttcgcaacagcgtaggtaag aaagcaaggataagtc	gacttatccttgctttcttacctacgc tgttgcgaaaatgcc	
HMGS: E225R	ttgataatgtcggtaggcatttctgc aacagtctaggtaagaaagc	gctttcttacctagactgttgcagaaa tgcctaccgacattatcaa	
HMGS: R266E	gcaggtttagctcttttcaacctctc catcatatttctatgagcgcctt	aaggcgctcatagaaatatgatggaga ggttgaaaagagctaaacctgc	
ACP _D : M1C	atttttagtacttgttctttgctgca tgcattggattgg	cgagaacctgtacttccaatccaatg catgcagcaaagaacaagtactaaaa at	
ACP _D : R42A	catcatgataatttctgccgcattaa ctgaatcgatacctaatttttttaag ctatca	tgatagcttaaaaaaattaggtatcga ttcagttaatgcggcagaaattatcat gatg	

Activity assay

ACPs in the apo state were loaded *in vitro* with acyl-Ppants by incubation with *Streptomyces verticillus* phosphopantetheinyl transferase⁷⁷ (SVP), in a 10:1 ratio of ACP:SVP, and acyl-CoA, in a 1:10 ratio of ACP:CoA, in a buffer of 10 mM MgCl₂, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5 for 3 hr at 30 °C. Acylated ACPs were purified from loading reaction components by SEC on a Superdex S75 column equilibrated with ACP buffer C. The

HMGS assays were performed at 25 °C in a buffer of 20 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0, and 2 mM *tris* (2-carboxyethyl)phosphine (TCEP) for 10 min, followed by quenching with 5% formic acid. The concentrations of assay components were 5 μM HMGS, 50 μM acetyl-ACP_D, and 50 μM acetoacetyl-ACP_A. ACP_A was separated from other reaction components by HPLC on a Jupiter C4 column with a gradient of 30% to 95% acetonitrile in 0.1% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) over 15 min with a flow rate of 0.2 mL/min. The ACP_A peak fraction was stored at -20 °C until mass spectrometry analysis by Q-TOF (Agilent) with phosphopantetheine ejection⁵⁹. Total ion counts for holo, acetyl, acetoacetyl, and HMG-loaded Ppant species were recorded (Agilent MassHunter software). Reaction progress was calculated by the percent of all ejected Ppant ions loaded with HMG and averaged for 3 replicates.

ACP_D Hydrolysis Assay

100 μ M acetyl-ACP_D was incubated 18 hr at 20 °C in a 20 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄ + 1X MMT pH 6.5 (Qiagen) with 10 μ M HMGS_{WT}, 10 μ M HMGS_{C114S}, or alone. Samples were acidified with 5% formic acid and analyzed by HPLC and MS Ppant ejection as described above. An additional 100 μ M acetyl-ACP_D was analyzed without incubation. Percent loading of the ACP_D with acetyl was determined using ion counts for acetyl-Ppant and holo-Ppant species.

Fluorescence anisotropy binding assay

Met1 of CurB ACP_D was mutagenized to cysteine. ACP_D M1C was reduced for 15 min at RT with 2 mM TCEP, then incubated with 10-fold excess BODIPY-FL 1-iodoacetamide (Invitrogen) at room temperature for 3 hr. BODIPY-FL-conjugated ACP_D

was purified from free BODIPY using a PD-10 column with ACP buffer C, flash frozen, and stored at -80 °C. HMGS was dialyzed overnight at 4 °C into 20 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄ and 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0. 10 serial 2X dilutions of the HMGS stocks were made, then 45 μ L of each of these 11 HMGS samples was mixed with 5 μ L of 0.1 nM ACP_D-1-BODIPY in an opaque 384 well plate. 45 μ L buffer was mixed with 5 μ L of 0.1 nM ACP_D-1-BODIPY for a control. The plate was incubated at RT for 30 min, then fluorescence anisotropy was measured with a λ_{EX} of 485 nm and λ_{EM} of 525 nm (Figure 2.15). The data were fit to A = A_{free} + (Δ A_{bound} x [HMGS]/ (K_d+[HMGS])) (GraphPad Prism) to determine affinities. In cases where Δ A_{bound}, the change in anisotropy when ACP_D is maximally bound, could not be fit from the data, Δ A_{bound} was held at a constant value as determined from the average of trials where it was experimentally measured.

Crystallization

Substitutions to HMGS to make it more amenable to crystallization were predicted using the surface entropy reduction server⁷⁸. Using these predictions, a triple alanine variant, HMGS_{AAA}, (K344A/Q345A/Q347A) was generated by SDM. HMGS_{AAA} was crystallized by hanging-drop vapor diffusion from 1:1 and 2:1 mixtures of protein stock (10 mg/mL in HMGS buffer C) and well solution (20 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 1X MMT buffer pH 6.5 (Qiagen), 6% w/v PEG 8000) at 20 °C. For HMGS/ACP_D complex crystals, each protein was concentrated to 25 mg/mL then mixed in an HMGS:ACP_D ratio of 2:3. HMGS/ACP_D (apo) co-crystals were obtained with a well solution of 100 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 1X MMT buffer pH 6.5, 2% w/v PEG 8000. HMGS/ACP_D (holo) crystallized with a well solution of 120 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 1X MMT buffer pH 6.5, 10% w/v PEG 8000 at 20 °C.

Crystals were cryoprotected in well solution with 25% v/v glycerol prior to flash cooling in liquid N_2 . Crystallization trials using refined conditions and HMGS_{WT} (again cocrystallized with a 7:1 molar ratio of ACP_D:HMGS) yielded only microcrystals that were not suitable for harvesting or diffraction.

Structure solution and refinement

Data were collected at the Advanced Photon Source (APS) GM/CA 23ID-D and processed with XDS⁷⁹. Diffraction limits were determined by $CC_{1/2}$ and I/σ_I statistics, and subsequent calculations were done with the ccp4 suite⁸⁰. The HMGS structure was solved by molecular replacement in phaser⁸¹ from an HMG-CoA synthase model⁵⁵ (1YSL) that was trimmed with chainsaw⁸². A 97%-complete initial model was auto-built using ARP/wARP⁸³, model refinement was done in refmac5⁸⁴ with TLS⁸⁵ parameters, and real space building with $Coot^{86}$. Waters were manually added in coot to positive F_{0} -F_c difference density in positions consistent with hydrogen bonding to the protein. Waters were removed after refinement if they corresponded to negative difference density, had 2Fo-Fc density weaker than 0.6 σ , or resulted in clashes. HMGS/ACP_D complex structure was solved by molecular replacement with the HMGS structure, followed by manual building of the ACP_D model in Coot and refinement in refmac5 with TLS parameters. Despite high B-factors for residues distal from HMGS that had no crystal contacts, we found continuous main chain density for residues 1-78 in all deposited structures, and density for side chains contacting HMGS was well resolved. Subsequent HMGS/ACP_D complex structures were solved by rigid body refinement with HMGS and ACP_D models. To validate the Ppant position in our model of the pre-acetyl

transfer complex, we collected data on holo-ACP_D/HMGS_{C114S} crystals at 12 keV and Friedel-pair data at an X-ray energy of 7 keV on acetyl-ACP_D/HMGS (C114S) and HMGS (C114S) crystals. Data were processed with XDS, and phased by rigid body refinement in refmac5. Following model refinement and addition of waters, sulfur atomic positions were identified in an anomalous difference map The peak heights for the holo and acetyl thiol positions were 4.0 and 3.7, respectively, and peaks for cysteines and methionines ranged from 4.0 to 8.1. Refined models were validated and Ramachandran plots were generated by Molprobity⁸⁷, followed by a final round of building in coot and refinement in refmac5. Molecular figures were generated in PyMOL⁸⁸.

Homology modeling of myxovirescin HMGS and ACP_D

Homology models of the TaB and TaE ACP_Ds and of the TaC and TaF HMGSs were generated using Modeller⁸⁹ using sequence alignments by Clustal Omega⁶⁰ (Figure 2.6 2.7, 2.12) and our structure of the holo-ACP_D/HMGS complex. Models for TaC and TaF were aligned to CurD HMGS and models for the TaB and TaE ACP_Ds were aligned to holo-CurB ACP_D in PyMOL for analysis of the TaB/TaC and TaE/TaF complexes.

Chapter 3. Importance of conserved structural motifs to HMGS reactivity and ACP interaction

Introduction

Modular polyketide synthase (PKS) pathways are enzyme assembly lines that process acyl-CoA building blocks to create complex, bioactive small molecules^{4–6}. Each module is a set of fused catalytic domains and an acyl carrier protein (ACP) domain, which tethers intermediates via a phosphopantetheine arm, shuttles them to each enzymatic domain in the module, and passes the intermediate to the next module¹⁰. Modules include enzymes to extend the polyketide and to make modifications after extension, allowing different functional groups to be incorporated into each building block of the natural product. Polyketides are an astoundingly diverse group of natural products and an important source of pharmaceuticals⁵⁰. The architecture of PKS pathways has attracted interest as a target for engineering, as successfully reprogramming the assembly line could allow production of new pharmaceutical leads^{2,3}. To this end, biochemically characterizing PKS enzymes that introduce unusual functional groups may lead to new enzymatic tools for engineering pathways or as reagents for chemoenzymatic synthesis.

Several modular PKS pathways include enzymes for alkylation of the nascent polyketide at a specific intermediate in the assembly line (β -branching)¹⁸. This invariably occurs after extension by a module with no modification enzymes, which leaves the β -

carbonyl generated by the ketosynthase extension enzyme intact. β-branches are often methyl groups, but also include many unique or rarely-seen substituents in polyketides (Figure 1.3). In β-branching, a hydroxymethylglutaryl synthase (HMGS) catalyzes the initial aldol addition of an acetyl nucleophile to the β-carbonyl intermediate generated by polyketide extension^{24,25}. The HMGS reaction generates a chemical starting point that can be tailored to a diverse array of alkyl substituents by the other β-branching enzymes¹⁸. HMGS is selective for an ACP within the biosynthetic pathway (the acceptor ACP, ACP_A) that tethers the intermediate subject to branching, and a standalone ACP (the donor ACP, ACP_D) found with the β-branching enzymes that delivers the donor acyl group for branching. Each of these ACPs has distinguishing sequence motifs, and HMGS does not react with substrates delivered by CoA or non-branching ACPs^{24,20,25,90}. Additionally, HMGS is weakly reactive when ACP_D delivers both substrates and nonreactive when both are delivered by ACPa⁹⁰.

The mechanism by which HMGS catalytically differentiates between substrates tethered by each ACP is unknown. HMGS, like many PKS enzymes, was at some point poached from a primary metabolism pathway and adapted to polyketide biosynthesis. The primary metabolism homolog of HMGS is HMG-CoA synthase (HMGCS), which catalyzes the aldol addition of acetyl-CoA to acetoacetyl-CoA (Figure 2.2)³⁰. The structure and biochemistry of HMGCS has been extensively characterized. HMGS is very similar to HMGCS but has a distinctive structural elements that may play a role in its reaction and ACP selectivity (Figure 3.1).



Figure 3.1 Structure of conserved structural elements of HMGS. A. Electrostatic surface of HMGS and conserved residues. The HMGS surface within 5 Å of ACP_D is opaque with the rest transparent. Outlined residues are as follows: I, charged residues previously studied for interaction with ACP_D^{90} ; II, previously unstudied conserved charged residues; III, conserved residues within the HMGS flexible loop; IV, residues of the thiol pocket. **B**. Surface charged residues (I, II). Green residues correspond to region II and the Ppant is shown in yellow, as ordered in the structure of the HMGS- ACP_D complex (5KP7). Arg103, Arg382, and Lys410 extend from the partner subunit of the HMGS homodimer. **C**. HMGS flexible loop (III). Active site residues and those that interact with Ppant are colored in cyan, other conserved residues of the flexible loop are colored in green. Tyr159, Trp161, and F148 form a π -stack. Leu149 and Arg147 project

towards the interior of HMGS with Asp160 exposed on the surface. **D.** Residues of the thiol pocket (IV). Active site residues and residues of the thiol pocket are shown in cyan, the Ppant in yellow, and ACP_D in orange. The Ppant thiol makes a hydrogen bond to Ser216, which in turn interacts with Asp200 and Tyr326. Tyr220 packs against the thiol and makes a hydrogen bond to the carbonyl of H250, an essential catalytic residue. Leu217 appears to be important for both defining the thiol pocket and making a hydrophobic contact with ACP_D .

The most prominent of these structural elements is an insertion in HMGS relative to HMGCS that corresponds to a flexible loop near the active site entrance. The loop itself has several conserved positions (Appendix 3.1), including an "EGGEAL" motif (EGGEAI in CurD, residues 152-157), which is disordered in the HMGS structure. HMGCS sequences from bacteria include part of the motif but not the full HMGS flexible loop, and HMGS that use a propionyl donor group lack the motif entirely. The GGE in structures of S. aureus (1TVZ) and E. faecalis (1X9E) HMGCS is ordered and corresponds to Ala164 and Phe163 in HMGS, implying a different role for this motif in HMGCS and HMGS. The C-terminal end of the flexible loop orders upon holo-ACP_D binding and forms a helix that makes two hydrogen bonds to the Ppant (Figure 3.1C). This helix appears to be further stabilized by a π -stacking interaction between Phe148, Trp161, and Tyr159. Tyr159 and Trp161 are part of a conserved 159-EDWSF/Y-163 motif (Y159 in CurD is usually E159). Though Asp160 in this motif is nearly invariant among HMGS (excluding those that use propionyl), it hangs out into space in the HMGS structure and has no apparent importance.

HMGS and HMGCS both contain a hydrophobic pocket in the active site. In HMGS, the Ppant thiol of holo-ACP_D localizes to this pocket and makes a hydrogen bond to Ser216. Positioning of the thiol in the thiol pocket may be incompatible with

acetyl transfer due to an 8 Å distance between the holo-Ppant thiol and the catalytic cysteine. In contrast, acetyl-Ppant adopts a different conformation that positions the thiol near to the cysteine⁹⁰.Residues pack tightly around the Ppant thiol and could occlude acetyl-Ppant from the deepest end of the pocket, preventing the substrate from adopting a non-reactive conformation in the active site. In structures of HMGCS with bound CoA, the Ppant does not penetrate as deeply into the active site and the thiol angles toward the HMGCS cysteine in a catalytic position.

Finally, the electrostatic landscape surrounding the active site is different in HMGS and HMGCS (Figure 3.2). HMGCS has regions of positive charge that interact with the 5' diphosphate and 3' phosphate of CoA. The surface surrounding the HMGS active site has positive and negative areas that are separated by a hydrophobic stripe. These regions complement the surface charges of ACP_D and include conserved acidic and basic residues that make salt bridges to the ACP. These regions may exclude other ACPs from docking to HMGS, as ACP_D has an atypical electrostatic surface.



Figure 3.2 Electrostatic comparison of HMGS and HMGCS. A. Curacin A HMGS (5KP7)⁹⁰. **B.** *E.faecalis* HMGCS (1YSL)⁵⁵.

In this chapter we evaluate the importance of these conserved structural elements to HMGS reactivity, with a secondary goal of determining how HMGS distinguishes between ACP_A and ACP_D linked substrates. We observed a critical dependence of HMGS activity on residues within the thiol pocket region, several of which also affected ACP_D affinity. Apart from a few residues, reductions in ACP_A affinity were modest. The results provide a groundwork for studying ACP interactions with the curacin A HMG, more definitively resolve questions about how ACPs interact with HMGS, and identify new residues that are critical to HMGS catalysis.

Results

Dependence of ACP interactions on surface electrostatics. Based on the previous observation that ACP_D binding to HMGS was strongly influenced by charge-charge interactions⁹⁰, we identified conserved charged residues on the surface of HMGS that were not conserved in HMGCS and did not appear to interact with ACP_D (Figure 3.1B, 3.2). Most HMGS variants behaved well through purification and were assayed for activity, holo- ACP_D affinity, and holo- ACP_A affinity (Table 3.1).

	HMGS activity ¹ (%	$ACP_D K_d^2 (\mu M)$	$ACP_A K_d^2 (\mu M)$
	conversion)		
WT	78.3 ±0.9	0.2 ± 0.1	8 ± 2
D30A	50 ± 1	16 ± 11	5 ± 2
R103A	47 ± 2	7 ± 3	4 ± 2
K410A	71.9 ± 0.9	1 ± 0.5	8 ± 2
R262A	27 ± 8	0.8 ± 0.3	33 ± 17
R33A	N.D. ^{3,4}	8 ± 2^5	25 ± 13
R33D	2 ± 3^3	25 ± 3^5	N.B. ⁶
D214A	86 ± 8^{3}	9 ± 2^5	10 ± 2
$D214R^7$	45 ± 4^{3}	11 ± 3^{5}	
E225A ⁸	55 ± 3^{3}		
E225R	8 ± 1^{3}	12 ± 1 ⁵	11 ± 3
D222A	27 ± 1 ³	1.5 ± 0.6⁵	15 ± 7
R266A	26 ± 1^3	17 ± 5 ⁵	19 ± 13

Table 3.1 Surface electrostatic substitutions

¹Conversion of equimolar acetyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A in 7 min at 25 °C, averaged for 3 reactions.

²Affinity was measured by fluorescence polarization using Bodipy-FL conjugated ACPs.

³Previously published data⁹⁰. Assay conditions were slightly different. WT HMGS converted 82.8 \pm 0.3 % of substrate to HMG-ACP_A.

⁴ No product detected in activity assay.

⁵Previously published data⁹⁰. Buffer for affinity assay was 20 μ M (NH₄)₂SO₄, 20 μ M HEPES pH 7.0. Measured HMGS-ACP_D affinity was 0.5 ± 0.2 μ M.

⁶No binding detected by fluorescence anisotropy. See Figure 3.5 for binding data.

⁷HMGS_{D214R} was unstable in low salt buffer for the fluorescence anisotropy experiment and reliable binding data for ACP_A interaction could not be obtained.

⁸HMGS_{E225A} was unstable during protein production/purification and only low amounts of stable protein could be obtained for activity assays.

D30A, R103A, K410A, and R262A substitutions did not significantly impact HMGS activity or ACP_A affinity. HMGS_{D30A} and HMGS_{R103A} had 80-fold and 35-fold decreases in affinity for ACP_D, although they do not directly contact ACP_D. As previously observed⁹⁰, decreases in ACP affinity are not correlated with loss of activity. HMGS_{R33A} and HMGS_{R33D} are similarly inactive, yet R33D has a larger impact on ACP_A and ACP_D affinity, with the ACP_A affinity too weak to be measured. HMGS_{R262A} had 4-fold reduced activity, signifying it may be important to the ACP_A interface.

We also investigated the possibility of competition between ACP_D and ACP_A binding using our FP assay (Figure 3.3). We mixed 2 -16 µM unlabeled holo- ACP_D with 8.8 µM HMGS and 20 nM fluorescent ACP_A . At concentrations of unlabeled ACP_D greater than ~8 µM, where most HMGS would be bound by unlabeled ACP_D , we observed reduction in fluorescence anisotropy of ACP_A , as would be predicted if ACP_D and ACP_A binding to HMGS were mutually exclusive. As a positive control, we repeated the experiment with unlabeled holo- ACP_A (5-80 µM) and observed a similar reduction in ACP_A fluorescence anisotropy. Thus the ACP_A binding site on HMGS may overlap with that of ACP_D , at least in part, but ACP_A does not show the same strong dependence on charge-charge interactions we observe for ACP_D .


Figure 3.3 ACP competitive binding. Fluorescence anisotropy data for fluorescent ACP_A binding to HMGS is shown. Various concentrations of unlabeled ACP_A or ACP_D were mixed with a constant 8.8 μ M HMGS and 20 nm fluorescent ACP_A. Dotted lines signify fluorescence anisotropy for ACP_A in the absence of HMGS (0.16 ± 0.01). At each concentration, the fraction of HMGS bound by the unlabeled ACP was calculated, based on the measued ACP_A K_d of 8 μ M, and is shown as a faded background.

Importance of the active site thiol pocket to HMGS activity. We observed an extensive hydrogen-bonding network in the HMGS active site, which included residues previously identified as important to HMGS and HMGCS catalysis, as well as residues that interact with the ACP_D Ppant thiol. Our hypothesis for the role of this pocket during donor-acvl transfer was that it sterically occluded acetyl-Ppant before transthioesterification, preventing the substrate from adopting a non-catalytic pose. Lacking a structure of the ACP_A-HMGS complex, we additionally sought to determine whether these conserved residues were important for the aldol addition step. We made alanine substitutions to thiol pocket residues (Figure 3.1D), as well as a P252G substitution and phenylalanine substitutions of Tyr220 and Ty4326. We assayed these HMGS variants for activity and ACP affinity using the methods described above (Table 3.2).

	HMGS activity ¹ (% conversion)	$ACP_{D} K_{d}^{2}(\mu M)$	$ACP_A K_d^2 (\mu M)$
WT	78.3 ± 0.9	0.2 ± 0.1	8 ± 2
D200A	< 5 ³		9 ± 4
S216A	< 5	1.1 ± 0.5	10 ± 2
L217A	< 5	2.3 ± 0.7	19 ± 6
Y220A	21 ± 2	22 ± 17	16 ± 6
Y220F	58 ± 2	6 ± 2	49 ± 14
P252G	< 5	17 ± 13	
M256A	23.9 ± 0.8	2 ± 1	5 ± 1
Y326A	< 5	100 ± 40	12 ± 5
Y326F	84 ± 4	17 ± 5	11 ± 2
S328A	21 ± 1	0.9 ± 0.3	5.6 ± 0.8

Table 3.2 Thiol pocket substitutions.

¹Conversion of equimolar acetyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A in 7 min at 25 °C, averaged for 3 reactions.

²Affinity was measured by fluorescence polarization using Bodipy-FL conjugated ACPs.

³Approximate detection limit was 1 µM acyl-ACP_A, or less than 5% conversion of substrate to product.

Several residues in the thiol pocket were essential to HMGS activity. HMGS_{Y220F} and HMGS_{Y326F} had activity similar to wild-type, with only a ~25% reduction in activity from Y220F. We did observe a ~85 fold reduction in the affinity of HMGS_{Y326F} for ACP_D, presumably due to the loss of the hydrogen-bond of Tyr326 to Asp200. Due to the complete loss of HMGS activity from some other thiol pocket substitutions, we tested acetyl transfer from ACP_D to these HMGS variants to determine whether donor transfer and/or aldol addition was impaired (Figure 3.4).



Figure 3.4 Deacetylation of ACP_D **by HMGS.** Mixtures of 20 μ M acetyl-ACP_D and 50 μ M HMGS were incubated for 30 sec at 25 °C, then acidified with formic acid and analyzed by LC-MS with Ppant ejection⁵⁹. The percent of Ppant ions loaded with acetyl was averaged for three replicate incubations with each HMGS variant, then subtracted from a no-enzyme control to calculate percent deacetylation.

We observed no activity from HMGS_{Y326A} and a 4-fold reduction in activity from HMGS_{Y220A}. Tyr220 appears more directly involved in interaction with the ACP_D-Ppant thiol and makes a hydrogen bond to the His250 backbone carbonyl, while Tyr326 sits more deeply in the active site, makes a hydrogen bond to Asp200, and packs against Ser328. Substitution of Tyr220 with alanine or phenylalanine both disrupted interaction

with ACP_A, although the alanine substitution was more deleterious to HMGS activity. HMGS_{S328A} also displayed a 4-fold decrease in HMGS activity, presumably due to the role of the Ser328 amide in stabilizing the donor enolate intermediate.

Leu217 appears to make a hydrophobic contact and to play a role in packing of the thiol pocket around the Ppant. We observed a ~4-fold decrease in ACP_D affinity, a 2fold decrease in ACP_A affinity, no HMGS_{L217A} activity, and increased donor-transfer, supporting a role in either active site organization or Ppant positioning, but not in ACP interaction. HMGS_{S216A} similarly had no activity, unimpaired donor-transfer, and wildtype affinities for ACP_D and ACP_A. Ser216 makes a hydrogen bond to both the ACP_D-Ppant thiol and the Asp200 carboxylate. Asp200 also makes a hydrogen bond to Tyr326 and HMGS_{D200A} was inactive. HMGS_{D200A} shows a ~3-fold decrease in donor-transfer, though deficient donor-transfer does not explain lack of overall activity, as HMGS_{Y220A} displayed negligible donor-transfer but a more robust conversion of acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A.

The final two tested substitutions, P252G and M256A were both deleterious to HMGS activity. Pro252, in addition to interacting with the ACP_D Ppant is near the catalytic His250. Whereas HMGS_{M256A} had a 4-fold reduction in activity and a modest decrease in ACP_D affinity, HMGS_{P252A} was inactive, had a 50-100 fold decrease in ACP_D affinity, and the ACP_A interaction was too weak to fit the fluorescence anisotropy data.

Role of the HMGS flexible loop region. The most obvious structural difference between HMGS and HMGCS is a flexible loop that includes an insertion in HMGS relative to HMGCS⁹⁰. We were interested in determining whether this region may

become ordered upon ACP_A binding and play a role in ACP selectivity, so we designed substitutions (Table 3.3) to disrupt the "EGGE" motif (residues 152-155), the π -stack that orders upon ACP_D interaction, and several other conserved residues. We previously observed reductions in activity and ACP_D affinity from alanine substitutions to charged residues that interact with the ACP⁹⁰. We generated E152A and E155A variants of HMGS under the assumption that the substitutions would be similarly deleterious to HMGS activity and ACP_A affinity if the glutamates interact with ACP_A. We made substitutions to Gly153 and Gly154 to cause steric clashes or to eliminate flexibility conferred to this loop. F148A, W161A, and Y159A substitutions were made to eliminate contributions to the π -stack comprising these residues. We identified five other positions in the flexible loop region that are conserved in sequences for HMGS but not for HMGCS (Appendix 1). We substituted two hydrophobic residues with aspartate (L149D, 1157D), a conserved aspartate with alanine (D160A), and two other conserved charged residues with the corresponding HMGCS residue (R147L, E165R).

_	HMGS activity ¹ (% conversion)	$ACP_D K_d^2 (\mu M)$	$ACP_A K_d^2$ (μM)
WT	78.3 ±0.9	0.2 ± 0.1	8 ± 2
	EG	GE motif	
E152A	68 ± 2	9 ± 9	14 ± 7
G153F	76 ± 1	3 ± 2	4 ± 2
G154P	57 ± 2	16 ± 5	16 ± 4
G154F	47.5 ± 0.7	0.7 ± 0.3	8 ± 2
E155A	59 ± 1	13 ± 10	6 ± 2
	π	- stack	
F148A	92.4 ± 0.6	5 ± 2	5 ± 2
W161A	75 ± 3	1.1 ± 0.5	13 ± 1
Y159A	25 ± 4	0.5 ± 0.2	8 ± 2
	Other con:	served residues	
R147L	50 ± 3	1.6 ± 0.8	6 ± 4
L149D	91 ± 1	13 ± 8	1 ± 0.7
l157D	58 ± 3	2 ± 1	7 ± 2
D160A	72 ± 2	2.2 ± 0.9	4 ± 1
E165R	20 ± 2	3.5 ± 0.9	5 ± 1

Table 3.3 Flexible loop substitutions.

¹Conversion of equimolar acetyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A in 7 min at 25 °C, averaged for 3 reactions.

²Affinity was measured by fluorescence polarization using Bodipy-FL conjugated ACPs.

The activity and ACP affinities of these variants indicate that in general the flexible loop is not essential to HMGS. The E152A, G154P, E155A substitutions resulted in 40-80 fold decreases in ACP_D affinity but did not affect ACP_A affinity. HMGS_{G154F} did not affect ACP affinity but had a ~40% reduction in activity, greater than any other substitution to the EGGE residues. While HMGS_{F148A} and HMGS_{W161A} had activity indistinguishable from wild type, HMGS_{Y159A} had 4-fold diminished activity. None of the T-stack substitutions affected ACP affinities, with the exception of the F148A substitution, which caused a 25-fold reduction in affinity for ACP_D. Of the other

conserved positions in the flexible loop that we studied, only Glu165 seemed to be important to HMGS activity, with a 4-fold reduction activity observed for HMGS_{E165R}. Several of these variants had moderately reduced affinity for ACP_D , with the only significant reduction (65-fold) coming from the L149D substitution. The data for HMGS activity and ACP affinity reiterate that affinity is not well correlated with activity.

Discussion

One of our objectives for disrupting these conserved structural motifs in HMGS was to study ACP selectivity in the absence of a structure for the ACP_A/HMGS complex. Affinity reductions of HMGS_{R33A} and HMGS_{R33D} for ACP_A suggest that Arg33 contacts the acceptor-Ppant phosphate. The only other charged residue exposed near the ACP_D-interacting surface on HMGS was Arg262. Substitutions to other charged residues that were surface exposed (Table 3.1) did not cause reductions to ACP_A affinity similar to those observed for ACP_D (on the order of 10-100 fold). Competition between the two ACPs for HMGS interaction may indicate that the ACP binding sites are overlapping or that two Ppants cannot occupy the active site at once. Reduction in ACP_A affinity from Arg262 and Arg266 substitutions suggest that that overlap may be in the basic patch of the HMGS surface, which ACP_D binding partially occludes. In general, the ACP_A-HMGS interaction, which is consistent with the more subtle surface charge distribution of ACP_A (Figure 2.9). Where ACP_D has sharply contrasting areas of positive

and negative charge, positive charge on the helix III face of ACP_A is more attenuated and the protein surface appears to be more hydrophobic.

HMGS is selective between ACP_D and ACP_A delivered substrates, which could be explained by different enzyme-ACP interactions that result in different poses of the donor and acceptor-Ppants in the active site. Looking solely at the intermediates present in the active site before donor transfer and before aldol addition, a possible explanation becomes apparent. Cys114 attacks the acetyl thioester carbon directly during donor transfer, but, during aldol addition, the α -carbon of the enolate intermediate attacks the β -carbon of the acetoacetyl acceptor (Figure 2.1). Thus, the ACP_D-Ppant must, by necessity, reach farther into the active site than the ACP_A-Ppant. In our previous tests of ACP selectivity by the curacin A HMGS⁹⁰, we observed weak activity when both the donor and acceptor substrates were presented by ACP_D and no activity when both were on ACP_A. If the above reasoning stands, this could be because the ACP_A-Ppant may not reach far enough into the active site to deliver an acetyl to Cys114. The ACP_D-Ppant, however, may be able to adopt a conformation in which the aldol addition can occur, explaining the weak activity observed.

How the ACP_A and ACP_D interactions differ is not clarified by mutagenesis of the conserved HMGS flexible loop region (Appendix 3.1, residues 151-158) does not appear essential to HMGS activity or ACP_A affinity, which does not help to clarify how ACP_A interaction differs from ACP_D interaction. The π -stack formed in the HMGS-flexible loop is not important to HMGS activity. Only HMGS_{Y159A} had a significant (4-fold) reduction to activity, and no substitution seemed to affect ACP_D or ACP_A affinity, which

may be due to interaction with the ACP_A Ppant that is not disrupted by loss of Trp161 or Asp160.

Curiously, residues that were disordered in holo-ACP_D/HMGS complex structures appeared to influence ACP_D affinity. Both Glu152 and Glu155 were disordered, yet alanine variants at these positions had 20-30 fold reduced affinity for ACP_D. HMGS_{D30A} and HMGS_{R103A} displayed similar reductions in ACP_D affinity, even though these residues also appear not make direct electrostatic interactions with ACP_D. Loss of affinity from these substitutions may come from disruption of other residues that are more directly responsible from ACP_D interaction, or from a defect in the overall electrostatic landscape of the surface surrounding the active site entrance. HMGS_{G154P} also exhibited reduced affinity for ACP_D. This may also explain the loss of activity in HMGS_{E165R}. Glu165 is ordinarily involved in a salt bridge with Arg27, to which the substituted Arg165 would be repulsive, which could indirectly have an effect on the catalytically essential Arg33.

Of the studied variants of HMGS, those that target the "thiol pocket" region had the greatest effect on HMGS activity and ACP affinities. We observed that each of the two tyrosine residues (Tyr220 and Tyr326) was important. Phenylalanine substitutions of both of these residues indicate that that the hydrogen bonds from Tyr220 to His250 and from Tyr326 to Asp200 are not essential. Complete elimination of the side chains by alanine substitution in both cases resulted in nearly complete loss of donor transfer. Neither protein was unstable, so instead these deficiencies in donor transfer support our

previously assigned role to the thiol pocket. The Ppant is very well ordered in holo-ACP_D/HMGS complex structures and distal from the catalytic thiol, so these residues may help to occlude the acetyl-Ppant before transfer. Variants of Tyr220 and Tyr326 also exhibited reductions in ACP_D and ACP_A affinity. This could be due to mispositioning of other residues due to loss of the bulky side chain, which could also occur for catalytically relevant residues that are near the tyrosines, including Ser328, Cys114, and His 250.

The Asp200 and Ser216 pair was also critical to activity. Ser216 is hydrogenbonded to the holo Ppant thiol, but HMGS_{S216A} had unimpaired donor transfer. Loss of activity should then be attributed to the aldol addition step. In structures of human HMGCS in complex with HMG-CoA⁷¹ (2WYA), Ser258, which is analogous to the HMGS Ser216, makes a hydrogen bond to the cysteamine amide of Ppant and does not interact with Asp200 (Asp263). In HMGS, an analogous interaction between Ser216 and the ACP_A Ppant may explain loss of activity from the S216A substitution. Asp200, meanwhile, makes several hydrogen-bonds that could explain loss of activity in HMGS_{D200A}. The carboxylate interacts with Ser216, Tyr326, and the backbone amide of Asp212, while the Asp200 backbone carbonyl hydrogen-bonds to Gly329. In this way, Asp200 may serve as a "keystone" that locks the positioning of several other loops in the HMGS active site.

Finally, the losses to HMGS activity from M256A and P252G substitutions may result from mispositioning of His250. Pro252 is two residues preceding His250 and sits 4.0 Å away from the sidechain. Met256 was putatively identified to interact with ACP_A by

docking ACP_A structures to a homology model of the mupirocin HMGS⁴⁵, and was supported by loss of pathway throughput from substitutions to its proposed partner residue in ACP_A. In the curacin A HMGS, we do not observe a loss of ACP_A affinity from an M256A substitution, but we do see a loss in HMGS activity. Because Met256 packs between Pro252 and Tyr220, the Met256 substitution may disrupt activity by indirectly disrupting positioning of His250. Meanwhile, the apparent non-effect of M256A on the ACP_A interaction may be rationalized if either the ACP_A tyrosine does not interact with Met256, as proposed, or it does but the loss of Met256 is compensated for by other hydrophobic residues in the vicinity, including Leu217 and Phe253.

Reductions to activity and ACP affinity as a result of the described substitutions collectively indicate that the most important factor in HMGS reactivity is Ppant positioning. Substittions to residues that are near Ppant in the active site had the greatest effects on activity. Several of these substitutions abolished HMGS activity while having minimal effect on donor transfer, while HMGS_{D200A} and HMGS_{Y220A} had reduced donor transfer but only a 4-fold loss in activity. We conclude from this data that the aldol addition step is much more easily disrupted than donor transfer. Intuitively this makes sense, since the aldol addition requires stabilization of an enolate nucleophile by Glu82 and Ser328 and precise positioning of the enolate to attack the acetoacetyl elecrophile. Ironically, ACP_D is capable of presenting an acceptor substrate that is suitably positioned for this more difficult step, while the ACP_A is incapable of transferring acetyl to Cys114.

As we have several times stated, HMGS variants that affect activity do not necessarily affect ACP affinities, and vice versa, but based on the observed ACP selectivity by HMGS changes in the conformation of ACP binding translate to changes in Ppant positioning. Several variants (R262A, R266A, R33A, R33D) that diminish ACP_A binding and also affect activity may do so by indirectly affecting Ppant positioning by affecting ACP_A binding. Moreover ACP_A is recognized by each of the other β -branching enzymes, and, based on what is currently known about enzyme ACP interactions⁴⁷, likely does so with approximately the same surface by which it interacts with HMGS. By further characterization of the ACP_A/HMGS complex one may glean information about the distinguishing features of the ACP that β -branching enzymes recognize.

Methods

Protein expression and purification

Plasmids encoding the curacin A HMGS⁹⁰, ACP_A⁴⁹, and ACP_D⁹⁰, were expressed *E. coli* BL21 (DE3). Cultures were grown in terrific broth (TB) at 37 °C to an OD₆₀₀ of 1, cooled 1 hour to 20 °C, then induced with 200 μM IPTG. pHMGScur⁹⁰ was coexpressed with pGro7⁷⁵, which was induced with 2 g/L arabinose at an OD₆₀₀ of 0.3. Cell pellets were lysed by resuspending in 4 mL/g buffer, incubating for 30 minutes at room temperature with 1 mg/mL lysozyme, 2 mM MgCl₂, and 0.1 mg/mL DNase, followed by cooling on ice and sonication. Lysis buffer components were as follows: 50 mM ammonium sulfate, 50 mM HEPES pH 7.0, 20 mM imidazole, and 10% v/v glycerol for HMGS; 300 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 20 mM imidazole, and 10% v/v glycerol for ACP_A; and 300 mM NaCl, 20 mM imidazole, and 50 mM PBS pH 7.5 for ACP_D. Proteins

were purified by immobilized metal affinity chromatography on a 5 mL His Trap column (GE Healthcare) by a 50 mL gradient of 20 to 400 mM imidazole, followed by size exclusion chromatography (SEC). HMGS was purified by SEC on a Superdex S200 column (GE Healthcare) with a buffer of 50 mM ammonium sulfate, 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0, and 10% v/v glycerol (Buffer H). ACPs were purified by SEC on a Superdex S75 column (GE Healthcare) with a buffer of 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, and 10% v/v glycerol (Buffer A). Purified proteins were flash cooled in liquid N₂ and stored at -80 °C.

Site directed mutagenesis

pHMGScur mutants were generated by PCR with overlapping primers (Table 3.4). 0.2 ng/µL of pHMGScur, 150 nM sense and 150 nM antisense primer, 0.02 U/µL KOD Hot Start polymerase (Novagen), and 0.2 mM dNTPs (Novagen), in 1X KOD buffer (Novagen), 2mM MgSO₄, and 10% v/v DMSO. The program was 18 cycles of 20 sec melting at 95 °C, 10 sec annealing at 60 °C, and 3 min extension at 70 °C. After PCR, 0.2 U/µL DpnI (NEB) was added to each reaction mixture and incubated for 3 hr at 37 °C. *E. coli* XL1-Blue cells were transformed with 2 µL digested PCR mixtures. Mutant expression constructs were purified by miniprep kit (Qiagen), and the mutations were verified by Sanger sequencing.

Substitution	Sense Primer	Antisense Primer
	Surface Electrosta	tics
D30A	caagcgcgtcagttggctatctcccgctttg ac	gtcaaagcgggagatagccaactgacgcgc ttg
R103A	caagagtatttgggcttaagtgctaactgcc gcatgtttgaac	gttcaaacatgcggcagttagcacttaagc ccaaatactcttg
R262A	ggtatggttaaaggcgctcatgcaaatatga	ttcaacctacgcatcatatttgcatgagcg

 Table 3.4 Mutagenic primers

	tgcgtaggttgaa	cctttaaccatacc
R382A	tgcagttgcctttggcactgcaaatgtcacc ttggactat	atagtccaaggtgacatttgcagtgccaaa ggcaactgca
K410A	agggtcgattagtcttaaaagcaatcgcgga attccaccgaaaatac	gtattttcggtggaattccgcgattgcttt taagactaatcgaccct
	Flexible Loop	
R147L	ctcggcaaccagaaacagagagatatcggtg gc	gccaccgatatctctctgtttctggttgcc gag
F148A	tccctcggcaaccagagcccgagagatatcg gtg	caccgatatctctcgggctctggttgccga ggga
L149D	tcgccaccgatatctctcggtttgatgttgc cgagggag	ctccctcggcaacatcaaaccgagagatat cggtggcga
E152A	ggtttctggttgccgcgggaggagaagcaat	attgcttctcctcccgcggcaaccagaaac c
G153P	taattgattgcttctcctggctcggcaacca gaaaccg	cggtttctggttgccgagccaggagaagca atcaatta
G153F	atcgtaattgattgcttctccgaactcggca accagaaaccgaga	tctcggtttctggttgccgagttcggagaa gcaatcaattacgat
G154P	cgtaattgattgcttctggtccctcggcaac cagaaacc	ggtttctggttgccgagggaccagaagcaa tcaattacg
G154F	ccaatcgtaattgattgcttcgaatccctcg gcaaccagaaaccg	cggtttctggttgccgagggattcgaagca atcaattacgattgg
E155A	gttgccgagggaggagcagcaatcaattacg att	aatcgtaattgattgctgctcctccctcgg caac
I157D	tgccgaggggaggagaagcagacaattacgat tggtctttt	aaaagaccaatcgtaattgtctgcttctcc tccctcggca
Y159A	tgccgaggggaggagaagcaatcaatgccgat tggtcttttg	caaaagaccaatcggcattgattgcttctc ctccctcggca
D160A	ggagaagcaatcaattacgcttggtcttttg ctgaaccc	gggttcagcaaaagaccaagcgtaattgat tgcttctcc
W161A	tactgggttcagcaaaagacgcatcgtaatt gattgcttctcc	ggagaagcaatcaattacgatgcgtctttt gctgaacccagta
E165R	caccactactgggtctagcaaaagaccaatc gtaattgattgc	gcaatcaattacgattggtcttttgctaga cccagtagtggtg
	Thiol Pocket	
D200A	tatggttatgaagtcatggctacctgtagac ctaatccc	gggattaggtctacaggtagccatgacttc ataaccata
S216A	gaagcaggagatgccgacttagccttgcttt ctta	taagaaagcaaggctaagtcggcatctcct gcttc

L217A	aggagatgccgacttatccgcgctttcttac ctagactgt	acagtctaggtaagaaagcgcggataagtc ggcatctcct
Y220A	agatgccgacttatccttgctttctgcccta gactgttgc	gcaacagtctagggcagaaagcaaggataa gtcggcatct
Y220F	cgacttatccttgctttctttcctagactgt tgcgaaa	tttcgcaacagtctaggaaagaaagcaagg ataagtcg
P252G	gttttgattatttgagttttcatactggttt tggtggtatggttaaaggcg	cgcctttaaccataccaccaaaaccagtat gaaaactcaaataatcaaaac
M256A	agttttcatactccttttggtggtgcggtta aaggcgctcatag	ctatgagcgcctttaaccgcaccaccaaaa ggagtatgaaaact
Y326A	cagaattgggatgttttccgctggctctggt tgttgttcc	ggaacaacaaccagagccagcggaaaacat cccaattctg
Y326F	tcgcagaattgggatgttttcctttggctct ggttg	caaccagagccaaaggaaaacatcccaatt ctgcga

Activity assay

ACPs purified in the apo state were loaded *in vitro* using *B. subtilis* phosphopantetheinyl transferase (Sfp). ~200 μ M purified ACP was incubated with 10 mM MgCl₂, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 0.2 mg/mL Sfp, 1 mM acyl-CoA, and 5% v/v glycerol ~18 h at 4 °C, followed by SEC. 2 μ M HMGS was reacted with 20 μ M acetyl-ACP_D and 20 μ M acetoacetyl-ACP_A in 20 mM ammonium sulfate, 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0, and 2 mM TCEP for 7 minutes at 25 °C. Reaction mixtures were quenched by addition of 5% v/v formic acid and analyzed by HPLC-mass spectrometry by QTOF (Agilent) with Ppant ejection. Reaction progress is reported as the HMG percent of the HMG- and acetoacetyl-Ppant ions combined and averaged for three replicates.

FP affinity assay

HMGS affinity for ACP_D and ACP_A was measured by fluorescence anisotropy using a BODIPY-FL conjugated M1C variant of the curacin ACP_D, as described previously⁹⁰, or an E2020C variant of CurA ACPII (pLG003⁴⁹). HMGS was buffer exchanged into 5 mM NaCl and 10 mM HEPES pH 7.0 (FP Buffer) then incubated at various concentrations with 20 nM fluorescent ACP_D or ACP_A at room temperature for 30 minutes. Fluorescence anisotropy was measured by a λ_{EX} of 485 nm and λ_{EM} of 538 nm (Figure 2.15). The data were fit to A = A_{free} + (Δ A_{bound} x [HMGS]/ (K_d+[HMGS]))) (GraphPad Prism). ACP competition was assayed by fluorescence anisotropy using fluorescent ACP_A. Unlabeled holo-ACP_A, holo-ACP_D, and HMGS were buffer exchanged into FP buffer. 20 nM fluorescent ACP_A was incubated for 30 min with 8.8 µM HMGS and varying concentrations of unlabeled ACP_D or ACP_A.



Figure 3.5 Fluorescence anisotropy for ACP_D and ACP_A binding experiments.

















R266A ACPa



























Y220A ACPa

























Y326F ACPa



























G154P ACPa



























W161A ACPa



Anisotropy

Y159A ACPa





















I157D ACPa





















Appendix

Conservation between HMGS and HMGCS. Sequences are numbered according to CurD. Boxed sequences are HMGS from PKS, unboxed are primary metabolism HMGCS. Red bar indicates disordered residues in HMGS (5KP5) and the green bar indicates residues that are disordered in the holo-ACP_D-HMGS complex structure (5KP7). Accession codes and species for HMGS sequences are as follows: CurD F4Y432, *M.producens 3L*; VirC A4PHM8, *S.virginiae*; MupH Q8RL63, *P.fluorescens*; Psyl ADA82596, uncultured bacterium psy1; AprE WP_075900452, *Moorea Bouillonii*; CylF ARU81120, Cylindrospermum licheniforme; JamF Q6E7K2; *M.producens*; BryR A2CLL9, *Candidatus E.sertula*; OnnA Q5MP08, symbiont of *T.swinhoei*; DifN Q1RS50, *B.amyloliquefaciens*; PksG P40830, *B.subtilis*; BaeG E1UUM7, *B.amyloliquefaciens*; BatC D4NZD8, *P.fluorescens*; TaC Q1D5E5; *M.xanthus*; TaF Q1D5E8, *M.xanthus*; LnmK Q8GGP1, *S.atroolivaceus*.

€82

CurrD/1--VirC/1--Psyl/1--Psyl/1--AprE/1--JanH/1--BryR/1--DifN/1--DifN/1--DifN/1--BacC/1-4; InnM/6--TaF/5-4. Bac211--Enteroco Sp/P548 Sp/P548

Sp/P348/0/HMCS2_BLAGE/4-455	SP/P54961/HMCS1_BLAGE/2-455	sp/P17425/HMCS1_RAT/13-520	sp/Q8JZK9/HMCS1_MOUSE/13-520	sp/P13704/HMCS1_CRIGR/13-520	Sp Q5R7Z9 HMCS1_PONAB/13-520	sp/Q01581/HMCS1_HUMAN/13-520	sp/P23228/HMCS1_CHICK/13-522	sp/P22791/HMCS2_RAT/50-508	sp P54869 HMCS2 MOUSE / 50-508	sp/P54868/HMCS2_HUMAN/50-508	sp/Q2KIE6/HMCS2_BOVIN/50-508	sp/002734/HMCS2 PIG/50-508	sp/P54873/HMCS_ARATH/1-461	tr/CONUW2/CONUW2_AJECG/4-475	tr/C1GU21/C1GU21 PARBA/156-6	tr/B6Q1E0/B6Q1E0_PENMQ/4-457	tr/Q5B3F7/Q5B3F7_EMENI/3-459	tr/I1RY35/I1RY35_GIBZE/4-456	tr/Q9P5J8/Q9P5J8_NEUCS/4-454	tr/J3P051/J3P051_GAGT3/4-475	sp/P54874/HMCS_SCHP0/4-447	sp/P54839/HMCS_YEAST/45-491	tr/Q4P3F1/Q4P3F1_USTMA/4-462	sp/P54871/HMCS_CAEEL/10-462	Streptococcus_pneumonia/7-39	Bacillus_coagulans/1-390	Lactococcus lactis/1-384	Listeria gravi/1-383	Staphylococcus aureus/1-388	Enterococcus faecalis/1-383	TaF/5-416	1.00M/6-416	TaC/1-420	Ba+C/1-d19	PKSG/1-420	DifN/1-415	OnnA/1-420	BryR/1-420	JamH/1-419	Cy1F/1-419	AprE/1-420	PSYI/1-420	MupH/1-421	VirC/1-417	CurD/1-419	
SAVALATION RESC		SVKSNLMQLEEESG	SVKSNLMOLFEESG	SVKSNLMOLFEESG	SVKTNLMOLFEESG	SVKTNLMOLFEESG	SVKTVLMOLFEESG	AVKTVLMELFODSG	AVKTVLMELFODSG	AVKTVLMELFODSG	AVKTVLMELFODSG	SVKTVLMELFQDSG	SIKTFLMQLFEKCG	SVKSVLMQLFAESG	2SVKSVLMQLFAESG	SVKSVLMOLFEESG	SVKSVLMQLFAPHG	SVKSVLMQLFGD	SVKSVLMQLFGE	SVKSVLMQLFGD	SVKSVLMOLFGD	SVKSVLMQLFGE	SVKTVLMDLFAPSG	SVKTALMDLFPG	AAAVFVHGLLGI	AAAI YVHRLLGL	ASAVVVHDLLGI	ASAVVLHRLLGI	AAAVQIHNLLGI	AAAVVLHRLMGI	SISSYAHEHLGL	SI,TSYVHKVI,GI,	AMSTYLHOHLGL			SISTYVHDYLQL	SMSTYIHDLLEL	SMSTYIHKYLGL	SMSTYIQEYLGL	SMSTYIQDYLGL	SMSTYIHDYLGL	SMSTYVQDLLEL	SVSTYVHDYLGL	SLATYVHDHLGL	SMSTYTOEVI,GL	-
NTUVEGIUTIN	NTULEGVUIVN	NTDIEGIDITN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDVEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDIEGIDTTN	NTDVEGVDSTN	NTNVEGVDTVN	NTNVEGVDTVN	NTNIEGIDTVN	NTNIEGVDTVN	NTNIEGVDTIN	NTNIEGVDTIN	NTNIEGVDTVN	NHNVEGIDCVN	NTDVEGIDTLN	NMNIEGIDSKN	NSDIEGVDIKN	OPFARSFEIKE	KPEVRAVEVKE	OPFARSIEMKE	QKFARSFEIKE	OPFARCFEMKE	OPFARSFEIKE	SRHCRFLEVKO	NRHCRL EVKO	SRNCRLIELKS	NRNCRL FFLKO	NRNCRLFEVRQ	KRNCRLFEVKQ	NRNCRLFELKO	NRSCRLFEIKQ	SRNCRMFELKQ	SRNCRMFELKQ	SRNCRMFEIKQ	PRRCRLFELKN	KKNCRVFELKQ	PRSCRLFETKO	SRNCRMFFLKO	01F
ACTRGTAALF NA	ACYGGISALFN	ACYGGTAAVEN	ACYGGTAAVFN	ACYGGTAAVFN	ACYGGTAAVFN	ACYGGTAAVFN	ACYGGTAALFN	ACYGGTASLFN	ACYGGTASLFN	ACYGGTASLFN	ACYGGTASLFN	ACYGGTASLFN	ACYGGTAALLN	ACYGGTNAIFN	ACYGGTNAVFN	ACYGGTNAIFN	ACYGGTNALFN	ACYGGTNAVFN	ACYGGTNAFFN	ACYGGTNAVIN	ACYGGVNALFN:	ACYGGTNALFN	ACYGGTAALFN	ACFGGAQALLHI	ACYGATAALHY	ACFGATAGLOM	ACYATTAGLAL	ACYGGTAALQF	ACYAATPAIQL	ACYGATAGLOL	ACYAATGALOL	ACFGATAAVOT	ACYSGVACLOM	ACVSCTACEOM	ACYSCTACT OM	ACYSLIAGFOM	ACYSGTAGFOT	ACYSGTAGFOM	ACYSGTAGLOM	ACYSGTAGLOM	ACYSCTACLOM	ACYSGTAGLOM	ACYSCTACFHS/	ACYSCTAATOM	ACYSCTACLOM	U 4
TMC-SCUTMTTR	ALSWVESS-SWL	AVNWIESS-SWL	AVNWVESS-SWI	AVNWIESS-SWI	AVNWIESS-SWI	AVNWIESS-SWI	AINWIESS-SWI	AANWMESS-YWI	AANWMESS-YWI	AANWMESS-SWI	AANWMESS-SWI	AANWVESS-AWI	CVNWVESN-SWI	SVNWVESS-AWI	SINWLESS-AWI	SINWVESS-AWI	SINWVESS-AWI	AINWVESS-AWI	SVNWIESS-AWI	SINWIESS-GWI	FIDWIESS-AWI	SLNWIESN-AWI	AINWVESS-SWI	AIDWVTVNHPLI	AKLHVENSE	AKGHIALHE	ARDHVLLNE	AINHIRNHE	AKDYLATRE	AKNHVALHE	ALGYIASG-VSI	AVCYLASC-TSI	AVNETLSG-VSI	ATNETT SO-VSI	AVNETLSQ-TSE	VNFILSO-TSE	ALNFILAQ-TSP	AINFILSR-TSH	AINLILSQ-TFE	AINFILSQ-TSI	ALNLILSQ-TCI	AVNFVLSQ-TSI	AVQFVLSQ-TSI	AAVVAAS-PFI	AINLILSO-TEP	
MARIATAANT	GRYALVVAGUL	GRYALVVAGDI	GRYALVVAGDI	GRYALVVAGDI	GRYALVVAGDI	GRYALVVAGDI	GRYALVVAGDI	GRYALVVCGDI	GRYALVVCGDI	GRYAMVVCGDI	GRYALVVCGDI	GRYAVVVCGDI	GRYGLVICTDS	GRNAIVVTGDI	GRDAVVVTGDI	GRDAIVVCGDI	GRDAVVVCGDI	GRDAIVVAGDI	GRDAIVVAGDI	GRDAIVVAGDI	GRDGIVVAGDI	GRDAIVVCGDI	GRDAIVVAGDI	KKNAIVVVADI	ESKVLVIASDI	ESKVLVLGSDI	DTKVLVIASDI	ESKVLVVASDI	NEKVLVIATDT	DKKVLVVAADI	GAKALVIATDV	GAKALVIATOV	GAKALVVASDL	GAKAL TVATOT	GAKALVIASDI	GAKALIIGTDI	GAKALVIATDI	GAKALIVATDI	GAKALVIATDI	GAKALVIATDI	GAKALVIGTDI	GAKALVVASDL	NAKALVVAVDL	GAKALVISSDV	GAKALVIATDI	1 <u>4</u> 0
AL YA	AVIA	ALYA	AIYA	AIYA	AVYA	AVYA	AVYA	AVYP	AVYP	AVYP	AVYP	AVYP	AVYA	ALYK	ALYK	ALYA	ALYA	ALYA	ALYA	ALYA	ALYA	AIYD	AI YA	AIYE	AKYGIETPG	SRYGLNTPG	AKYGLNTGG	AKYGLASGG	ARYGLNSGG	AKYGLNSGG			SRFS TAEGGDAS	SRFLASEACSET	SRFLIAEGUAI	SRFLVAEGCDAI	SRFFVAEGGEAI	SRFIIDKNNSE	SRFLVAE GGEAI	SRFTLAE GGEAI	FRPVVVEGGEAI	SRFLMEEGGDAI	CRFLMIGEGGA	ARPV	SRFLVAEGEAT	150
NE-USEI	KGSAKPT	SGNARPT	TGNARPT	TGNARPT	TGNARPT	TGNARPT	TGNARPTO	SGNPRPT	SGNARPT	SGNARPT	SGNARPT	RGNSRPT	EGPARPT	KGAARPT	KGAARPT	KGAARPT	KGAARPT	KGNARPT	KGNARPT	KGNARPT	KGNARPT	KGAARPT	EGSARPV	EGPARCT	EPT	EVT	EPT	EPT(EPT(EPT	-DESGLYSEPAI	DEKAEYSEPA	TEDWSFAEPS		SEDWSYAEPS	TEEWSYAEPS	THDWSYLEPS	<i><u>DVEDWSYAEPS</u></i>	SEDWSFAEPS	SEDWSFAEPS	SEDWSFVEPS	TEDWSFAEPS	AQDWAFSEPS	PHTYVEPS	NYDWSFAEPS	160
PTTWTTWPAPP	GGAGAVAMLVG	GGVGAVALLIG	GGVGAVALLIG	GUGAVALLIG	GGVGAVALLIG	GGVGAVALLIG	GGAGAVAMLVG	GGAGAVAMLIG	GGAGAVAMLIG	GGAGAVAMLIG	GGAGAVAMLVG	GGAGAVAMLVG	GGAAAIAMLIG	GGAGCIAMLIG	GGAGCIAMLIG	GGAGCVAMVIG	GGAGCVAMLIG	GGAGAVALLIG	GGAGCVAMLVG	GGAGAVAMLIG	GGAGCVALLVG	GGAGTVAMWIG	GGAGS VAMLIG	GGAGAIAFLIC	QGAGS VAMLIT	QGAGAVAMVVS	QGAGS VAMLIT	QGAGAVAMLVS	GAGAVAMVIA	OGAGAVAMLVA	MGTGGVAVLLG	ACHCAAAMLLS	SGAGAVAMLVS	AGAGAVALLUS	AGAGAVAVLVG	AGAGAVALLVS	GGAGAVAMLVG	NGAGAVALLIS	SGAGAVALLVS	SGAGAAAILVS	SGAGAVAILVS	SGAGAVAMLVS	GGAGAVAMLIS	OGAGAVAMLIS	SCACAVALLVS	170

sp/P54870/HMCS2_BLAGE/4-455	sp/P54961/HMCS1_BLAGE/2-453	sp/P17425/HMCS1_RAT/13-520	sp/Q8JZK9/HMCS1_MOUSE/13-520	sp/P13704/HMCS1_CRIGR/13-520	sp/Q5R7Z9/HMCS1_PONAB/13-520	sp/Q01581/HMCS1_HUMAN/13-520	sp/P23228 HMCS1 CHICK/13-522	sp/P22791 HMCS2 RAT/50-508	sp/P54869 HMCS2 MOUSE/50-508	sp/P54868/HMCS2 HUMAN/50-508	sp/Q2KIE6/HMCS2_BOVIN/50-508	sp/002734 HMCS2 PIG/50-508	sp/P54873 HMCS ARATH/1-461	tr/CONUW2/CONUW2 AJECG/4-475	tr/C1GU21/C1GU21 PARBA/156-652	tr/B601E0/B601E0 PENMO/4-457	tr/05B3F7/05B3F7 EMENI/3-459	tr/I1RY35/I1RY35 GIBZE/4-456	tr/09P5J8/09P5J8 NEUCS/4-454	tr/J3P051/J3P051 GAGT3/4-475	sp/P54874/HMCS_SCHP0/4-447	sp/P54839 HMCS YEAST/45-491	tr/Q4P3F1/Q4P3F1_USTMA/4-462	sp/P54871/HMCS_CAEEL/10-462	Streptococcus_pneumonia/7-398	Bacillus_coagulans/1-390	Lactococcus_lactis/1-384	<i>Listeria_grayi/1-383</i>	Staphylococcus_aureus/1-388	Enterococcus_faecalis/1-383	TaF/5-416	LnnM/6-416	TaC/1-420	BatC/1-419	BaeG/1-419	PksG/1-420	DifN/1-415	OphA/1-420	BrvR/1-420	JamH/1-419	CVIF/1 - 419	AprE/1-420	PSVI/1-420	MubH/1-421	VirC/1_417	C::xn/1_/10	
ANAPI-VIDRGVRASHMKHAYDFYKPD	ANAPL-VFDRGVRSSHMQHAYDFYKPD	PNAPV-IFDRGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPD	PNAPL-IFDRGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPD	PNAPL-IFDRGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPD	PNAPL-IFERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPD.	PNAPL-IFERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPD.	SNAPL-IFERGLRGTHMQHAYDFYKPD	PKAPL-VLEOGLRGTHMENAYDFYKPN	PKAPL-VLEOGLRGTHMENAYDFYKPN	PKAPL-ALERGLRGTHMENVYDFYKPN	PEAPL-VLERGLRGTHMENVYDFYKPD.	PEAPL-ALERGLRGTHMENAYDFYKPN	PDAPI-VFESKLRASHMAHVYDFYKPN	PDAPI-VFEPGLRGSHITHEYDFYKPD.	PDAPI-VFEPGLRGSHITHAYDFYKPD.	PDAPI-VFEPGLRASYLSHVYDFYKPD	PDAPI-IFEPGLRASYLTHAYDFYKPD	PNAPI-VAEPGLRGTYMOHAYDFYKPD	PNAP I - AVEPGLRGSYMAHAYDFYKPD	PDAPI-VFEPGLRGSYMQHAYDFYKPD.	PNAP I - VFEPGLRGTYMQHAYDFYKPD	PDAPI-VFD-SVRASYMEHAYDFYKPD	PDAPL-VFEPA-HGTHMSNYWDFYKPN	PDAS I - PIDROFSACHMKNTWDFFKPI'	QNPRMMAFNND-NVAQTRD IMDFWRPN	AHPNILAIEEP-SVYHTEDIMDFWRPV	ADPKILALNND-NVALTQDIYDFWRPF	TDPKIIAFNDD-CLALTQDIYDFWRPV	HNPS ILALNED-AVAY TEDVYDFWRPT.	SEPRILALKED-NVMLTQDIYDFWRPT	DEPRVMKMDLGAFGNYSYDVFDTARPS.	DRPRVLAMDLGAFGNYSYETLDSARPS.	DTPRVFRVDVGANGYYGYEVMDTCRPV	DOPHVFOVDVGANGYYGYEVMDTCRPM	ENP TVFOADAGANGYVGYEVMDTCRPT.	ENPEVEOIDEGANGYVGYEVMDTCRPT.	STPHYEL, DOGASGYVGYEVMDTCRPT.	ESPHUFOUDUCASCVVCVFUMDTCRPA.	ESPHIYOVDIGANGYYGYEVMDTCRPE.	DTPY IFOUDVGCNGYYGYEVMDTCRPN.	DVPY IFOVDVGCNGYYGYEVMDTCRPK.	DVPKIFOVDVGCNGYYGYEVMDTCRPN.	DTPY I FOUDVGANGYYGFEUMDTCRPS.	DKPHVFSLDIGASGYVSFEVMDTCRPE	DODUVASED REANCE SYSTEM DICKEN	DADDITEO TOUCONCOVOVERNICODN	
)LMSEYPVVDGKLSVQCYLSALDHCYP)LSSLYPTVDGKLSIQCYLSALDHCYQ))MLSEYPVVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYS)MLSEYPVVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYS)MLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYS)MLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYS)MLSEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYS)MVSEYPVVDGKLSIQCYLSALDRCYSV	4LASEYPLVDGKLSIQCYLRALDRCYA	VLASEYPLVDGKLSIQCYLRALDRCYA	VLASEYPIVDGKLSIQCYLRALDRCYT()VTSEYPLVDGKLSIQCYLRALDKCYA	VATSEYPLVDGKLSIQCYLRALDRCYT	4LASEYPVVDGKLSQTCYLMALDSCYKI)LTSEYPYVDGHYSIKCYTQAVDACYK)LTSEYPYVDGHYSIRCYTOAVDSCYK)LTSEYPYVDGHFSNKCYTOAVDECYK)LTSEYPVVDGHFSLRCYTEAVDACYK)LTSEYPYVDGHYSVNCYSKALDAAYR)LTSEYPYVDGHYSVNCYTEALDGAYR)LASEYPYVDGHFSLTCYTKALDGAYT/)LTSEYPYVDGHFSLECYVKALDGAYAI)FTSEYPYVDGHFSLTCYVKALDQVYK	ULSSEYPEVDGPETIQTYLGCLDKAYD	TP I PSEYPVVDGSLSLSSYLEAVRMTYT	UYSTTPYVNGVYSTQQYLDSLKTTWL	/YSDSAYVDGKFSNEKYIGFFQTVWQ	~GQAYPSVDGKFSNETYIDAFAKIWK	/GHDYPMVDGPLSTETYIQSFQTVWQJ	rGHKYPLVDGALSKDAYIRSFQQSWN	r <mark>Ghpypmvdgpls</mark> net <mark>y</mark> iQ <mark>s</mark> faQvwdi	3P-EIDIGDVDRSLFTYLDCLKHSFA	P-RFDIADVDRSLFAYLDCLKNAYA	/A-DSEAGDADLSLLSYLDCCENAFRI	MP-DSEAGDADLSLLSYLDCCENAYL	P-DSEAGDADI.ST.MSVI.DCCEOTFRI	P-DSEAGDSDI.SI.MSVI.DCCEOTFI.	P-DSFAGDADLST.MSVI.DCCEKSFOI	ATDSFACDADT.ST.T.SVT.DCCOOSVT.J	A-DGDAGDADLSLLSYLDCCEHAFL	VP-DSEAGDADLSLLSYLDCCENAYRI	(P-DSEAGDADLSLLSYLDCCENAYL)	VP-DSEAGDADLSLLSYLDCCENAYR	A-DTEAGDADLSLLSVLECCEOAFL	PP-DSEAGDADLSLMSVLDCCEOTFNI			
RECS XIEKYLKRC	LYCSKIQKQL	VYRKKIRAQWQKE	VYRKKIRAQWQKE	VYRKKIRAQWQKE	VYCKKIRAQWQKE	VYCKKIHAQWQKE	VYRN <mark>K</mark> IHAQWQKE	AYRR <mark>K</mark> IQNQWKQA	AYRK <mark>KI</mark> QNQWKQA	SYRKKIONOWKOA	FYROKIEKOWKOA	LYRO <mark>K I</mark> EKQWKQA	HLCNKFEKI	AYNAKEKFLQARAQQNGSANTTAVNGST	AYNAREKVLKAKSTHONGHAFNSSNSSSSSSSSSSS	AMNAREKTLOEKFGVN	AYGAREKTLKEKTONG	AYCKREAKQANGTNGVTN	AVNOREKLLTNGVNGHS	AYSKREALLKOKNGATNGATNGATNGHAN	NYNVRDVAKNG	SYSKKAISKGLUSD	AYRLRAAKLKSGAANGHSHS	YFISKVNRHT	E <mark>Y</mark> QK <mark>R</mark> YQL	QYREKTGF	EYSHRTNL	E <mark>Y</mark> TK <mark>RS</mark> QH	EYAKROGK	E <mark>H</mark> KK <mark>RTG</mark> L	AYGRRVDG	DYAARVTD	EYTRRVPA	EYTKRVTN					EYOKRVED	HYONRVEG	HYOKRVEG	EYODRVEG	AYOERVEG				

<u>ODLOOLRNLKFED</u> TYFDRDI	QYPEKY	SVARLVLNDFI	KLVQK	FHSPYC	YFDAFV.	TKIDLD	GKE		HMCS2_BLAGE/4-455	P54870	ds
SSLEALKGVKLEDTYFDREV	RASEEE-RTTKY	SLARLVLNDFV	KLVQK	FHAPYC	RLDAVL	EKFDIE			HMCS1_BLAGE/2-453	P54961	ds
SGLEAFGDVKLEDTYFDRDV	NDONRD-KNSIY	SLARMFLNDFL	KLVQK	FHSPYC	FGFMI	KDFTLN	GKD-		HMCS1_RAT/13-520	P17425	ds
SGLEAFGDVKLEDTYFDRDV	NDQNRD-KNSIY	SLARMFLNDFL	KLVQK	FHSPYC	FGFMI	KDFTLN	GKD-		HMCS1_MOUSE/13-520	Q8JZK9	ds
SGLEAFGDVKLEDTYFDRDV	NDQNRD-KNSIY	SLARMFLNDFL	KLVQK	SHSPYC	FGFMI	NDFTLN	GND-		HMCS1_CRIGR/13-520	P13704	ds
SGLEAFGDVKLEDTYFDRDV	NDQNRD-KNSIY	SLARMLLNDFL	KLVQK	FHSPYC	FGFMI	KDFTLN	GND-		HMCS1_PONAB/13-520	Q5R7Z9	ds
SGLEAFGDVKLEDTYFDRDV	NDQNRD-KNSIY	SLARMILLNDFL	KLVQK	FHSPYC	FGFMI	KDFTLN	GND-		HMCS1_HUMAN/13-520	001581	ds
SGLEAFRDVKLEDTYFDRDV	SDQNAETANGVF	SVARLLLNDFL	KLVQK	FHSPYC	FGFMI	RGFTLN	GTD-		HMCS1_CHICK/13-522	P23228	ds
KGLEAFKGLKLEETYTNKDV	SSSS-DKQNNLY	SLARLMFNDFL	KMVQK	FHTPFC	DVQYMI	OPFTLD	GNN-		HMCS2 RAT/50-508	P22791	ds
KGLEAFRGLKLEETYTNKDV	SSSS-DKQNNLY	SLARLMFNDFL	KMVQK	FHTPFC	DVQYMI	OPFTLD	GNN-		HMCS2 MOUSE/50-508	P54869	ds
KGLEAFGGLKLEDTYTNKDL	SASS-DTQTSLY	SLARLMFNDFL	KMVQK	FHTPFC	DLQYMI	RPFTLD	GSD-		HMCS2 HUMAN/50-508	P54868	ds
KGLEAFRGLKLED T YTNKDV	LASG-DTQTGIY	SLARLMFNDFL	KLVQK	FHTPFC	DVQYMI	RPFTLD	GID-		HMCS2_BOVIN/50-508	Q2KIE6	ds
KGLEAFRGQKLED T YANKDI	LADS-DTQSSLY	SLARLMFSDFL	KLVQK	FHTPFC	DLQFMI	RHFTLD	GIE-		HMCS2_PIG/50-508	002734	ds
EKFTPYSSLTLDESYQSRDL	RNASSI-DEAAK	SFARLLYNDFL	KLVQK	FHSPYN	DADYIV	KEFSIN	E		HMCS_ARATH/1-461	P54873	ds
EV <mark>P</mark> AELRDLDYEA <mark>S</mark> LSDRAI	ADPAHPAFA	SYARLLYNDYL	KLVAK	FHAPTC	RFDHVV.	TKTPLD	ASNGESTSI		CONUW2_AJECG/4-475	CONUW2	fr
EV <mark>P</mark> AELRDLDYEA <mark>S</mark> LSDRNV	ADPAHPAFA	SYARLLYNDFL	KLVAK	FHAPTC	RFDHVI	SNTPLD	SVNSNGAAP ATGDNDI	52SNNNNSNNSN	C1GU21_PARBA/156-6.	C1GU21	fr
EV <mark>P</mark> AEIAEVDYEK <mark>S</mark> LSDKAV	INPSHPTFA	SYARMLYNDYL	KLVSK	FHAPNC	REDHVL	EQTPLD	GVISI		B6Q1E0_PENMQ/4-457	B6Q1E0	fr
EVAPELRDLDYETSLTDKNV	ANPTHPSFA	SYARMLYNDYL	KLVQK	FHAPTC	REDYVL	SKTALD	TNGVTHDI		Q5B3F7_EMENI/3-459	Q5B3F7	tr
EVAPELRDMDYEK <mark>S</mark> LTDKVV	ANADSPVFA	SYARLLYHDYL	KLVQK	FHSPTC	RFDYMA	TKTGLD	GDAS		11RY35_GIBZE/4-456	11RY35	tr
DVPPEVRDMDYKKSLTDKVV	ANPESPVFA	SYARLLYHDYL	KLVQK	FHAPTC	RFDYLA	TKTPLD	ED:		Q9P5J8_NEUCS/4-454	09P5J8	fr
DVPPELRDMDYEKSLTDKLV	ANPDSPAFA	SYARLLYHDYL	KLVTK	FHAPTC	RFDYLA	NKTPLD	GHANGNGAAAVI		J3P051_GAGT3/4-475	J3P051	fr
GVRELLSTLDAKKSLTDKAL	AEPSNPELE	AYARLLYTDSA	KOVOK	FHAPTC	RFDYCI	QGLGLD	К		HMCS_SCHPO/4-447	P54874	ds
EVDAELATRDYDESLTDKNI	LANPQLFP	SYGRLLYNDFR	KLVTK	FHVPTC	YFDYNV.	ALNVLK	PAGSI		HMCS_YEAST/45-491	P54839	ds
SIPANFAELDRKSTITNKDV	SDPKNEKYA	GFGRLLYNDFF	KLVQK	FHSPYS	DFDYTL.	ASIKVD	DASSI		Q4P3F1_USTMA/4-462	Q4P3F1	tr
GVDHKLDENDRAG	LRHKQLNGN	GLAVMNYTDSQ	KMVQK	LHSPFT	SEDGVE	GIDGLN			HMCS_CAEEL/10-462	P54871	ds
	PQEK	GLKK IMUKNL-	NTIMT V	L HT F J F	PLAAVC			α	cus pneumonia//-39	reptococ	St
		ALKIVLUETU-	NMGLIN	T. T. AWH J	TAL				oagurans/1-390	citing_c	Ва
	EANA		NMGVV		PLAATA				S_IACTIS/I-J84	CLOCOCCU	La
			NTIGNN						1 ay1/1-000	sceria_g	
									ccus_aureus/1-200	apriyioco	10
			THE PARTY							aphuloco	0 1
	FARO	ALT.AKTSDOT-	KMCKK	PHT DVT	VDALA				110 faoralis/1-383		E L
			CT.VKA	MHUDEV	PPNVT.A					F/5-416	72
	m-GPRT	CHRKMMREOCV	GT.VKA	MHTPFA	FDHLV					mM/6-416	T.n
	KNRGDI	AHRTMMRKFSC	GMVKG	PHUPPE	FCVLA	-ANVAR				C/1-420	Ta
	AKTAET	AHRTMMRKT.LO	GMVKG	FHTPFG	SFOVI	-AHYRD				tC/1-419	Ba
	AKNAEI	AHRTMMRKLAK	GMVKG	FHTPFG	FHYLA	-ADYKE				eG/1-419	Ва
	WKTSGI	AHRTMMRKVAK	GMVKG	YHTPFG	FOYLA	-ANYOD				sG/1-420	Pk
	AKPODI	AHRTMMRKLAK	GMVKG	FHTPFG	FOYLS	-ADYKN				fN/1-415	Di
	AKPPEI	AHRKMMREMVK	GMVKG	FHTPFG	SFOYLA	-VNYRD				nA/1-420	On
	CAQPHEI	AHRTMMRKIAK	GMVKG	FHTPFG	SFDYLA	VDYRH				YR∕1-420	Br
	UAKPADI	AHRSMMRRLKR	GMVKG	FHTPFG	SFDYLS	-VDYQE				mH/1−419	Ja
	CAKPEEI	AHRNMMRKLKK	GMVKG	FHTPFG	SFDYLS	-VDYQK				<i>1F/1-419</i>	CY
	UAKPVEI	AHRSMMRKFKR	GMVKG	FHTPFG	FDYLS	-VDYQK				rE/1-420	Ąp
	WAAKDI	AHRRMMRKFGK	GMVKG	FHTPFG	FGYLA	-ADYRA				<i>YI/1-420</i>	PS
	ADPPAI	AHRLMMRKFAP	GMVKG	FHTPFG	FDYLA	-VDYAR				pH/1-421	Mu
	MSPOAV	AHRAVLRKLKR	GMVKG	MHTPFP	SFDLLA	-ADLVD				rC/1-417	Vi
	UAKPAEI	AHRNMMRRLKR	GMVKG	FHTPFG	SFDYLS	-VDYRE				rD/1-419	Cu
			ŀ	ŀ							

P252 M256

sp/P54870/HMCS2_BLAGE/4-455	sp/P54961/HMCS1_BLAGE/2-453	Sp/P17425/HMCS1 RAT/13-520	sp/08JZK9/HMCS1 MOUSE/13-520	sp/P13704/HMCS1_CRIGR/13-520	Sp/05R7Z9/HMCS1 PONAB/13-520	sp/001581/HMCS1 HUMAN/13-520	sp/P23228/HMCS1 CHICK/13-522	sp/P22791/HMCS2_RAT/50-508	sp/P54869/HMCS2_MOUSE/50-508	sp/P54868/HMCS2_HUMAN/50-508	sp/Q2KIE6/HMCS2_BOVIN/50-508	Sp UUZ / 34 HMC52_F1G/ DU-DU8	TOP TOP TOP TO THE PARTY OF THE	$\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left$	+ r CONTRUZ CONTRUZ A.TECC/A_A75	tr/CIGU21/CIGU21 PARBA/156-65	tr/B601E0/B601E0 PENM0/4-457	tr/Q5B3F7/Q5B3F7_EMENI/3-459	tr/IIRY35/IIRY35_GIBZE/4-456	tr/Q9P5J8/Q9P5J8_NEUCS/4-454		+r/.130051/.130051 Cacm3/4_475	SD 254874 HMCS SCHP0/4-447	Sp/P54839/HMCS YEAST/45-491	tr/04P3F1/04P3F1 USTMA/4-462	sp/P54871/HMCS_CAEEL/10-462	Streptococcus_pneumonia/7-398	Bacillus_coagulans/1-390	Lactococcus_lactis/1-384	Listeria_grayi/1-383	Staphylococcus_aureus/1-388	Enterococcus_faecalis/1-383	TaF/5-416	LnnmM/6-416	TaC/1-420	BatC/1-419	BaeG/1-419	PksG/1-420	DifN/1-415	0nnA/1-420	024-1/NY10		$T_{2} = 1 - 4 - 1 - $	CV]F/1-419	AprE/1-420	PSVI/1-420	MupH/1-421	VirC/1-417	CurD/1-419	
EKIFMDKSKQLFEKKTKPSLMLANQVGNMYT	EKAVMTYSKNMFEEKTKPSLLLANOVGNMYTE	EKAFMKASAELFNOKTKASLLVSNONGNMYTS	EKAFMKASSELFNOKTKASLLVSNONGNMYTS	EKAFMKASSELFNOKTKASLLVSNONGNMYTS	EKAFMKASSELFSOKTKASLLVSNONGNMYTS	EKAFMKASSELFSOKTKASLLVSNONGNMYTS	EKAFMKASAELFNOKTKASLLVSNONGNMYTE	DKALLKASLDMFNKKTKASLYLSTNNGNMYTS	DKALLKASLDMFNOKTKASLYLSTNNGNMYTS	DKALLKASQDMFDKKTKASLYLSTHNGNMYTS	DKAFLKASLNMENKKTKNSLYLSTYNGNMYTS	EVAL OVASTOLENVALUE VALUE TATATATA			EKAEMALAKKEENEBUODSTEVATMOCNMVC2	FKAFMAL, TKKRFGERVOPS TEVPTMCGNMVC2	EKTFMGLAKKRFNERVOPS IEVATOCGNMYTA	EKTFMGLTKKRFAERVRPGLDVATLCGNMYTA	EKTEMTLTKKREQERVNPAIQVATNCGNMYCG	ERTENTLIKKREQERVNPALQVETLCGNMYCC			RKGI.MATTKERFNKRVSPSVVAPTNCCNMVT2	EKTFVNVAKPFHKERVAOSLIVPTNTGNMYTA	EKAFAAFGKEAQQTKLEPGMNTVRRCGNMYTA	LAKMIELSAQVWKEKTDPYLVFNRRIGNMYTF	KDLLQKHFDQSILYSQKVGNIYTC	E-RLLAHYETSKSYNKIVGNIYTC	E-ELMEOFERGIVYNRRVGNLYTC	N-RILAKYEKSIAYSRKAGNLYTC	E-RLRSGYEDAVDYNRYVGNIYTG	E-RILARYEESIIYSRRVGNLYTC	EADFGRRVKPSLOYPSLVGNLCS	DEDFARRVAPSLIYPGSVGNLCS	EADFORRVAPGLTYCORVGNIMGA	EEDFORRVMSGMTYCORVGNIMGA	EQDFQTRVEPGLRYCQRVGNIMGA	ETDFLTRVKPGLNYCQRVGNIMGA	EADFQQRVLPGVQYCQRVGNIMGA	ETDERDRVMPGLTYCQRVGN1MGC			FADEOR WMPGTWCOOVCNTMC	EADFORRUMPGT.VVCOOVGNTMG	EEDFOKRVMPGLVYCOOVGNIMGA	EADFVRR IVPGLTHCORLGN IMGP	EADFAQRVAPGLAYCORVGNIMGA	EDDFAARLSAAVEYPROVGNIYAC	EADFORRVMPGLVYCOOVGN IMG	
SLYGGLVSLLISED	SLYGGLVSLLVSKS	SVYGSLASVLAOYS	SVYGSLASVLAOYS	SVYGSLASVLAOYS	SVYGSLASVLAOYS	SVYCSLASVLAQYS	SVYGCLASLLAQYS	SLYGCLASLLSHHS	SLYGCLASLLSHHS	SLYGCLASLLSHHS	SLYGCLASLLAHHS				SUVCCI VEL T TNA CEL	SVYCCLVSLLANATEI	SVYGGLVSLIANVTFI	TVYAGLCSLLSNVTFI	SVWSGLASLISVVD	SVWGGLASIIGHVD		SVWCCLCSLTSHVD-	STESCI.TALLSRUP	SVYAAFASLLNYVG	SLYGGLVSLLSNIP	SLFAQLLAYLAADD	SLFLGLLSLLENTD	ALYLSLLSLLEQNT	SLYLSLISLLENSD	SLYLGLISLLENAE	SLYLSLISLLENR	SLYLGLISLLENAT	SVYLSLCSIIDTIK	SVYLALASLLDSGV	TMALSLLGTIDHGD	TSFLSLASTIDNGQ	ASLLALASTIDOGG	ALFLALASTIDOGR	TVFLSLASTIDNGS	TVEMSLASTIDKGH	I I LOLAD I CNGO		T.FI.ST.ASTTDNCD-	TVFLALASTIDNGD	TVFLSLASMIDNAD	TLPLALVSTIEHAE	TMFLSLAGIISTAR	TVFLALASTIDNAV	TLFLSLASTIDNGD	
- I GELAGKCICMFSY	-AQELAGKRVALFSY	POOLAGKRIGVFSY	POOLAGKRVGVFSY	POOLAGKRIGVFSY	POOLAGKRIGVFSY	-POOLAGKRIGVFSY	-PEHLAGOR ISEFSY	-AQELAGSRIGAFSY	-AQELAGSRIGAFSY	-AQELAGSRIGAFSY	-AQDLAGSRIGAFSY	-AUDLAGSKIGAR SI	AUDIAGINA VIIE OI		NAAOHON T CVFCV	PALEKUKRUGTESV)TSKPKRVAIFSY	PSOPKRLGFFSY	-NKDLEGKRIGLFSY	-SAQLEGKKIGLESY	SALLQUAL OLL OL	SATTOCKPTCT.FSV	ADELKCKRUCAVSV	-SDDLOGKRVGLFSY	-SQEIQGKRILLYSF	CVTGEKSILFFAY	SLKAGDKIALYSY	KIEAGARIGLYSY	KLSAGORIGLFSY	DLKAGDLIGLFSY	DLQAGETIGLFSY	TLTAGNQIGLFSY	PERSARVGMFSY	VTAPSRVGLFSY	FATAKRIGCFSY	FTAPRRIGCFSY	FDTSKRIGCFSY	FDTPKRIGCFSY	FETPKRVGCFSY	FPTPQRIGCFSY	TO LOCAL DATA	VI COVOI COPOV		FSOPRRIGIESV	BFSKARRIGVFSY	IEEATRIGCFSY	FDEPRRIGCFSY	IDRERRVGIFSY	FSTPRRIGMFSY	
GSGFAASMFSLHIS1	GSGLASSMFSLRISS	GSGLAATLYSLKVTO	GSGLAATLYSLKVTO	GSGLAATLYSLKVTO	GSGLAATLYSLKVTO	GSGLAATLYSLKVTO	GSGFAATLYSIRVTO	GSGLAASFFSFRVSK	GSGLAASFFSFRVSK	GSGLAASFFSFRVSQ	GSGLAASFFSFRVSQ	GOGLAAST ISLKVSQ	GOOT A CEVET DURLINE		COLT ASSTESVENUE	GSGLASSMFSVKVVG	GSGLAS SMFSFKVVG	GSGLASSLFSAKIVC	GSGLAASFLSFRING	GSGLAAS FCS FRV10		CSCLAASELSLAVSC	CSCLAASFFSFWVKC	GSGLAASLYSCKIVG	GSGAAASMFAIRING	GSGLASAIFPGRVRQ	GSGAVAEFFSGELVE	GSGAVGEFFAGILQE	GSGTVAEFFSGELVE	GSGAVAEFFSGRLVE	GSGSVGEFYSATLVE	GSGAVAEFFIGELVA	GSGCSSEFFSGVIGE	GSGCSSEFFSGIVDE	GSGCSSEFFSGVVTE	GSGCCSEFYSGVVTE	GSGCCSEFYSGVVTF	GSGCCSEFYSGITTE	GSGCCSEFYSGVVME	GSGCCSEFYSGIVIG	GOGCCOLF I OGHV IQ		CSCCCSEEVSCVVPP	CSCCSSEFVSCVVTP	GSGCCSEFYSGVVTP	GSGCCSEFFSGVATV	GSGCCSEFFSGTVTF	GSGCSSEFYSAVVTF	GSGCCSEFYSGVVTF	2 2328
DSSPGSTLSRLVTNL	DASAKSSLORLVSNL	DATPGSALDKITASL	DATPGSALDKITASL	DATPGSALDKVTASL	DATPGSALDKITASL	DATPGSALDKITASL	DATPGSALDKITASL	DASPGSPLEKLVSSV	DASPGSPLEKLVSSV	DAAPGSPLDKLVSST	DASPGSPLEKLVSST	DASEGSELENLVSSV		MUDDECTC NITACU		DVSPTVEK	DTSVMAKN	DVSYIVEK	SVDKISDV	STEKLAKT			DUSRTAKK	DVOHIIKE	STEQIVKA	TSNLDKIRQVA	GYEAYLDK	GYREALOP	GYENHLLK	DYQEQLLK	GYKDHLDQ	AGYQNHLQK	ESVSALAG	QSAATVAE	EGQQRQRA	DSQVRQRR	EGQARQHS	QGQERQRT	QSRTRQNQ	AGQAMQRR			PROKOTOAO	RCKRTOAO	OGKEIOAO	DGOARVRS	QSRDHLSA	ESQRAVRA	EGKQIQAQ	

Y3<u>26</u> S328

s	ls	ls	ls	ls	ls	s	s	s	s	ls	ls	Is	s	t	d	2	1 2	t s	t i	t	t	Is	s	đ	u l	0	n b	מ ו	L	E	S	E	T	Ŀ	T.	В	В	P	D	ð	В	J	2	AĮ	P	M	V	2	1
p/P54870	p/P54961	0/P17425	0/Q8JZK9	0/P13704	0/Q5R7Z9	0/001581	0/P23228	0/P22791	0/P54869	p/P54868	D/Q2KIE6	002734	0/P54873	CONUM2	CLGUZI	C/DOULEU			r/T1RV35	r/09P5J8	r/J3P051	0/P54874	0/P54839	CIQAPSET	1/0404/0				ctococc	isteria	taphyloc	nterococ	aF/5-416	1mM/6−41	AC/1-420	atC/1-41	1eG/1-41	ksG/1-42	i£N/1-41	1nA/1-42	ryR/1-42	2mH/1-41	1F/1-41	orE/1-42	sy1/1-42	1pH/1-42	irC/1-41	1rD/1-41	
HMCS2 B	HMCS1 B	HMCS1 R	HMCS1 M	HMCS1 C	HMCS1 P	HMCS1 H	HMCS1 C	HMCS2 R	HMCS2 M	HMCS2 H	HMCS2 B	HMCS2 P	HMCS AR	CONUW2	CIGUZI	Datiog	1 acoteo	058387	TIRV35	09P5J8	J3P051	HMCS_SC	HMCS YE	Q4P3F1	Inno CA	Cous pre	Condutant	and lineon	us lacti	gravi/1-	occus au	cus_faec	-,	6	-	9	9	0	տ	0	0	9	9	0	0	1	7	9	
LAGE/4-4	LAGE/2-4	AT/13-52	OUSE/13-	RIGR/13-	ONAB/13-	UMAN/13-	HICK/13-	AT/50-50	10USE/50-	UMAN/50-	OVIN/50-	IG/50-50	ATH/1-46	AJECG/4-	PARBA/15	PEINIA -	DENNO / A	EMENT / 2	GTRZE/4-	NEUCS/4-	GAGT3/4-	'HPO/4-44	AST/45-4	USTMA/4-	EEL/10-9	EFT /10		c/1_300	s/1-384	383	reus/1-3	alis/1-3																	
155	153	0	-520 (-520 (-520 0	-520 (-522	8(-508	-508	-508	8(1	475	20-002	40/		4,00	456	454	475	7	161	402	202	-070	1 802 -1				88	383		0	_			_							-	2	-		
THIKPOVO(HIKPOLDI	DLKSRLDS	DLKSRLDS	DLKSRLDS	DLKSRLDS	DLKSRLDS	DLKARLDS	DLPKRLDS	DLPKRLDS	DLPKRLAS	DLOKRLAS	DLPERLAS	NDVGGKLK/	LDLKKRLA				NT HKDI P		NLPARLA	DIPNRL01	NLVNDLD	DITNKLA	DLKNRL			DEPLAKT NO	AHHOOMT.D	EHOSMLDA	KHAEOLAI	AAHKALLNI	STHLALLD	DIGGHLR	GIGKRLE	GLGEALG	AIKEHLN	NIEEHLNI	GIEKHLDH	QISRHLDI	AIDQSLD	NIEKELNI	GISSQLAI	DRISSOLAT	DKISSQLAD	GLKDOFD	DAIAQQLD	IGIRQALD I	GI SAQLAI	
DRVKL	RHKV	RTCV	SRTCVA	SRICVA	RTGV	RTGV	RKCI	RRRM	RRRM	SRKCV	RKRV	SRKRV	ARHEY	ARTV	ARVIN'				RRAV	ARRAVI	ARRVVI	NRHCL	KLTE	SMKVV	L L L L			N D K F T	RTRL	RKOL	NRTEV	NRTEL	BRROL	ARARI	ROOL	RYRL	NRYRL	RYOLS	RVRL	RYEL	RYSL	DRYSL	PRYSLI	MRYSL	DRYALS	SRYSL	RYEL	RYSL	
PGEFI	PEEF	APDVFA	APDVF	APDVF?	APDVF2	APDVF?	APDVF?	PEEF	PEEF	PEEF	PEEF	PEEF	APEKE/	APEVII	AFRATA					PEST	POTY	TPTOY	LEKDAT	CQ.LT					IPEYI	TEEY	SVDAY	SIAEYE	FDOX	FDEY	SMPDYI	SMAEYI	SMEEYI	SMEEYI	SMADYI	SMEDY	MSEYI	SMEEYI	VIEEYH	SMEEYI	SMEEYH	SLAEYI	SVPEYI	MEEYI	
INIME	OTMET	ENMKI	ENMKI	ENMKI	ENMKI	ENMKI	ENMK	EIMN	PEIMN	PEIMN	PEIMN	PEIMN(BIMKI	DEMCAT				AMOPT	OMCDI	AMCDI	DMCEI	BAIEI	SAALEI						INMENO	IMFSI	TFFK	AMFAI	ELLKE	AVLEH	ALLK	ZUIS	BLFK	LLFK	DRLLQI	KLLRE	NLLIF	QLLYH	QLLHX	QLLSH	TLLRE	SILL	DELLTZ	QLL YH	
REQNE	TREHNE	REDTH	REDTH	REDTH	REDTH	REDTH	ROETH	PREOFY	PREOFY	PREOFY	PREONY	PREOVY	MEHRY	REHAT	IKEHAL			DEHAL	RKOAF	RKOAF	RKKAF	RHOAL	RENAL	REAT				INCL DUL	YLDLN	DRLDVD	VFDDVE	STLDTD	INLRCI	INLECI	NGLVF	ASNAVE	SGLVK	SGMVF	SGIVE	SIKVR	ISQCVE	ISSAVA	ISRVV A	ISSAVA	SGVVF	NDAVE	ATAELK	ISSAVA	
HK-AP	HK-AP	HL-AN	HL-AN	HL-AN	HL-VN	HL-VN	HL-AN	HK-VN	HK-VN	HK-VN	HK-MN	HK-VN	GA-KD	K-K						DO-K	EQ-KG	LK-KN		NA-VN		DC VE		CCAVI	HN	KD	FDEEQ	ID	VPTKN	VPVEN	RETRN	FGSRN	FGTRN	RETRN	FGTRN	RETRN	FGTRN	FGTRN	FGTRN	FGTRN	FGTRN	FGTRD	FGARD	FGTRN	R382
YT	YT	VI	IN I	IN I	VI	YI	VI	FS	FS	FS	FS	FT	EV	F T							FK	FT	FK								D		RDVDV	RTVDP	AELDF	VELDK	VKLDI	VKLDF	AAPA-	VSLDF	TKLDL	VTLDY	VTLDY	VTLDY	ASPYA	HTVAC	FTFDL	VTLDY	
PV	PE	PQ	<u>P</u> Q	PQ	<u>P</u> Q	PQ	P Q	PP	PP	PP	PP	PP	-TTKE	PA	PA					PK	PT	PK	0 <u>d</u>			100							ERYLP	AEWEP	GVVGS	SFIGE	NMI PN	EMIPG	AD	DIIPG	DIISG	QLFPG	KIFPG	KLFPG	GAMSG	PVTDS	DRFPQ	QLF PG	
AS	GS	CS	CS	CS	GS	GS	CS	GD	GD	GD	GD	GD	GI	GN	GN					GE	GE	GS	GS										LVT	LLD	IRP	AYE	ILD	IMQ	ILN	AIE	AKV	VWK	VWK	VWE	ACK	VIA	ITKAR:	VWK	
-PNTL	-IDVL	-IDSL	-IDSL	-IDSL	-IDSL	-IDSL	-VEDL	-TSNL	-TSNL	-TNSL	-KNSL	-PNSLI	-IDLL	-IDTT	TUTL				- DSTT	-VSTL	-VPTI	-IERLI	-IRHT(-LENL			FACVI		-ISFNI	-AEYEI	-AVHEI	-QTLE	-RTAS	-RVGDI	-G-GW	-S-CR	-H-HA	-S-TQ	-A-HQ	GGGT	-S-MN	-Q-IA	-Q-IE	-Q-IE	-G-TS	-A-GG	FGGGT	-K-IA	
PGTW	PGTW	FEGTW	FEGTW	FEGTW	FEGTW	FEGTW	FEGTW	PGTW	PGTW	PGTW	PGTW	PGTW	APGTY	TPGTY	PGIY	G			DCTV	PGTY	FANTY	RSGTY	DSGAT	NPGAY					DETDY	DTLAY	DRHIF	DELKY	RPRML	RPEIL	BRPLLI	JKGOLI	SPRL	EKPRLI	KTRL	BOPRLY	JKORL	JKGRL	JKGRL	JKGRL	AGPRL	LSGKLI	SRPRL	JKGRL	
LESI	LESVI	LVRVI	LVRVI	LVRVI	U LVRVI	TLVRVI	LVRVI	LERVI	LERVI	LERVI	LERVI	LERVI	LKEVI	LUXAT					VI. TKV	TENV	LEEVI	ILTGII	LTNT	A NIGHT					SVSEV	ISSVI	INSVI	ISAIN	ALRRV	FTGVI	LSAI	LREIN	LEEI	FLEEIS	VLTEIN	LERIH	VLKEI	VLKAI	VLKKI	VLKRI	LKAIH	LISAIN	<i>VLEAVE</i>	ILKAI	K4
DSMHRI	DSLYR	DEKHRI	DEKHRI	DEKHRI	DEKHRI	DEKHR	DEKHR	DEMHR	DEMHR	DEOHRI	DELYR	DELYR	SLYR	DUMER	UMPR					DDMFK	DDMFK	DDMFR	DUKER	HMYK					VDNHR-	RNTVR-	ENNVR-	NNTVR-	VDYHR -	CDYHR-	RDFHR-	EFHR-	PEFHR-	SEFHR-	KEFHR-	EFYR-	EFHR-	EFHR-	EFHR-	EFHR-	REFHR-	NGYHR-	RNYHR-	EFHR-	10
RXXKRV	RSYKQV	RTYARF	RTYARF	RTYARF	RTYARF	RTYARF	RTYARF	RKYARF	RKYARO	RKYARF	RKYARF	RKYARF	UFYG KE	TOTA	CE TE LE				RVATE	RTYSIE	RSYSTE	RSYSVE	SXDAR	CT YGR			DACKI		-KYKKF	-EYRS-	-EYHRI	-SYRN-	-OYEW	-QYAWF	-DYQWJ	-QYEWI	-KYRWJ	-KYRWJ	-KYEWJ	-EYVWF	-EYQWJ	-EYEW	-EYEW	-EYEW	-EYEWI	-EYSF(-EYVWI	-KYEW	
1	PG	PSTNDHS	PFTNDHS	PSTNDHN	PTPNDDT	PTPNDDT	PVMGDGP	2PV	PV	PV	PV	ILV	GEDGS	(A	VA				R	(A	(A	P	K	NAN					~		E		1	~	[S	S		[S	·T	~	[N	7	7	7	A)P	GDGR	1	

Chapter 4. HMGS selectivity for non-natural donor substrates.

Introduction

Modular polyketide synthases (PKS) are versatile enzyme assembly lines that synthesize chemically diverse and pharmaceutically interesting natural products^{50,4,5}, including erythromycin, rapamycin, and bryostatin. Modular PKS biosynthetic pathways assemble these molecules by appending an acyl building block to the nascent product, making chemical modifications, then transferring the intermediate to the next module in the pathway^{5,6}. The most common modifications before transfer involve reduction and/or dehydration of the β -carbonyl generated by polyketide extension (Figure 1.2). Each intermediate is tethered via a thioester linkage to the phosphopantetheine arm of an acyl carrier protein (ACP) domain within each module. Many PKS pathways encode a set of standalone enzymes that introduce an alkyl substitutent at the β -position (β -branching¹⁸) instead of reducing the β -carbonyl. While most modification enzymes act *in trans*, and recognize a specialized ACP tethered to a specific module in the pathway.

The standard enzymes encoded by PKS β -branching cassettes are an HMGsynthase (HMGS), which installs a carboxyalkyl branch at the β -carbon, an enoyl-CoA hydratase-like enzyme (ECH₁), which dehydrates the resulting β -hydroxyl, and a second ECH₂ that decarboxylates the carboxyalkyl branch¹⁸. The branch carbon originates from

an acetyl group that is delivered to HMGS by a standalone donor ACP (ACP_D). ACP_D is encoded in the β -branching cassette along with an unusual ketosynthasedecarboxylase (KS_{DC}), which generates acetyl-ACP_D by decarboxylating malonyl-ACP_D. Chemical diversification of polyketide β -branches is usually achieved by variation in the later steps by either extra enzymes to process the carboxyalkyl branch or versions of the standard enzymes with non-canonical activities (Figure 1.3). The HMGS reaction, by which an aldol addition of an acetyl donor to an acetoacetyl-like acceptor generates the initial carboxyalkyl branch (Figure 2.1), is usually non-variable.

There are two characterized examples (leinamycin and myxovirescin) in which HMGS uses a propionyl donor, in both cases resulting in an unusual branch (Figure 4.1)^{20,21}. ACP_D delivers the propionyl group to a specialized HMGS, which produces a methylated initial branch. Instead of a KS_{DC}, the leinamycin biosynthetic pathway includes a specialized acyl-transferase/decarboxylase (AT/DC, LnmK) that directs formation of the propionyl-ACP_D substrate for HMGS (LnmM)²⁹. Myxovirescin biosynthesis involves two β -branching events, which install ethyl and methoxymethyl branches²⁰. The former initiates in an analogous manner to the leinamycin branch, using a propionyl donor and a specialized ACP_D/HMGS (TaE/TaF) pair, while the latter is generated using an acetyl donor and a standard ACP_D/HMGS (TaB/TaC) pair. Both initial branches are dehydrated and decarboxylated by the same ECH₁/ECH₂ enzymes, but the acetyl-derived branch is subsequently hydroxylated and methylated to form the final, methoxymethyl branch.

A. Curacin A β -branching



B. Leinamycin β-branching



C. Myxovirescin β-branching



Figure 4.1 Polyketide β-branching with non-canonical outcomes. β-branches are shown in color, with red for those generated from an acetyl donor and blue for a propionyl donor. β-branching enzymes and ACP_D are colored accordingly. A. Curacin A branching. The curacin A HMGS recognizes an acetyl-ACP_D and is more typical of PKS HMGSs in sequence. The branch-processing enzymes include a halogenase and an ER* cyclopropanase, which are non-canonical. B. Leinamycin branching. HMGS recognizes a propionyl-loaded ACP_D, creating a methylated initial branch. An ECH₁ dehydrates the β-position. The final fate of the branch is as part of a 5-membered heterocycle in the final product. C. Myxovirescin branching. Myxovirescin biosynthesis

involves two β -branching events. In the second, an HMGS similar to that of LnmM installs a propionyl branch, which becomes an ethyl substituent in the final natural product.

Compared to other HMGS sequences (Figure 3.2), LnmM and TaF have several substitutions to ordinarily conserved residues. LnmM and TaF lack the flexible loop that is characteristic of PKS HMG-ACP synthases⁹⁰. In TaF these substitutions may be involved in distinguishing between its cognate ACP_D/ACP_A substrates (TaE/Ta1-M8) and those of TaC (TaB, Ta1-M6), as discussed in chapter 2. In examining which residues adapt HMGS to use a propionyl donor, we focused on three active site residues, Ala164, Ser167, and Met298, which are conserved among HMGS sequences but vary in LnmM and TaF. Ser167, which makes a hydrogen bond to Ppant, is an alanine in both LnmM and TaF, while Ala164 on the same helix is serine. These may point to different interactions with Ppant to allow reaction with a propionyl donor. Met298 is on a loop adjacent to the catalytic cysteine in the HMGS active site and is a cysteine in LnmM and TaF. The presence of a smaller side chain in this position could make room for the extra methyl group on a propionyl-Cys intermediate.

Engineered PKS pathways have low throughput, and one reason is that enzymes of the engineered pathway repeatedly encounter non-cognate substrates^{2,3}. Characterizing the substrate range of these enzymes may guide rational engineering efforts. In particular, we are interested in how structural features in PKS enzyme active sites influence substrate recognition and confer non-canonical activity. We examined the effect of A164S, S167A, and M298C substitutions to the curacin HMGS on overall reactivity and acyl transfer from ACP_D to HMGS with acetyl, propionyl, and butyryl

substrates, along with all combinations of those substitutions. We solved the structure of $HMGS_{C114Q}$, designed as an isosteric mimic of the acetyl-HMGS intermediate, to further investigate how these residues may interact with a propionyl-loaded HMGS.

Results

Structure of acetyl-HMGS intermediate. Each catalytic residue in the HMGS active site occurs in a loop connecting two secondary structure elements in the thiolase fold. The same is true for Ser328, the backbone amide of which forms the HMGS oxyanion hole, for the flexible loop region, and for Met298. Met298 sits in the active site close to the catalytic cysteine (Cys114) and glutamate (Glu82) (Figure 4.2). TaF and LmnM have a cysteine in the Met298 position, leading us to hypothesize that the smaller cysteine side chain may open up room for the extra methyl of a propionyl donor. We generated a C114Q variant of HMGS as an isosteric mimic of the acetyl-HMGS intermediate to further investigate the structural role of Met298. HMGS_{C114Q} was crystallized both with and with out bound holo-ACP_D (Table 4.1, Figure 4.3-4). Active site residues were identically positioned in the wild-type and HMGS_{C1140} structures both with and without bound holo-ACP_D. The lone structural difference as compared to wildtype HMGS structures was in the enzyme-only structure, where residues 28-33 had discontinuous density. The same region in HMGS_{WT} has poor density, but in the case of HMGS_{C114Q} these residues could not be modeled confidently. Despite an apparent increase in flexibility of Arg33, Ppant bound in the same position as in the holo-ACP_D-HMGS_{WT} complex. As expected, the Gln114 side chain carbonyl sits in the oxyanion
hole, making a hydrogen bond to the Ser328 backbone amide. The Met298 side chain packs closely with both Gln114 and the catalytic Glu82 side chain (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2 Role of Met298 in the acetyl-HMGS intermediate. HMGS residues are shown in cyan, Ppant in yellow, and the HMGS active site cavity in gray. C114Q isosterically mimics an acetyl-Cys114 intermediate, and the side chain makes an expected hydrogen bond to the Ser328 backbone amide. The Gln114 side chain amide points to the Glu82 carboxylate in a position consistent with deprotonation of acetyl-Cys114. Met298 packs closely against both catalytic components in the active site.

	HMGS _{C114Q}	Holo-ACP _D /HMGS _{C114Q}
Wavelength (Å)	1.033	1.033
Space Group	<i>P</i> 3₁21	<i>P</i> 3₁21
a,b (Å)	100.32	101.29
c (Å)	105.89	104.91
Data range (Å)	45.33-2.00 (2.05-2.00)	45.61-2.35 (2.43-2.35)
Unique Reflections	42082 (3048)	26385 (2551)
Completeness (%)	100 (100)	100 (100)
Multiplicity	19.5 (20.0)	9.8 (10.2)
Wilson B-factor	30.5	36.8
R _{merge}	0.078 (0.816)	0.190 (1.473)
Average I/o _i	25.1 (4.5)	9.4 (1.4)
CC 1/2	1.00 (0.90)	1.00 (0.52)
R _{work}	0.157	0.181
R _{free}	0.176	0.219
Protein atoms	3081	3845
Ppant atoms		21
Water/Ion atoms	155	209
RMSD bond length (Å)	0.010	0.013
RMSD bond angle (°)	1.35	1.63
Average B-factors		
HMGS	40.0	41.1
ACPD		73.6
Ppant		67.5
Water	50.5	49.0
Ramachandran		
Favored (%)	97.4	97.1
Generously Allowed (%)	2.6	2.7
Outlier (%)	0	0.2

Table 4.1 Data collection and refinement statistics



Figure 4.3 Ramachandran analysis of HMGS_{C114Q} (enzyme only).

97.4% (381/391) of all residues were in favored (98%) regions. 100.0% (391/391) of all residues were in allowed (>99.8%) regions.

180

Phi

0

Phi

Phi

180

0



Figure 4.4 Ramachandran analysis of Holo-ACP_D/HMGS_{C114Q} complex.

97.1% (477/491) of all residues were in favored (98%) regions. 99.8% (490/491) of all residues were in allowed (>99.8%) regions.

There were 1 outliers (phi, psi): A 112 GLN (-176.6, 72.2)

180

Phi

°

0

Phi

Phi

180

HMGS reaction with propionyl and butyryl substrates. CurB ACP_D was purified in the apo state and loaded *in vitro* with acyl-Ppant from acetyl, propionyl, or butyryl-CoA. Equimolar acyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A⁹⁰ (20 μ M) were mixed with 2 μ M variants of CurD HMGS for a 30 minute reaction at 25 °C. Reactions were quenched by addition of formic acid, and mixtures were analyzed by LC-MS for detection of substrate (acetoacetyl-Ppant) and product ions⁵⁹ (Figure 4.5). We tested wild-type curacin A HMGS, as well as variants at the Ala164, Ser167, and Met298 positions designed based on LnmM and TaF sequences.



Figure 4.5 HMGS activity with a propionyl donor. Percent conversion is shown of acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HMG-ACP_A or to 3-hydroxy-3,4-dimethylglutaryl-ACP_A (HDMG-ACP_A) by reaction with acetyl or propionyl-ACP_D, respectively, and variants of HMGS.

HMGS showed robust conversion of propionyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A to HDMG-ACP_A in a 30 min reaction, though it was nearly four-fold less active than with its cognate acetyl-ACP_D substrate. No reaction was observed with butyryl-ACP_D for any of the variants tested. HMGS_{A164S}, HMGS_{S167A}, HMGS_{M298C}, and HMGS_{M298A} had reactivity with an acetyl donor indistinguishable from wild-type HMGS. In all cases, A164S reduced activity with a propionyl donor. A164S, when combined with M298 substitutions, was the only substitution that had substantially reduced activity with acetyl-ACP_D. HMGS_{A164S/M298C} exhibited ~2-fold reduced production of HMG-ACP_A (acetyl donor) and negligible production of HDMG-ACP_A (propionyl donor). HMGS_{A164S/M298A} displayed smaller reductions in activity than the HMGS_{A164S/M298C}. HMGS_{S167A} converted 42 ± 1% of propionyl-ACP_D and acetoacetyl-ACP_A to product, an increase over 26 ± 1% from wild type.

The M298C and M298A substitutions also had differing effects on HMGS reactivity when combined with the S167A substitution. Production of HDMG-ACP_A from reaction with HMGS_{S167A/M298C} was indistinguishable from wild-type. HMGS_{S167A/M298A}, however, had a similar gain to activity as was observed from HMGS_{S167A}. Finally, HMGS_{A164S/S167A/M298C} displayed wild-type production of HMG-ACP_A and negligible production of HDMG-ACP_A. In this triple variant, the S167A substitution rescued activity with acetyl-ACP_D but did not significantly affect activity with propionyl-ACP_D.

Loss of HMGS activity with a propionyl donor could be due to inefficient transfer of the acyl group from ACP_D to HMGS and/or slower aldol addition of the propionyl nucleophile to acetoacetyl-ACP_A. To determine whether the acyl-transfer reaction was

impaired, we incubated 20 μ M acetyl, propionyl, and butyryl-ACP_D with 50 μ M wild type HMGS (Table 4.2) for 30 sec at 25 °C. The results demonstrate that acyl transfer is unimpaired with propionyl and butyryl donors.

Table 4.2 Donor acyl transfer

	Acetyl-ACP _D	Propionyl-ACP _D	Butyryl-ACP _D
Acyl transfer ¹ (%)	29 ± 1	59 ± 2	60.6 ± 0.4

¹Acyl transfer is calculated as percent of ppant ions loaded with acetyl, propionyl, or butyryl averaged over three incubations with HMGS_{WT}, subtracted from a no-enzyme control.

We hypothesized that the observed increase in deacylation of propionyl and butyryI-ACP_D could be due to overestimation of concentrations of the two protein stocks, and not due to increased transfer. The curacin A ACP_D (CurB) has no tryptophan residues and does not respond linearly to Bradford assays using BSA standards, necessitating estimation of the concentration based on a Bradford assay using the curacin A ACP_A (CurA ACPII) as a standard. We measured relative concentrations of each acyl-ACP_D by comparing peak areas for the ACP_D and ACP_A intact protein masses. Using deconvoluted mass spectra from activity assays with HMGS_{WT}, we calculated the relative total peak height for ACP_{D} relative to ACP_{A} . We determined a relative peak height of 4.15 \pm 0.06 for acetyl-ACP_D, 1.88 \pm 0.04 for propionyl-ACP_D, and 1.80 ± 0.05 for butyryl-ACP_D. Thus, we conclude that the reduced deacylation of acetyl- ACP_{D} was due to a greater abundance in the assay. We repeated the assay using a corrected concentration of ACP_D (using the calculations above) and observed 71.8 \pm 0.6% acetyl transfer to HMGS. We also note that in all assays donor acyl-Ppant substrate was observed. Decreased reactivity with propionyl and butyryl substrates is a

result of impaired catalysis, and is not due to complete consumption of the donor substrate as a result of overestimating its concentration.

Discussion

Structures of HMGS_{C114Q}, the acetyl-HMGS intermediate mimic, and sequences of LmnM and TaF both point to the M298C substitution as possibly alleviating steric clashes with the larger propionyl-HMGS intermediate in LnmM and TaF. However, the M298C and M298A substitutions do not improve production of HDMG and may even diminish it, contradicting such an obvious explanation for the role of Met298. Because Met298 packs against both the acetyl-Cys intermediate and Glu82, the M298C and M298A substitutions may impair enolization in the curacin A HMGS. HMGS_{S167A/M298C} and HMGS_{S167A/M298A} show conflicting effects on HMGS activity with a propionyl donor. The M298C thiol may be positioned such that Glu82 is no longer in an ideal orientation to deprotonate the propionyl donor, whereas the M298A side chain would not disrupt Glu82 positioning (Figure 4.2). Alternatively, M298C may be able to commandeer substrate by nonproductive transfer of acetyl or propionyl from the ACP_D Ppant to Cys298. The HMGS_{C114O} structure shows that the acetyl-Cys114 carbonyl would be perfectly positioned in the oxyanion hole to stabilize an enolate nucleophile. An acyl-Cys298 adduct, presumably, would not be positioned for deprotonation by Glu82, for stabilization by the oxyanion hole, and for attack on the β -carbonyl of the acetoacetyl acceptor.

The A164S substitution impairs HMGS activity. Hypothetically, Ser164 could be positioned such that it could make a hydrogen bond to Ppant, either from ACP_A or

ACP_D. Met298 substitutions paired with the A164S substitution create the most significant reductions to HMGS activity with acetyl and propionyl donors, supporting the conclusion that these substitutions both interfere with the normal HMGS mechanism. In general, Ppant positioning appears to be critical for HMGS activity. We previously observed that Ppant positioning in the ACP_D/HMGS complex is dependent on acylation state⁹⁰ (Chapter 2), and that some active site substitutions can eliminate activity without seriously disrupting ACP affinity (Chapter 3). We presume that the curacin A HMGS catalytic residues are not ideally positioned for reaction with propionyl, and the HMGS reaction could be additionally sensitive to improper Ppant positioning as a result of a hydrogen bond from A164S. Conversely, the S167A substitution could eliminate a hydrogen bond to the acetoacetyl-Ppant and increase its flexibility, allowing it to adopt a more favorable position for reaction with a propionyl donor.

Although the A164S, S167A, and M298C substitutions are present in both LnmM and TaF, they are not sufficient to confer selectivity for a propionyl donor to the curacin A HMGS, which normally uses acetyl. TaF has differences from canonical HMGS sequences that are responsible for selecting the TaE ACP_D and not TaB, the other ACP_D in the myxovirescin biosynthetic cluster. Thus, sequences of acetyl-donating and propionyl-donating HMGSs contain differences responsible for ACP selectivity and differences that are catalytically relevant. It remains untested whether propionyldonating HMGSs show a catalytic preference for propionyl over acetyl. It is also unknown if such a catalytic preference would be due to differences in ACP interaction.

HMGS discriminates between ACP_D and ACP_A linked substrates, so ACPs may interact with a propionyl-donating HMGS in a way that is optimized for the larger donor acyl.

Of the various strategies for engineering PKS pathways, modulating the activity of individual domains in a PKS pathway by mutagenesis has been relatively successful in proof of principle². For several classes of PKS enzymes in which some members exhibit altered activity, however, structural motifs that modulate the altered activity have been identified. Recent examples from our lab include the cyclopropanase activity of the CurF **ER**³⁶ and control over regioselectivity of methyltransfer bv the MvcF methyltransferase⁹¹. The current results of HMGS mutagenesis reveal at least one position, Ser167, that can be substituted to enhance reactivity with a non-cognate substrate. Meanwhile the activity of other active site variants suggest that subtle perturbations of several substitutions may confer propionyl-selectivity to the enzyme, and there is no "switch" comprising only a few residues. Finally, a definitive role for the conserved flexible loop region of HMGS remains unknown, and a more complete understanding of the functional relevance of that region may provide further guidance for engineering HMGS.

Methods

Protein expression and purification

E. coli BL21 (DE3) were transformed with plasmids for the curacin A HMGS⁹⁰, ACP_A^{49} , and ACP_D^{90} . Transformed *E. coli* were grown in terrific broth (TB) at 37 °C to an OD₆₀₀ of 1, cooled to 20 °C, then gene expression was induced with 200 μ M IPTG.

pHMGScur⁹⁰ was coexpressed with pGro7⁷⁵, which was induced at an OD₆₀₀ of ~0.3 with 2 g/L arabinose. Cell pellets from pHMGScur expression were resuspended in 4 mL/g of buffer containing 50 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 50 mM HEPES pH 7.0, 20 mM imidazole, and 10% v/v glycerol. Pellets for ACP_A were resuspended in 300 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 20 mM imidazole, and 10% v/v glycerol, and those for ACP_D were resuspended in 300 mM NaCl, 20 mM imidazole, and 50 mM PBS pH 7.5 for ACP_D. 1 mg/mL lysozyme, 2 mM MgCl₂, and 0.1 mg/mL Dnase were added to each suspension, followed by incubation for 30 min at room temperature, 30 min on ice, then sonication. Each protein was purified by immobilized metal affinity chromatography with a 5 mL His Trap column (GE Healthcare) using a 50 mL gradient of 20 to 400 mM imidazole (in addition to lysis buffer components), then size exclusion chromatography (SEC). SEC for HMGS was a Superdex S200 column (GE Healthcare) with a buffer of 50 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0, and 10% v/v glycerol. ACPs were purified on a Superdex S75 (GE Healthcare) using 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, and 10% v/v glycerol. Proteins were concentrated then flash cooled in liquid N₂ and stored at -80 °C.

Site directed mutagenesis

pHMGScur⁹⁰ mutants were made by overlapping-primer PCR. The reaction components were 1X KOD buffer (Novagen), 2mM MgSO₄, 10% v/v DMSO, 0.2 ng/µL of pHMGScur, 150 nM of each primer (Table 4.3), 0.2 mM dNTPs (Novagen), 0.02 U/µL KOD Hot Start polymerase (Novagen). Each reaction ran for 18 cycles of 20s melting at 95 °C, 10s annealing at 60 °C, and 3 min extension at 70 °C. 0.2 U/µL of DpnI (NEB) was added to each PCR mixture, then incubated for 3 hr at 37 °C. 2 µL of each digested

PCR mixture was transformed into *E. coli* XL-1 Blue cells. The mutant constructs were purified by miniprep (Qiagen), and checked for the target mutation by Sanger sequencing. Combinations of M298 mutations the A164S, S167A, or A164S/S167A mutations were made by PCR with the M298C or M298A primers and the corresponding A164S, S167A, or A164S/S167A mutant construct.

Subsitution	Sense Primer	Antisense Primer
A164S	caatcaattacgattggtcttttagtga acccagtagtggtgctg	cagcaccactactgggttcactaaaaga ccaatcgtaattgattg
S167A	ggctccagcaccactagcgggttcagca aaagac	gtcttttgctgaacccgctagtggtgct ggagcc
M298C	ttagtctactgccaacaggtaggcaata tttgcggagcaactttgtttttatc	gataaaaacaaagttgctccgcaaatat tgcctacctgttggcagtagactaa
M298A	gataaaaacaaagttgctccgcaaatat tgcctacctgttggcagtagactaa	acaaagttgctcccgcaatattgcctac ctgttggcagtag
A164S/S167A	agaagcaatcaattacgattggtctttt agtgaacccgctagtggtgctggagc	gctccagcaccactagcgggttcactaa aagaccaatcgtaattgattgcttct
C114Q	atgtttgaactcaagcaagctcagtact caggaaccgctggctta	taagccagcggttcctgagtactgagct tgcttgagttcaaacat

Т	able	4.3	Mutage	nic	primers
-					

Protein Crystallization

HMGS readily crystallizes as a triple alanine variant (K344A/Q345A/Q347A, AAA)^{78,90}. The three alanine mutations were made to pHMGScur (C114Q) as previously described⁹⁰. HMGS_{C114Q/AAA} was crystallized as previously described⁹⁰ by hanging-drop vapor-diffusion at 20 °C using a well solution of 6% v/v PEG 8k, 30 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, and 1X MMT pH 6.5 (Qiagen). HMGS_{C114Q/AAA} was similarly cocrystallized with a 7:1 molar

ratio of holo-ACP_D to HMGS in a well solution of 6% v/v PEG 8k, 60 mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, and 1X MMT pH 6.5 (Qiagen).

Structure solution and refinement

Diffraction data were collected at the Advanced Photon Source (APS) GM/CA 23ID-D and processed with XDS⁷⁹. Diffraction limits were assessed using $CC_{1/2}$ and I/σ_1 statistics. Data were phased by rigid body refinement in refmac5^{80,84} using HMGS and ACP_D models (5KP5, 5KP7)⁹⁰. Subsequent rounds of model-building were carried out in Coot⁸⁶ followed by refinement in refmac with TLS⁸⁵ parameters. Waters were modeled in coot based on F_O-F_C difference density and hydrogen bonding. Molprobity was used to validate final models and generate Ramachandran plots⁸⁷. Molecular figures were generated in PyMOL⁸⁸.

HMGS activity assay

ACPs were loaded *in vitro* from acyl-CoAs using *B. subtilis* phosphopantetheinyl transferase (Sfp)⁹². ~200 μ M purified ACP was incubated with 10 mM MgCl₂, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 0.2 mg/mL Sfp, 1 mM acyl-CoA, and 5% v/v glycerol ~18 h at 4 °C, followed by SEC. 2 μ M HMGS was mixed with 20 μ M acetyl, propionyl, or butyryl-ACP_D and 20 μ M acetoacetyl-ACP_A in 20 mM ammonium sulfate, 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0, and 2 mM TCEP and incubated for 30 minutes at 25 °C. Reactions were quenched with 5% v/v formic acid. Product formation was detected by HPLC-mass spectrometry by QTOF (Agilent) with Ppant ejection⁵⁹. Reaction progress is reported as the product percent of the product and acetoacetyl-Ppant ions over three replicates.

ACP_D acyl-transfer assay

20 μM Acetyl, propionyl, and butyryl ACP_D were mixed in equimolar quantity with HMGS in 20 mM ammonium sulfate, 20 mM HEPES pH 7.0, and 2 mM TCEP. Reaction mixtures were incubated for 30 sec at 25 °C, then reactions were quenched with 5% v/v formic acid. Reaction mixtures were analyzed by HPLC-mass spectrometry by QTOF (Agilent) with Ppant ejection⁵⁹. The percent of Ppant ions loaded with acetyl was averaged for three replicates, then the percent of acetyl-Ppant ions from a no-enzyme control was subtracted to calculate percent acyl-transfer.

Chapter 5. Conclusions and Future Directions

Summary and Conclusions

Engineering natural product biosynthetic pathways has enormous potential for pharmaceutical production and discovery, but faces many challenges^{2,3}. Chief among these is an incomplete understanding of the rules, dictated by protein structure, that govern substrate selectivity and interdomain interactions. Thus, structure determination for proteins and complexes involved in natural products biosynthesis complements research concerning pathway engineering. In modular polyketide synthase (PKS) pathways, alkyl substitution by β -branching could be a potent and versatile tool for creating variants of existing natural products or for creating natural product libraries. β -branching enzymes recognize a specialized acyl-carrier protein (ACP_A) in the pathway^{24,20,25,90} and are almost always standalone proteins¹⁸. Introducing a non-natural β -branch into a PKS pathway then involves fewer complications with incompatible protein-protein interfaces.

In this thesis, we present the detailed structural and biochemical characterization of the hydroxymethylglutaryl synthase (HMGS) of curacin A biosynthesis (CurD). Our central goal at the outset of the project was to determine how differences in proteinprotein interactions between HMGS and each of the two acyl-carrier proteins (ACP) it recognizes lead to selectivity. Chapter 2 described the purification, structure, and ACP_D-

bound complex of HMGS, laying the groundwork for later chapters. We furthermore identified several important interactions between HMGS and ACP_D and determined their effects on HMGS activity and ACP_D affinity. We found that Arg33 makes a critical interaction with the Ppant phosphate. Asp222 caps a 3₁₀ helix III on ACP_D, with D222A and D222R substitutions causing 4-5 fold losses in HMGS activity. Overall we observed that electrostatic contacts are important to the ACP_D-HMGS interaction, that the ACP_D surface has striking shape complementarity with HMGS, and that decreases in ACP_D affinity and HMGS activity are not well correlated. Finally, we found that the ACP_D Ppant is flexible in the active site before acetyl transfer but can position the acetyl-thiol proximal to the catalytic Cys114, and is rigidly positioned into a Cys114-distal "thiol pocket" region in the active site after acetyl-transfer.

Chapters 3 and 4 follow up our description of the HMGS structure and examine the role of conserved structural motifs in HMGS and the donor acyl selectivity of HMGS. Most substitutions that affected ACP_D interaction did not cause corresponding effects on ACP_A affinity. However, we determined that ACP_A and ACP_D bind competitively to HMGS, and identified Arg33 and Arg262 as residues that interact with ACP_A. Based on ACP affinity and HMGS activity changes from several substitutions to HMGS we conclude that differences in ACP interaction likely create different Ppant positioning for each ACP. We also determined that several residues in the thiol pocket identified in chapter 2 were essential to HMGS activity during the aldol addition step.

We did not observe that residues of the flexible loop region were important to HMGS activity or ACP interaction. The A164S substitution is deleterious to HMGS

activity. Although the A164S and M298C substitutions were ineffective in our goal of engineering the CurD HMGS to efficiently react with a propionyl donor, they highlighted the importance of Ppant positioning. Finally, we speculate that many differences of LnmM or TaF from CurD may collectively reprogram the enzyme, but further structural characterization is needed.

There are still outstanding questions regarding the biochemistry β -branching. It is not understood how ACP_D is loaded in the case of *cis*-AT PKS pathways. While ACP selectivity in HMGS is well documented^{24,20,25,90}, the specific features of ACP_A that are recognized by HMGS and the other β -branching enzymes are unknown. Finally, β branching requires a pause in the PKS assembly line whereby transfer of the polyketide intermediate to the next module should delay to allow the branching reactions to take place. There are no published studies of this phenomenon, which could result from a unique architecture of the branch-accepting module, the often observed sequence of tandem ACP_As, or the differential recognition of branched vs. unbranched intermediates by the downstream KS. In fact, recognition of β -branches, which can be relatively large substituents, by downstream enzymes in general is an unexplored area of PKS biochemistry and could be crucial to engineering pathways by addition of β -branches.

Future Directions

ACP_A Interaction. We did not observe strong decreases to holo-ACP_A affinities as a result of our HMGS substitutions, but a next step may be to measure apo-ACP_A affinities. The effects of substitutions to residues that interact with ACP_D were much greater for apo-ACP_D than for holo-ACP_D, so apo-ACP_A affinities may paint a much

clearer picture of the protein-protein interface. The main challenge is that the apo-ACP_A affinities for HMGS variants are expected to be lower than that of holo-ACP_A, especially for variants that affect affinity, necessitating a much greater investment of material for each experiment.

Extensive crystallization screening of CurD HMGS with excess ACP_A, excess ACP_D, and crosslinked with ACP_A via bismaleimidoethane has only ever yielded one crystal form and has never produced a structure with bound ACP_A. It seems unlikely at this point that attempts to cocrystallize curacin A HMGS with ACP_A will be successful. A future effort may be to dialyze all salt from an HMGS sample with excess holo-ACPA and to screen for conditions with low salt concentrations. ACPA affinity data could not be obtained in high salt buffer and we have observed CurD HMGS crystals in a very wide variety of conditions when ACP_D was present. If the CurD HMGS crystal form is compatible with an ACP_A/HMGS complex, the interaction appears to be salt dependent and this could be the best chance to obtain crystals. It appears, however, that CurD HMGS crystallization is incompatible with an ACP_A/HMGS complex. The next step for pursuing this crystal structure would then be to explore ACP_A/HMGS pairs from other pathways. While HMGS proteins are often insoluble under standard expression conditions in *E. coli*, coexpression of HMGS plasmids with pGro7 is broadly applicable for producing soluble HMGS. Finally, crystallization of the ACP_A/HMGS complex could be circumvented entirely by using NMR to observe chemical shift perturbations of HMGS as a result of ACP_A binding. This approach could be challenging due to the size of the HMGS dimer, which is 98.8 kDa, but might yield enough data to confidently dock

an ACP_A/HMGS complex, and may additionally provide information about the flexible loop region.

HMGS reaction with a propionyl-donor. The first follow up to our activity assays of HMGS active site variants should be to crystallize them to more conclusively determine their effects on active site architecture. In chapter 4, we speculated that the A164S substitution may create a new hydrogen bond to Ppant and that Met298 substitutions may disrupt the positioning of Glu82 and the acetyl-Cys114 intermediate, each of which could be confirmed by crystal structures.

A second natural follow up to our assays would be to completely replace the flexible loop region of the CurD HMGS with a sequence from LnmM or TaF. Engineering this variant is straightforward by Gibson assembly, and the resulting protein may crystallize by the standard protocol for CurD HMGS. ACP selectivity has already been demonstrated for the TaF HMGS, and differences in ACP_D and ACP_A interaction lead to ACP selectivity in each characterized HMGS. Thus, differences in ACP interaction with an HMGS that donates propionyl may lead to greater efficiency with the propionyl donor, and could result from differences in the flexible loop region.

The CurD HMGS has diminished activity with a propionyl donor, but the observed level of conversion is still fairly robust by the scale of other PKS enzymes, for which it is not uncommon to use assay times on the order of hours to days. For this reason, the HMGS reaction with a propionyl donor could be used as a platform to test the substrate range of other β -branching enzymes. *In vitro* assays for the curacin A and jamaicamide branching enzymes are well established. If it can be demonstrated that other β -

branching enzymes still process the methylated branch generated by HMGS from a propionyl donor, it becomes feasible to use the previously identified propionyl-CoA acyltransferase/decarboxylase (AT/DC) enzyme to engineer pathways that produce methylated β -branches.

PKS engineering by β-branching. Structures have now been solved of almost all of the standard β-branching proteins^{34,37,45,90}, along with several proteins involved in the generation of nonstandard branches^{29,36,38}. Only the ketosynthase/decarboxylase (KS_{DC}), which is presumed to decarboxylate malonyl-ACP_D to generate acetyl-ACP_D, still eludes structural characterization. Nevertheless, the next important step in the βbranching story is to attempt to engineer a pathway by introducing a branch, as well as to determine how β-branching interlocks with the other modules of PKS pathways. The ultimate goal would be to engineer a chimeric PKS module that can accept a β-branch and transfer it to the next module (Figure 5.1).

Figure 5.1 Engineering PKS by addition of β **-branches. A.** An unaltered PKS module (orange) extends the polyketide intermediate, modifies the β -position, then transfers the intermediate to the KS of a downstream module (green). Docking domains are shown appended to the orange ACP and the green KS. **B.** A module could be engineered to accept a β -branch by generating a chimera in which the ACP is replaced by a branch-acceptor ACP_A (yellow). Modification domains (in this case KR) must be knocked out by mutagenesis (black X). β -branching enzymes acting *in trans* substitute a methyl (red) for the β -carbonyl and the resulting branched product is transferred to the downstream module. **C.** The chimeric module may fail due to a number of different points due to incompatible ACP-enzyme interfaces or substrate-enzyme pairs.



The most straightforward and minimally invasive approach would be to replace the ACP of a module with established *in vitro* activity with an ACP_A or a tandem ACP_A sequence, and then to knock out any modification domains by mutagenesis (Figure 5.1B). This approach avoids disruptions to the modular architecture that could occur if modification domains were excised, but still generates several potential bottlenecks (Figure 5.1C). Luckily, each of these potential pitfalls can in theory be singled out and evaluated *in vitro*. First, KS and AT activity in the chimeric module can be compared to the wild-type module to determine the compatibility of the ACP_A to react with these domains. Substrate dependent localization of the ACP to specific domains has been previously observed¹⁴ and could stall the ACP_A at the knocked out KR. This possibility can be tested by loading the chimeric module with acetoacetyl, testing for HMGS reactivity, and then comparing to activity with the ACP_A-docking domain (ACP_A-dd) alone.

Bottlenecks may also occur due to incompatibility of the ACP_A or the branched substrate with the downstream KS. Efficient docking can be validated by fluorescence anisotropy, and our lab now has established protocols for this assay using fluorescently labeled docking domains⁴⁴ or ACP_A⁹⁰. The ACP_A-dd can also be loaded with 3-methylcrotonyl-CoA, a commercially available analog of the "canonical" β -branched polyketide intermediate, and used to test both transfer of the branched intermediate to the downstream KS and validity of that intermediate as a substrate for the downstream enzymes.

Once these complications are controlled for, a one-pot reaction of the chimeric module containing an ACP_A (loaded with acetoacetyl) and docking domains for a downstream KS, the downstream KS, and the β -branching enzymes can be used to test the feasibility of producing an unnatural β -branch. This assay will test for potential bypass of the β -branching enzymes that could occur (Figure 5.1). One could then expand this scheme to test branching of longer polyketide intermediates, and, much further down the line, proceed to genetic engineering of the unnatural β -branch.

Outstanding questions about initiation of β**-branching.** Separate from ACP selectivity, the acceptor-acyl selectivity of HMGS has not been tested. Several PKS pathways include an HMGS that acts upon more than one intermediate, with some installing up to five branches^{22,23}. This necessitates that the HMGS active site be able to accommodate long acyl chains without compromising positioning of the β-carbonyl for aldol addition. Selectivity may be tested by loading ACP_A with extended β-keto acyl groups and assaying for activity against a panel of HMGS enzymes. A second approach would be to pursue structures of HMGS enzymes that act more than once in a biosynthetic pathway.

A second open area for investigation is ACP_D loading with malonyl in *cis*-AT pathways. While embedded ATs are proposed as potential loading enzymes this hypothesis is untested. Due to the characterization of the propionyl-specific acyltransferase/decarboxylase (AT/DC) enzyme of leinamycin biosynthesis, the KS_{DC} enzyme encoded in most β -branching cassettes warrants examination. The proposed decarboxylation activity of this enzyme has been established, but there are no published

tests for acyl-transferase activity. KS_{DC} is sometimes referred to as a " KS_Q ", but this is somewhat misleading (for example reference 46). The "Q" refers to a substitution in the active site of loading KS enzymes of the catalytic cysteine for a glutamine. KS_{DC} enzymes from β -branching cassettes actually have a cysteine to serine substitution and furthermore are highly distinct from other KS sequences. We presume that some of these differences confer ACP_D selectivity to the enzyme, but their catalytic implications should be further investigated.

Bibliography

- 1. Newman, D. J. & Cragg, G. M. Natural Products as Sources of New Drugs from 1981 to 2014. *J. Nat. Prod.* **79**, 629–661 (2016).
- 2. Weissman, K. J. Genetic engineering of modular PKSs: from combinatorial biosynthesis to synthetic biology. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* **33**, 203–230 (2015).
- 3. Hertweck, C. Decoding and reprogramming complex polyketide assembly lines: Prospects for synthetic biology. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **40**, 189–199 (2015).
- Fischbach, M. a & Walsh, C. T. Assembly-line enzymology for polyketide and nonribosomal Peptide antibiotics: logic, machinery, and mechanisms. *Chem. Rev.* 106, 3468–96 (2006).
- 5. Keatinge-Clay, A. T. The uncommon enzymology of *cis* -acyltransferase assembly lines. (2016). doi:10.1021/acs.chemrev.6b00683
- 6. Helfrich, E. J. N. & Piel, J. Biosynthesis of polyketides by trans-AT polyketide synthases. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* **33**, 231–316 (2016).
- 7. Maier, T., Leibundgut, M. & Ban, N. The crystal structure of a mammalian fatty acid synthase. *Science (80-.).* **321**, 1315–1322 (2008).
- Dutta, S., Whicher, J. R., Hansen, D. a, Hale, W. a, Chemler, J. a, Congdon, G. R., Narayan, A. R. H., Håkansson, K., Sherman, D. H., Smith, J. L. & Skiniotis, G. Structure of a modular polyketide synthase. *Nature* 510, 512–7 (2014).
- 9. Herbst, D. A., Jakob, R. P., Zähringer, F. & Maier, T. Mycocerosic acid synthase exemplifies the architecture of reducing polyketide synthases. *Nature* **531**, 533–537 (2016).
- 10. Keatinge-Clay, A. T. The structures of type I polyketide synthases †. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* **29**, 1050–1073 (2012).
- 11. Tang, Y., Kim, C.-Y., Mathews, I. I., Cane, D. E. & Khosla, C. The 2.7-Å crystal structure of a 194-kDa homodimeric fragment of the 6-deoxyerythronolide B synthase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **103**, 11124–11129 (2006).
- Broadhurst, R. W., Nietlispach, D., Wheatcroft, M. P., Leadlay, P. F. & Weissman, K. J. The structure of docking domains in modular polyketide synthases. *Chem. Biol.* 10, 723–731 (2003).
- 13. Tang, Y., Chen, A. Y., Kim, C.-Y., Cane, D. E. & Khosla, C. Structural and mechanistic analysis of protein interactions in module 3 of the 6deoxyerythronolide B synthase. *Chem. Biol.* **14**, 931–943 (2007).
- Whicher, J. R., Dutta, S., Hansen, D. A., Hale, W. A., Chemler, J. A., Dosey, A. M., Narayan, A. R. H., Håkansson, K., Sherman, D. H., Smith, J. L. & Skiniotis, G. Structural rearrangements of a polyketide synthase module during its catalytic cycle. *Nature* **510**, 560–564 (2014).
- 15. Wong, F. T. & Khosla, C. Combinatorial biosynthesis of polyketides--a

perspective. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol. 16, 117-23 (2012).

- Menzella, H. G., Reid, R., Carney, J. R., Chandran, S. S., Reisinger, S. J., Patel, K. G., Hopwood, D. a & Santi, D. V. Combinatorial polyketide biosynthesis by *de novo* design and rearrangement of modular polyketide synthase genes. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 23, 1171–6 (2005).
- 17. Hagen, A., Poust, S., Rond, T. de, Fortman, J. L., Katz, L., Petzold, C. J. & Keasling, J. D. Engineering a polyketide synthase for *in vitro* production of adipic acid. *ACS Synth. Biol.* **5**, 21–27 (2016).
- 18. Calderone, C. T. Isoprenoid-like alkylations in polyketide biosynthesis. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* **25**, 845–853 (2008).
- Gu, L., Wang, B., Kulkarni, A., Geders, T. W., Grindberg, R. V, Gerwick, L., Håkansson, K., Wipf, P., Smith, J. L., Gerwick, W. H. & Sherman, D. H. Metamorphic enzyme assembly in polyketide diversification. *Nature* 459, 731–735 (2009).
- Calderone, C. T., Iwig, D. F., Dorrestein, P. C., Kelleher, N. L. & Walsh, C. T. Incorporation of nonmethyl branches by isoprenoid-like logic: Multiple β-alkylation events in the biosynthesis of myxovirescin A1. *Chem. Biol.* **14**, 835–846 (2007).
- Huang, Y., Huang, S. X., Ju, J., Tang, G., Liu, T. & Shen, B. Characterization of the LnmKLM genes unveiling key intermediates for β-alkylation in leinamycin biosynthesis. *Org. Lett.* **13**, 498–501 (2011).
- Mattheus, W., Gao, L.-J., Herdewijn, P., Landuyt, B., Verhaegen, J., Masschelein, J., Volckaert, G. & Lavigne, R. Isolation and purification of a new kalimantacin/batumin-related polyketide antibiotic and elucidation of its biosynthesis gene cluster. *Chem. Biol.* **17**, 149–59 (2010).
- Bertin, M. J., Vulpanovici, A., Monroe, E. A., Korobeynikov, A., Sherman, D. H., Gerwick, L. & Gerwick, W. H. The phormidolide biosynthetic gene cluster: a *trans*-AT PKS pathway encoding a toxic macrocyclic polyketide. *ChemBioChem* 17, 164–173 (2016).
- Calderone, C. T., Kowtoniuk, W. E., Kelleher, N. L., Walsh, C. T. & Dorrestein, P. C. Convergence of isoprene and polyketide biosynthetic machinery: isoprenyl-S-carrier proteins in the pksX pathway of *Bacillus subtilis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 103, 8977–8982 (2006).
- Buchholz, T. J., Rath, C. M., Lopanik, N. B., Gardner, N. P., Håkansson, K. & Sherman, D. H. Polyketide β-branching in bryostatin biosynthesis: Identification of surrogate acetyl-ACP donors for BryR, an HMG-ACP synthase. *Chem. Biol.* 17, 1092–1100 (2010).
- 26. Grindberg, R. V, Ishoey, T., Brinza, D., Esquenazi, E., Coates, R. C., Liu, W., Gerwick, L., Dorrestein, P. C., Pevzner, P., Lasken, R. & Gerwick, W. H. Single cell genome amplification accelerates identification of the apratoxin biosynthetic pathway from a complex microbial assemblage. *PLoS One* **6**, e18565 (2011).
- Edwards, D. J., Marquez, B. L., Nogle, L. M., Mcphail, K., Goeger, D. E., Roberts, M. A. & Gerwick, W. H. Structure and biosynthesis of the jamaicamides, new mixed polyketide-peptide neurotoxins from the marine cyanobacterium *lyngbya majuscula*. **11**, 817–833 (2004).

- Blokhin, A. V, Yoo, H.-D., Geralds, R. S., Nagle, D. G., Gerwick, W. H. & Hamel, E. Characterization of the interaction of the marine cyanobacterial natural product curacin A with the colchicine site of tubulin and initial structure-activity studies with analogs. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 48, 523–531 (1995).
- Liu, T., Huang, Y. & Shen, B. Bifunctional acyltransferase/decarboxylase LnmK as the missing link for β-alkylation in polyketide biosynthesis. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 131, 6900–1 (2009).
- 30. Miziorko, H. M. Enzymes of the mevalonate pathway of isoprenoid biosynthesis. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* **505**, 131–143 (2011).
- 31. Middleton, B. The kinetic mechanism of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A synthase from baker's yeast. *Biochem. J.* **126**, 35–47 (1972).
- Gu, L., Jia, J., Liu, H., H??kansson, K., Gerwick, W. H. & Sherman, D. H. Metabolic coupling of dehydration and decarboxylation in the curacin A pathway: Functional identification of a mechanistically diverse enzyme pair. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 128, 9014–9015 (2006).
- Sudek, S., Lopanik, N. B., Waggoner, L. E., Hildebrand, M., Anderson, C., Liu, H., Patel, A., Sherman, D. H. & Haygood, M. G. Identification of the putative bryostatin polyketide synthase gene cluster from 'Candidatus Endobugula sertula', the uncultivated microbial symbiont of the marine bryozoan *Bugula neritina*. *J. Nat. Prod.* **70**, 67–74 (2007).
- 34. Geders, T. W., Gu, L., Mowers, J. C., Liu, H., Gerwick, W. H., Håkansson, K., Sherman, D. H. & Smith, J. L. Crystal structure of the ECH2 catalytic domain of CurF from Lyngbya majuscula: Insights into a decarboxylase involved in polyketide chain β-branching. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 35954–35963 (2007).
- 35. Hamed, R. B., Batchelar, E. T., Clifton, I. J. & Schofield, C. J. Mechanisms and structures of crotonase superfamily enzymes How nature controls enolate and oxyanion reactivity. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* **65**, 2507–2527 (2008).
- 36. Khare, D., Hale, W. A., Tripathi, A., Gu, L., Sherman, D. H., Gerwick, W. H., Håkansson, K. & Smith, J. L. Structural basis for cyclopropanation by a unique enoyl-acyl carrier protein reductase. *Structure* **23**, 2213–2223 (2015).
- Busche, A., Gottstein, D., Hein, C., Ripin, N., Pader, I., Tufar, P., Eisman, E. B., Gu, L., Walsh, C. T., Sherman, D. H., Löhr, F., Güntert, P. & Dötsch, V. Characterization of molecular interactions between ACP and halogenase domains in the curacin A polyketide synthase. *ACS Chem. Biol.* 7, 378–386 (2012).
- Khare, D., Wang, B., Gu, L., Razelun, J., Sherman, D. H., Gerwick, W. H., Håkansson, K. & Smith, J. L. Conformational switch triggered by α-ketoglutarate in a halogenase of curacin A biosynthesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **107**, 14099–104 (2010).
- 39. Simunovic, V. & Müller, R. Mutational analysis of the myxovirescin biosynthetic gene cluster reveals novel insights into the functional elaboration of polyketide backbones. *ChemBioChem* **8**, 1273–1280 (2007).
- 40. Liu, X., Biswas, S., Berg, M. G., Antapli, C. M., Xie, F., Wang, Q., Tang, M. C., Tang, G. L., Zhang, L., Dreyfuss, G. & Cheng, Y. Q. Genomics-guided discovery of thailanstatins A, B, and C as pre-mRNA splicing inhibitors and antiproliferative

agents from *Burkholderia thailandensis* MSMB43. *J. Nat. Prod.* **76**, 685–693 (2013).

- Eustáquio, A. S., Janso, J. E., Ratnayake, A. S., O'Donnell, C. J. & Koehn, F. E. Spliceostatin hemiketal biosynthesis in *Burkholderia* spp. is catalyzed by an iron/α-ketoglutarate-dependent dioxygenase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 111, E3376– E3385 (2014).
- 42. Kwan, J. C. & Schmidt, E. W. Bacterial endosymbiosis in a chordate host: longterm co-evolution and conservation of secondary metabolism. *PLoS One* **8**, 1–22 (2013).
- 43. Buchholz, T. J., Geders, T. W., Bartley, F. E., Reynolds, K. A., Smith, J. L. & Sherman, D. H. Structural basis for binding specificity between subclasses of modular polyketide synthase docking domains. *ACS Chem. Biol.* **4**, 41–52 (2009).
- 44. Whicher, J. R., Smaga, S. S., Hansen, D. A., Brown, W. C., Gerwick, W. H., Sherman, D. H. & Smith, J. L. Cyanobacterial polyketide synthase docking domains: A tool for engineering natural product biosynthesis. *Chem. Biol.* **20**, 1340–1351 (2013).
- 45. Haines, A. S., Dong, X., Song, Z., Farmer, R., Williams, C., Hothersall, J., Płoskoń, E., Wattana-amorn, P., Stephens, E. R., Yamada, E., Gurney, R., Takebayashi, Y., Masschelein, J., Cox, R. J., Lavigne, R., Willis, C. L., Simpson, T. J., Crosby, J., Winn, P. J., *et al.* A conserved motif flags acyl carrier proteins for β-branching in polyketide synthesis. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* **9**, 685–92 (2013).
- 46. Weissman, K. J. & Müller, R. Protein-protein interactions in multienzyme megasynthetases. *ChemBioChem* **9**, 826–848 (2008).
- 47. Crosby, J. & Crump, M. P. The structural role of the carrier protein active controller or passive carrier. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* **29**, 1111 (2012).
- Rahman, A. S., Hothersall, J., Crosby, J., Simpson, T. J. & Thomas, C. M. Tandemly duplicated acyl carrier proteins, which increase polyketide antibiotic production, can apparently function either in parallel or in series. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 6399–6408 (2005).
- 49. Gu, L., Eisman, E. B., Dutta, S., Franzmann, T. M., Walter, S., Gerwick, W. H., Skiniotis, G. & Sherman, D. H. Tandem acyl carrier proteins in the curacin biosynthetic pathway promote consecutive multienzyme reactions with a synergistic effect. *Angew. Chemie - Int. Ed.* **50**, 2795–2798 (2011).
- 50. Cragg, G. M. & Newman, D. J. Natural products: a continuing source of novel drug leads. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen. Subj.* **1830**, 3670–3695 (2013).
- Verdier-Pinard, P., Lai, J. Y., Yoo, H. D., Yu, J., Marquez, B., Nagle, D. G., Nambu, M., White, J. D., Falck, J. R., Gerwick, W. H., Day, B. W. & Hamel, E. Structure-activity analysis of the interaction of curacin A, the potent colchicine site antimitotic agent, with tubulin and effects of analogs on the growth of MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 53, 62–76 (1998).
- 52. Chang, Z., Sitachitta, N., Rossi, J., Roberts, M. A., Flatt, P. M., Sherman, D. & Gerwick, W. H. Biosynthetic pathway investigations and gene cluster of curacin A, an antitubulin natural product from the tropical marine cyanobacterium Lyngbya majuscula. *Gene* **67**, 1356–1367 (2004).

- 53. Theisen, M. J., Misra, I., Saadat, D., Campobasso, N., Miziorko, H. M. & Harrison, D. H. T. 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA synthase intermediate complex observed in 'real-time'. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **101**, 16442–16447 (2004).
- 54. Campobasso, N., Patel, M., Wilding, I. E., Kallender, H., Rosenberg, M. & Gwynn, M. N. *Staphylococcus aureus* 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA synthase: Crystal structure and mechanism. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 44883–44888 (2004).
- 55. Steussy, C. N., Vartia, A. A., Burgner, J. W., Sutherlin, A., Rodwell, V. W. & Stauffacher, C. V. X-ray crystal structures of HMG-CoA synthase from *Enterococcus faecalis* and a complex with its second substrate/inhibitor acetoacetyl-CoA. *Biochemistry* **44**, 14256–14267 (2005).
- Skaff, D. A., Ramyar, K. X., McWhorter, W. J., Barta, M. L., Geisbrecht, B. V. & Miziorko, H. M. Biochemical and structural basis for inhibition of *Enterococcus faecalis* hydroxymethylglutaryl-CoA synthase, mvaS, by hymeglusin. *Biochemistry* 51, 4713–4722 (2012).
- Pojer, F., Ferrer, J.-L., Richard, S. B., Nagegowda, D. A., Chye, M.-L., Bach, T. J. & Noel, J. P. Structural basis for the design of potent and species-specific inhibitors of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl CoA synthases. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 103, 11491–11496 (2006).
- 58. Shafqat, N., Turnbull, A., Zschocke, J., Oppermann, U. & Yue, W. W. Crystal structures of uman HMG-CoA synthase isoforms provide insights nto inherited ketogenesis disorders and inhibitor design. *J.Mol.Biol.* **398**, 497–506 (2010).
- Dorrestein, P. C., Bumpus, S. B., Calderone, C. T., Garneau-Tsodikova, S., Aron, Z. D., Straight, P. D., Kolter, R., Walsh, C. T. & Kelleher, N. L. Facile detection of acyl and peptidyl intermediates on thiotemplate carrier domains via phosphopantetheinyl elimination reactions during tandem mass spectrometry. *Biochemistry* 45, 12756–12766 (2006).
- 60. Sievers, F., Wilm, A., Dineen, D., Gibson, T. J., Karplus, K., Li, W., Lopez, R., McWilliam, H., Remmert, M., Söding, J., Thompson, J. D. & Higgins, D. G. Fast, scalable generation of high-quality protein multiple sequence alignments using Clustal Omega. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* **7**, 539 (2011).
- 61. Waterhouse, A. M., Procter, J. B., Martin, D. M. A., Clamp, M. & Barton, G. J. Jalview Version 2a multiple sequence alignment editor and analysis workbench. *Bioinformatics* **25**, 1189–1191 (2009).
- 62. Miziorko, H. M. & Lane, M. D. 3-Hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA synthase. Participation of acetyl-S-enzyme and enzyme-S-hydroxymethylglutaryl-SCoA intermediates in the reaction. *J. Biol. Chem.* **252**, 1414–1420 (1977).
- 63. Alekseyev, V. Y., Liu, C. W., Cane, D. E., Puglisi, J. D. & Khosla, C. Solution structure and proposed domain domain recognition interface of an acyl carrier protein domain from a modular polyketide synthase. *Protein Sci.* **16**, 2093–2107 (2007).
- Nguyen, C., Haushalter, R. W., Lee, D. J., Markwick, P. R., Bruegger, J., Caldara-Festin, G., Finzel, K., Jackson, D. R., Ishikawa, F., O'Dowd, B., McCammon, J. A., Opella, S. J., Tsai, S. C. & Burkart, M. D. Trapping the dynamic acyl carrier protein in fatty acid biosynthesis. *Nature* 505, 427–431 (2014).

- 65. Masoudi, A., Raetz, C. R. H., Zhou, P. & Pemble, C. W. Chasing acyl carrier protein through a catalytic cycle of lipid A production. *Nature* **505**, 422–426 (2014).
- 66. Guy, J. E., Whittle, E., Moche, M., Lengqvist, J., Lindqvist, Y. & Shanklin, J. Remote control of regioselectivity in acyl-acyl carrier protein-desaturases. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **108**, 16594–16599 (2011).
- Parris, K. D., Lin, L., Tam, A., Mathew, R., Hixon, J., Stahl, M., Fritz, C. C., Seehra, J. & Somers, W. S. Crystal structures of substrate binding to *Bacillus subtilis* holo-(acyl carrier protein) synthase reveal a novel trimeric arrangement of molecules resulting in three active sites. *Structure* 8, 883–895 (2000).
- 68. Miyanaga, A., Iwasawa, S., Shinohara, Y., Kudo, F. & Eguchi, T. Structure-based analysis of the molecular interactions between acyltransferase and acyl carrier protein in vicenistatin biosynthesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 1–20 (2016). doi:10.1073/pnas.1520042113
- 69. Baker, N. A., Sept, D., Joseph, S., Holst, M. J. & McCammon, J. A. Electrostatics of nanosystems: application to microtubules and the ribosome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **98**, 10037–10041 (2001).
- 70. Graphpad Prism. Available at: www.graphpad.com.
- 71. Shafqat, N., Turnbull, A., Zschocke, J., Oppermann, U. & Yue, W. W. Crystal structures of human HMG-CoA synthase isoforms provide insights into inherited ketogenesis disorders and inhibitor design. *J. Mol. Biol.* **398**, 497–506 (2010).
- 72. Simunovic, V., Zapp, J., Rachid, S., Krug, D., Meiser, P. & Müller, R. Myxovirescin A biosynthesis is directed by hybrid polyketide synthases/nonribosomal peptide synthetase, 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA synthases, and trans-acting acyltransferases. *ChemBioChem* **7**, 1206–1220 (2006).
- 73. Tang, Y., Kim, C.-Y., Mathews, I. I., Cane, D. E. & Khosla, C. The 2.7-Angstrom crystal structure of a 194-kDa homodimeric fragment of the 6-deoxyerythronolide B synthase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **103**, 11124–9 (2006).
- 74. Stols, L., Gu, M., Dieckman, L., Raffen, R., Collart, F. R. & Donnelly, M. I. A new vector for high-throughput, ligation-independent cloning encoding a tobacco etch virus protease cleavage site. *Protein Expr. Purif.* **25**, 8–15 (2002).
- 75. Nishihara, K., Kanemori, M., Kitagawa, M., Yanagi, H. & Yura, T. Chaperone coexpression plasmids: Differential and synergistic roles of DnaK-DnaJ-GrpE and GroEL-GroES in assisting folding of an allergen of Japanese cedar pollen, Cryj2, in *Escherichia coli. Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **64**, 1694–1699 (1998).
- Pfeifer, B. a, Admiraal, S. J., Gramajo, H., Cane, D. E. & Khosla, C. Biosynthesis of complex polyketides in a metabolically engineered strain of *E. coli. Science* 291, 1790–1792 (2001).
- 77. Sánchez, C., Du, L., Edwards, D. J., Toney, M. D. & Shen, B. Cloning and characterization of a phosphopantetheinyl transferase from *Streptomyces verticillus* ATCC15003, the producer of the hybrid peptide-polyketide antitumor drug bleomycin. *Chem. Biol.* **8**, 725–738 (2001).
- 78. Goldschmidt, L., Cooper, D. R., Derewenda, Z. S. & Eisenberg, D. Toward rational protein crystallization: A Web server for the design of crystallizable protein

variants. Protein Sci. 16, 1569–1576 (2007).

- 79. Kabsch, W. Xds. Acta Crystallogr. Sect. D Biol. Crystallogr. 66, 125–132 (2010).
- Winn, M. D., Ballard, C. C., Cowtan, K. D., Dodson, E. J., Emsley, P., Evans, P. R., Keegan, R. M., Krissinel, E. B., Leslie, A. G. W., McCoy, A., McNicholas, S. J., Murshudov, G. N., Pannu, N. S., Potterton, E. a., Powell, H. R., Read, R. J., Vagin, A. & Wilson, K. S. Overview of the CCP4 suite and current developments. *Acta Crystallogr. Sect. D Biol. Crystallogr.* 67, 235–242 (2011).
- McCoy, A. J., Grosse-Kunstleve, R. W., Adams, P. D., Winn, M. D., Storoni, L. C. & Read, R. J. Phaser crystallographic software. *J. Appl. Crystallogr.* 40, 658–674 (2007).
- 82. Stein, N. CHAINSAW: a program for mutating pdb files used as templates in molecular replacement. *J. Appl. Crystallogr.* **41**, 641–643 (2008).
- Langer, G., Cohen, S. X., Lamzin, V. S. & Perrakis, A. Automated macromolecular model building for X-ray crystallography using ARP/wARP version 7. *Nat. Protoc.* 3, 1171–1179 (2008).
- 84. Murshudov, G. N., Vagin, A. A. & Dodson, E. J. Refinement of macromolecular structures by the maximum-likelihood method. *Acta Crystallogr. Sect. D* **53**, 240–255 (1997).
- 85. Painter, J. & Merritt, E. a. Optimal description of a protein structure in terms of multiple groups undergoing TLS motion. *Acta Crystallogr. Sect. D Biol. Crystallogr.* **62**, 439–450 (2006).
- 86. Emsley, P., Lohkamp, B., Scott, W. G. & Cowtan, K. Features and development of Coot. *Acta Crystallogr. Sect. D Biol. Crystallogr.* **66**, 486–501 (2010).
- 87. Chen, V. B., Arendall III, W. B., Headd, J. J., Keedy, D. A., Immormino, R. M., Kapral, G. J., Murray, L. W., Richardson, J. S. & Richardson, D. C. MolProbity: allatom structure validation for macromolecular crystallography. *Acta Crystallogr. Sect. D* 66, 12–21 (2010).
- 88. Schrödinger, L. The PyMOL Molecular Graphics System, Version~1.3r1. (2010).
- 89. Eswar, N., Webb, B., Marti-Renom, M. A., Madhusudhan, M. S., Eramian, D., Shen, M. Y., Pieper, U. & Sali, A. Comparative Protein Structure Modeling Using MODELLER. *Curr. Protoc. Protein Sci.* **Chapter 2,** 2.9.1-2.9.31 (2007).
- 90. Maloney, F. P., Gerwick, L., Gerwick, W. H., Sherman, D. H. & Smith, J. L. Anatomy of the β-branching enzyme of polyketide biosynthesis and its interaction with an acyl-ACP substrate. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **113**, 10316–10321 (2016).
- Bernard, S. M., Akey, D. L., Tripathi, A., Park, S. R., Konwerski, J. R., Anzai, Y., Li, S., Kato, F., Sherman, D. H. & Smith, J. L. Structural basis of substrate specificity and regiochemistry in the MycF/TylF family of sugar Omethyltransferases. ACS Chem. Biol. 10, 1340–1351 (2015).
- 92. Nakano, M. M., Corbell, N., Besson, J. & Zuber, P. Isolation and characterization of sfp: a gene that functions in the production of the lipopeptide biosurfactant, surfactin, in *Bacillus subtilis. Mol. Gen. Genet. MGG* **232**, 313–321 (1992).